THE PHARMACOLOGY OF THE PULMONARY CIRCULATION¹

DOMINGO M. AVIADO

Department of Pharmacology, Schools of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	159
II.	Anoxia and the pulmonary circulation	160
	A. Pulmonary vascular pressures	160
	B. Pulmonary blood flow	163
	C. Pulmonary vascular resistance	165
	D. Pulmonary blood volume	167
	E. Local effects on lung vessels.	168
	F. Nervous and other mechanisms participating during anoxia	170
	G. Summary of present status of anoxic effects	175
III.	Drugs causing pulmonary hypertension predominantly by vasoconstriction	176
	A. 5-Hydroxytryptamine and other constrictors liberated from blood	176
	B. Histamine and related substances	178
	C. Pulmonary vasoconstrictors and edema	181
	D. Sympathomimetic pulmonary vasoconstrictors	184
	E. Significance of pulmonary vasoconstriction by drugs	187
IV.	Drugs reducing pulmonary hypertension predominantly by vasodilatation	188
	A. Aminophylline and other musculotropic vasodilators	188
	B. Acetylcholine and allied drugs	190
	C. Isoproterenol and other sympathomimetic vasodilators	193
	D. Tolazoline and other adrenergic blocking drugs	193
	E. Ganglion blocking drugs	195
	F. Miscellaneous drugs for therapy of chronic pulmonary hypertension	199
V.	Drugs with predominantly cardiac action	201
	A. Digitalis glycosides	202
	B. Cardiac depressants	206
	C. Miscellaneous drugs for therapy of acute pulmonary edema	210
VI.	Concluding remarks	211

I. INTRODUCTION

In 1921, Wiggers concluded his review article entitled "The Regulation of the Pulmonary Circulation" (831) with the following statement: "While the nervous and chemical control of the pulmonary vessels undoubtedly play an important, if not as yet fully understood part in the distribution and flow of blood in the lungs, it is obvious that the total volumes of blood contained in the pulmonary vessels must be governed by the relative discharges of the two sides of the heart." Thirty-nine years later the same statement can well summarize the state of affairs regarding the nervous and chemical regulation of the lung circulation. Information on the effect of drugs on the lung vessels has been accumulating at a rapid pace in recent years so that it might be appropriate now to summarize the established facts and point out uncertainties.

¹ Much of the original work discussed herein was supported by a grant from the Surgeon General, Department of Defense, under contracts No. DA-49-007-MD-200 and DA-49-193-MD-2093.

It is certain that some drugs can alter pulmonary blood flow, pulmonary blood pressures, and pulmonary vascular resistance. The reactions of pulmonary vessels to epinephrine and acetylcholine were reviewed by Daly in 1933 (185) and the perfusion technics his group had developed have been adapted and modified by other investigators to demonstrate pulmonary vasoconstriction or vasodilatation induced by numerous other drugs. The introduction of cardiac catheterization by Forssmann, Cournand (168) and Richards (672) has made it possible to measure drug effects in human subjects in the presence or absence of cardiovascular disease.

However it is still uncertain why closely related drugs have different effects on pulmonary arterial pressure or, why the same drug has an opposite effect when tested in man as compared to animals or even in the same species when different technics are used. It is also uncertain as to whether a specified effect of a drug is harmful or useful. The development of pulmonary edema by drugs has been reviewed by Visscher *et al.* (803) and there is no question that drugs leading to edema are undesirable. But can other drugs acting directly on the lung vessels improve the oxygen uptake of the lungs, reverse the development of pulmonary edema or protect the heart from failing? An attempt will be made to answer these questions in this article.

II. ANOXIA AND THE PULMONARY CIRCULATION

The effects of drugs on the pulmonary circulation have been expressed in terms of their actions on each of the following: a) pulmonary vascular pressures; b) pulmonary blood flow; c) pulmonary vascular resistance; and d) pulmonary blood volume. The various methods used to obtain each of the desired types of information concerning drugs have been utilized rather extensively for the study of the effects of anoxia. It therefore becomes appropriate to use oxygen lack as a prototype of an agency that can influence the pulmonary circulation in a variety of ways. The general plan is to discuss each individual measurement in terms of the nature of the observed change during anoxia and the significance of the change. The latter will include a discussion of how the observed change is brought about, and how it affects the other measurements of the pulmonary circulation.

A. Pulmonary vascular pressures

1. Pulmonary arterial pressure. Recent interest in the effects of anoxia on the lungs started with the observation of von Euler and Liljestrand in 1946 that the ventilation of 10% oxygen in nitrogen in cats with open chests caused a rise in pulmonary arterial pressure (271, 517). This was subsequently confirmed using mixtures ranging from 8 to 15% oxygen (505, 522).

Shortly after the pulmonary hypertensive action of anoxia in cats became known, a similar action was reported by Motley *et al.* (577) in 5 human subjects inhaling 10% oxygen. Four other groups have confirmed this observation in normal human subjects inhaling mixtures ranging from 9 to 15% oxygen (233, 626, 756, 828).

160

The experimental animal that has been studied most extensively is the dog. In 1902, Wood (844) described pulmonary arterial hypertension during asphyxia but did not test the lack of oxygen uncomplicated by the accumulation of carbon dioxide. This information became available in 1942 (73) when pulmonary arterial hypertension by asphysia and by pure anoxia (inhalation of 10%oxygen) were shown to be the same in anesthetized dogs. This has been confirmed by at least 13 groups of investigators using dogs anesthetized with either chloralose (22, 24, 507, 509, 617, 618, 801) or pentobarbital (64, 90, 433, 676, 763, 764) and using unanesthetized dogs (592). All groups reported an immediate increase in pulmonary arterial pressure ranging from 10 to 50% of the value during inhalation of room air, with the exception of one group which reported a slight fall in pressure of 5 to 30% in some dogs (592). Mixtures containing as low as 2.5% oxygen have been administered with the dog inhaling spontaneously or by means of a respiratory pump with the chest opened. Resumption of the administration of room air resulted in immediate recovery from the pulmonary hypertensive response.

Significance of pulmonary arterial hypertension. The rise in pulmonary pressure indicates that the stimulus has affected the pulmonary circulation. The fact that hypertension has been observed whether the chest is opened or closed shows that respiratory stimulation that always accompanies anoxia is not essential in eliciting the rise in arterial pressure. Beyond this, the ultimate causes of the hypertension cannot be identified. The hypertension could result from increased blood flow, increased pulmonary vascular resistance, or failure of the left ventricle with retrograde transmission of the increased left atrial pressure to the arteries of the lung. The role of the last factor will be considered next.

2. Left atrial pressure. The information on left atrial pressure changes during anoxia has been derived exclusively from dogs. During the pulmonary arterial hypertension induced by the inhalation of 5 to 12% oxygen, left atrial pressure remains unchanged (22, 24, 64, 592, 676, 764). A rise occurs if anoxemia becomes so severe (arterial oxygen saturation less than 15%) that there is failure of the heart (341, 832). Otherwise, a rise in left atrial pressure can be dismissed as a cause for any change in pulmonary arterial pressure during anoxia.

Significance of alterations in left atrial pressure. Although changes in left atrial pressure do not accompany the pulmonary arterial hypertension of moderate degrees of anoxia, they may be involved in the effects of some drugs. A rise indicates a relative failure of the left ventricle to empty the pulmonary veins and would result in a retrograde rise in pulmonary arterial pressure. The extent of increment in the latter does not equal the pressure rise in the left atrium and pulmonary vein. If pulmonary blood flow is maintained constant and left atrial pressure is elevated, the pressure gradient from pulmonary artery to left atrium is reduced, indicating a reduction in resistance of the normal lung (372) and perfused lungs (95, 142, 143). This applies only to acute changes in left atrial pressure because prolonged rises are suspected of inducing some compensatory constriction of the pulmonary arteries (see sectionV-A). The above remarks may be reversed to apply to reduction of a previously high atrial pressure. The absence of any change in left atrial pressure does not guarantee the lack of any pressure change in the pulmonary veins. This is discussed in the next section.

3. Pulmonary wedged arterial pressure. The insertion of a catheter wedged into the pulmonary artery was introduced by Hellems et al. (407) as a means of approximating pulmonary capillary pressure. The year following, Lagerlöf and Werkö (488a) reported that pressures so recorded display phasic variations and mean pressure levels resembling those in the pulmonary vein and left atrium. The induction of anoxia does not alter the pulmonary wedged arterial pressure in human subjects (233, 828). In anesthetized dogs, the earlier measurements of Dow and Gorlin (231) failed to show, during anoxia, a significant gradient between wedged arterial and left atrial pressures (the latter by a catheter inserted retrogradely via a femoral artery, aorta, left ventricle and the left atrium). The recent measurements by Rivera-Estrada et al. (676), using dogs with open chest (atrial pressure being measured by the insertion of a catheter into the atrial appendage), showed an entirely different situation. This group administered 5 or 10% oxygen and found left atrial pressure to be unchanged, wedged arterial pressure to be increased, and pulmonary arterial pressure to be increased but to a lesser extent. Thus during anoxia, the gradient from pulmonary artery to wedged artery was reduced (average of 11 mm Hg during control, to 5 during anoxia) whereas the gradient from pulmonary wedged artery to left atrium was increased (from 1 to 10 mm Hg). The total pressure gradient between pulmonary artery and left atrium was increased during anoxia (from 12 to 15), with the level of left atrial pressure remaining essentially unchanged.

Significance of a rise in wedged arterial pressure. The demonstration of a gradient between wedged arterial and left atrial pressures is completely unexpected after a decade of assuming wedged arterial pressure to measure left atrial pressure. Two other experimental procedures have recently been shown to induce a gradient similar to that of anoxia. a) Eliakim *et al.* (257) injected hypertonic sodium chloride solution and observed a gradient from wedged pulmonary vein to left atrium of as much as 50 mm Hg (see section III-A4 for details). b) Singer and his collaborators (738) embolized the lungs with starch and noted a gradient as much as 7 mm Hg. This observation may serve to explain some earlier observations that intravenous injection of lycopodium spores caused a rise in wedged arterial pressure (183, 407) or a rise in wedged venous pressure but no change in left atrial pressure (572).

Although the above observations were made without simultaneous measurements in flow, the investigators concluded that the gradient means constriction between the site of arterial wedging (pulmonary artery or vein) and the left atrium. This conclusion is justified particularly when the gradient increases by as much as 50 mm Hg. The greatest use of wedged arterial pressure is its applicability in human subjects for the estimation of pressure gradient between the pulmonary artery close to its origin, and its branches small enough to be occluded by the catheter. This is in turn used to calculate arterial vascular resistance in the lungs, which is a component of total vascular resistance (see section II-C).

B. Pulmonary blood flow

1. Indirect measurement of cardiac output. There is almost unanimous agreement that one prominent feature of inhalation of low oxygen mixtures is an increase in cardiac output. The earlier report of Motley and his collaborators (577) of a slight reduction in output encountered in 5 subjects has been subsequently retracted (164) because of the lack of a steady state while measuring output by means of the Fick principle. Subsequent use of the Fick principle by Westcott (828), McGuire (541) and their collaborators, and by Storstein (756) revealed a rise in output ranging from +10 to +70%, and in a few instances a decrease. The latter instances were probably due to technical errors inherent in the Fick method, because when the indicator-dilution technic was utilized in 5 subjects, each of them showed an increase in output during inhalation of 10% oxygen (233).

A similar situation exists in dogs subjected to anoxia. When the Fick principle was used to measure cardiac output, although the usual response was an increase (12, 396, 509, 617, 764), a reduction was encountered just as frequently (509) or exclusively (592). When the indicator dilution technic is used, the effect is almost always an increase ranging from ± 10 to $\pm 100\%$. Unanesthetized dogs (592) showed a more significant increase than dogs anesthetized with morphine and chloralose (504) and the latter more than dogs anesthetized with pentobarbital (763).

Significance of cardiac output measurements. The use of the Fick principle in estimating cardiac output during anoxia has been criticized by Nahas *et al.* (591) chiefly on the basis of the difficulties in obtaining a steady state of oxygen consumption, and of arteriovenous oxygen difference. The various groups that have consistently relied on the method have taken precautions to assure a steady state, but admit an analytical error of 10 to 15% between duplicate measurements. A similar error would apply to the dye dilution technic but the necessity for assuring a steady state becomes less important. Leusen and Demeester (501, 503, 504) have criticized the use of the Fick principle in anesthetized dogs during prolonged anoxia. They showed that in the course of several hours, the spontaneous changes in output even without anoxia might equal or even exceed the observed changes during anoxia. It is therefore impractical to measure output in anesthetized dogs subjected to anoxia for several hours unless control studies are meticulously performed.

If the results indicating a reduction in output during anoxia are temporarily ignored, and those indicating a rise are accepted as the usual finding during anoxia, the task of understanding the effects of anoxia becomes simpler. One conclusion becomes justified, namely, that the rise in cardiac output may participate in the causation of the pulmonary hypertension of anoxia. However, certain questions remain unanswered: What are the ultimate causes for the increase in cardiac output? Is the increase in output entirely responsible for the pulmonary hypertension? The former will be answered in another section, the latter in the section that follows immediately.

2. Direct measurement of pulmonary blood flow. The insertion of a rotameter

into the artery of one lung has allowed the estimation of blood flow changes more accurately. Hürlimann and Wiggers (433) noted that the administration of 10% oxygen by means of a pump in dogs caused an increase in pulmonary arterial blood flow of 3 to 60% (average increase of 26%) above the control values during ventilation with room air. The authors recognized that insertion of such a rotameter to one lung may have shunted the blood to the other lung, and recognized further that the control flow and its change were probably smaller than in reality. If pulmonary blood flow was measured by means of a rotameter inserted into one pulmonary vein, with adequate provisions (use of collapsible reservoir and pump) to maintain resistance in the rotameter equal to the normal left atrial pressure, ventilation with 10% oxygen induced responses almost equivalent in intensity to those elicited by the arterially inserted rotameter: average increase of 18% for the venous rotameter (24). The threshold for the first rise in flow was a decrease of 10% in oxygen saturation of the systemic arterial (or pulmonary venous) blood, and this is the same threshold value for the observed increase in pulmonary arterial pressure (24). All these direct measurements may be criticized because they were performed in dogs with open chest, using anticoagulants, perfusion pumps and rotameters. Lewis et al. (510) have shown that the changes in cardiac output measured by the Fick principle were similar, whether they were derived from dogs breathing spontaneously, or artificially with open chest.

Significance of increased pulmonary blood flow. The major importance of the direct measurement of pulmonary blood flow is that the technic establishes the coexistence of pulmonary hypertension and increased pulmonary blood flow during anoxia. Since the thresholds for the occurrence of each one have been shown to be a reduction in arterial blood oxygen saturation of 10%, one might conclude that increased blood flow can always be regarded as a factor in the hypertension. This threshold value for increase in flow is less than those derived by the Fick principle: 20 to 30% reduction in oxygen saturation in human subjects (164, 756) and 30 to 50% reduction in anesthetized dogs (396, 509). This discrepancy should be expected because of the inaccuracies in the Fick method discussed in the preceding section. Unfortunately the direct measurements of pulmonary blood flow during anoxia have not been extended to other procedures that would help identify the ultimate causes of the increased flow. The increase undoubtedly reflects an increase in output of the right ventricle which may in turn be due to humoral, nervous, or other factors, but there is no assurance that the collected venous outflow is equal to the arterial inflow to the lung. If these are not equal, there might be a gain or loss of blood in the lungs, but such an occurrence might mean a discrepancy within the error of the rotameter (within 5%). Although the use of the rotameter or other similar direct recording flowmeters may fail in indicating changes in blood volume in the lungs, it may indeed be relied upon to obtain the most direct measurement of flow in one lung or lobe, and this in turn represents a good estimation for changes in total pulmonary blood flow or cardiac output.

C. Pulmonary vascular resistance

1. Pulmonary total vascular resistance. The combined measurements of blood pressures and flow in the lung vessels allow the calculation of pulmonary vascular resistance by dividing pressure gradient by blood flow. The resistance value has been calculated by two ways depending on the nature of the available pressure measurements. The most direct way is to divide the pressure gradient between the pulmonary artery and the left atrium by the corresponding value of cardiac output, and then calculate the percentage change in total vascular resistance as a result of the inhalation of a low oxygen mixture. The values are not available in human subjects because of the lack of values for left atrial pressures. In dogs anoxia causes an increase, a decrease, or no effect on calculated total vascular resistance. The resistance changes utilizing the dye dilution technic for cardiac output measurements range from -15 to +20% (592), whereas those utilizing the Fick method range from -50 to +225% (507, 592, 764). When pulmonary venous outflow is measured directly, the changes range between -15 and +20%, regardless of whether 10 or 5\% oxygen is used to ventilate the lungs (24).

An alternative way of expressing total vascular resistance is to measure mean arterial pressure only and to assume left atrial pressure to remain unchanged. The results in dogs are essentially similar to those obtained when left atrial pressure is measured directly, *i.e.*, variable effects on resistance (524, 525, 526, 763). In normal human subjects, the inhalation of 10% oxygen causes a variable effect on calculated resistance, ranging from -40 to +100% (577, 756).

Significance of variable effect on total vascular resistance. Anoxia causes a variable effect on total vascular resistance in human subjects and dogs, irrespective of the manner of measuring pulmonary blood flow, and regardless of measuring or assuming left atrial pressure. The ideal way would be to measure directly left atrial pressure and this has been possible in dogs, and will be expected to be available in human subjects as a result of the recent development of the transthoracic and transseptal approaches to the left side of the heart.

It is important at this point to discuss the significance of the variability of total resistance changes during anoxia. Some dogs and human subjects responded to anoxia in such a way that the percentage increase in pressure was equal to the percentage increase in flow; thus the resistance was unchanged. However, there were some responses in which the percentage increase in pressure was larger than the percentage increase in flow, and the pulmonary total vascular resistance during anoxia was increased. A similar rise in resistance was also encountered in some dogs and human subjects in which the rise in pressure was accompanied by no change or even a slight fall in flow. All of these examples suggest that the increase in pressure cannot be accounted for entirely by an increase in flow so that pulmonary vasoconstriction can be accepted as an additional cause.

On the other hand, the responses in which the percentage rise in pressure was

less than the percentage increase in flow indicated that anoxia was capable of decreasing vascular resistance. The final causation of this reduction is not a simple one because in addition to active dilatation, the vessels can dilate passively as a result of a primary increase in blood flow.

2. Resistance effects of increased flow. It has been shown repeatedly in perfused lungs of dogs (43, 251, 330, 492, 820, 836) and cats (143, 330, 413) that an increase in pulmonary blood flow may of itself lead to a reduction in total vascular resistance. Burton (129, 130) has called attention to the fact that the observed reduction in resistance is not determined by the increased flow but by the accompanying increase in pressure. The reviewer subscribes to this concept but also feels that the primary interest in the pharmacology of the pulmonary circulation lies in the contribution of pulmonary blood flow in the causation of the calculated vascular resistance. The passive reduction in vascular resistance brought about by an increased blood flow will be alluded to as such for brevity, but with the understanding that the increase in pressure is the intermediary cause.

Other experiments have been utilized to demonstrate the resistance effects of increased flow. In the intact lungs, supplied by the dog's own heart, calculation of vascular resistance (based on direct measurement of pulmonary venous outflow and of arteriovenous pressure gradient) indicates that the maximum effects in total resistance is a reduction of 30 % which could be elicited by blood transfusion or by passive movements of the extremities (to increase flow by 90%) (24).

In human subjects, the most direct calculation of total vascular resistance is not available because measurement of left atrial pressure has not yet been performed during experimentally induced increases in flow. If the calculated resistance values based on an assumed unchanged left atrial pressure are considered, the following conclusions can be drawn. In normal subjects, increased cardiac output by as much as 100%, through muscular exercise, causes a reduction in resistance by as much as 50% (86, 120, 170, 218, 412, 454, 605, 674, 706, 707, 773, 799). The infusion of physiological saline or 6% dextran solution elicits an entirely different result, consisting in increased flow by as much as 50% but usually an increased total vascular resistance (232, 842). Venous congestion of the extremities causes a reduction in output with a proportionate increase in resistance such that pulmonary arterial pressure remains essentially unchanged (455). All the above-mentioned results were obtained in normal human subjects but the results from patients with diseased lungs and heart are different and will be discussed in other sections (IV and V).

One outstanding difference between anoxia and muscular exercise becomes apparent. Whereas both cause increases in cardiac output in man, the total vascular resistance during muscular exercise is usually decreased but is either decreased or increased during anoxia. One explanation for this difference is that muscular exercise may cause not only passive reduction in resistance similar to that encountered in the perfused lung, but also an active one brought about by chemical or nervous factors so far undiscovered. Another explanation is that the resistance is affected entirely by a passive effect of increased cardiac output during muscular exercise, but anoxia induces both this passive effect plus an active constriction which is unrelated to the increased blood flow. The intensity of each of these changes may be estimated by consideration of dog lungs, in which direct measurements of pulmonary venous outflow during anoxia, passive exercise, and blood transfusion were performed. It is conspicuous in the same dog that for the same amount of increase in flow, pulmonary pressure and resistance are higher during anoxia as compared to those measured during transfusion or exercise (24). The identification of the factors bringing about the active increase in resistance will be considered below (II-E).

3. Pulmonary arterial resistance. The use of wedged arterial pressure has afforded an opportunity to study the arterial component of the total vascular bed of the lungs. During anoxia of human subjects, measurements reveal an increase in the gradient from pulmonary conus to wedged artery, and the corresponding calculated arterial resistance is always increased. This is fortunate because it adds an encouraging feature to resistance measurements in general, and to the understanding of the behavior of pulmonary arteries during anoxia in particular.

Significance of increased arterial resistance. The most important conclusion arising from measurements of pulmonary arterial resistance is the localization of constriction in the arterial side of the vessels during anoxia. The causation of this arterial constriction can be analyzed in a manner similar to that of changes in total resistance. The observation that anoxia causes more frequently an increase in resistance whereas muscular exercise causes more frequently a decrease, means that the former is associated with active constriction not related to increased blood flow (218, 605, 773, 799).

The fact that arterial constriction can contribute to the increase in total vascular resistance does not exclude constriction of the remaining vessels. The increases of pressure gradient between the wedged arterial and left atrial catheters indicate postarterial constriction in dogs but the corresponding information in man is not available.

D. Pulmonary blood volume

The measurement of cardiac output by the indicator dilution technic has afforded an estimation of blood volume from the site of injection to the site of sampling of the substance. In man during anoxia, circulation time was shown to be shortened (76) but calculated pulmonary blood volume did not show any significant change (233). In anesthetized dogs in which the indicator used is potassium⁴² injected directly into the right atrium, there is a consistent increase in pulmonary blood volume averaging 23% during inhalation of 5% oxygen (763). This increase is also reflected when erythrocytes tagged with phosphorus³² are injected intravenously in the dog (443). The radioactive measurement from the pleural surface of the lungs by means of a Geiger counter tube (inserted between the ribs with provisions to allow spontaneous respiration) shows a significant increase of pulmonary blood volume (22). This radioactive isotope method has not been calibrated but the extent of increase during inhalation of 5% oxygen as the expressed as one-fourth of the total reduction induced by

complete obstruction of the pulmonary artery by inflating a balloon lodged inside it (22).

Significance of pulmonary blood volume measurement. If the results obtained from dogs are considered exclusively, the end-result of anoxia is increased pulmonary blood volume, estimated by either the indicator dilution technic, or by the continuous measurement of radioactive tagged erythrocytes on the surface of the lungs. The causes of the increase in pulmonary blood volume are not yet known, but it appears to be a consequence of a number of factors which have been shown individually to bring about an increased volume of blood in the lung vessels (237, 709): 1) increased cardiac output; 2) pulmonary venous constriction; 3) pulmonary capillary dilatation; 4) severe constriction of systemic vessels with shifting of blood into the vessels of the lungs; and 5) failure of the left ventricle. These conclusions are based on direct estimation of blood volume on the exposed lungs (237, 518, 709). During the degree of anoxia under discussion the last factor can be excluded because it has been shown that left atrial pressure is unchanged. The relative importance of the remaining factors in contributing to the congestion of the lungs must await further experimentation. The various indicators (heavy water, thiocyanate, chromium⁵⁴) for detailed studies of the blood hematocrit in the lungs (515, 661) should be extended to the identification of mechanisms responsible for congestion during anoxia.

E. Local effects on lung vessels

There has been no attempt so far in this article to explain the observed increases of cardiac output, pulmonary arterial pressure, and pulmonary blood volume, and the variable effect on pulmonary total vascular resistance. The plan is to specify the local effects on the lung vessels in this section, and then to proceed with other types of action. It should be stated at the outset that the hypothesis of von Euler and Liljestrand (271) in 1946, and of Cournand and his collaborators in 1947 (577) that anoxia can locally constrict lung vessels has been both confirmed and denied.

1. Perfusion of excised lungs. The first direct confirmation that anoxia can constrict lung vessels locally was offered by Nisell in 1950 in excised lungs of the cat (597). Ventilation of the lungs with nitrogen or mixtures containing up to 10% oxygen caused a rise in perfusion pressure of the lungs supplied at a constant flow. This observation has been confirmed in cat lungs (240, 244) and dog lungs (203). All the investigators have concluded that the constricting response was independent of changes in tidal air and of the nature of the perfusing fluid (blood, dextran solution or Ringer's solution). The vasoconstriction could be elicited even after the addition of the following autonomic blocking drugs: dihydroergotamine, Dibenamine (N,N'-dibenzyl- β -chlorethylamine), tetraethylammonium chloride, atropine and mepyramine (203, 240, 244, 597). The general conclusion has been that anoxia causes local constriction of the lung vessels, which is indeed justified on the basis of the above information.

Unfortunately, there are as many observations that show the absence of local constriction or the presence of active dilatation when perfused lungs are subjected

to anoxia. On administration of 5 to 10% oxygen in nitrogen to dog lungs perfused at a constant flow with mixed venous blood derived from living donor dogs, there was no rise in perfusion pressure but either no effect or a fall, indicating a local dilatation (22 24). Reduction in oxygen content of the blood caused a reduction in perfusion pressure in such preparations (22) and also in excised lungs of the cat (597). Other investigators failed to confirm this finding in the cat (242). Finally, the excised pulmonary artery and vein of man, swine, dog and cat show no contraction when oxygen content of the suspending fluid is reduced (741).

Significance of excised lung perfusion. The variable effects of anoxia derived by various investigators from perfused lungs are quite distressing and would serve to discourage many from taking such results seriously. It is the opinion of the reviewer that the perfusion of excised lungs has so far failed to answer the fundamental question as to the nature of the local action of lack of oxygen. This failure is reflected in the varied results obtained, which remain unexplained. A similarly confused situation exists for investigation of some drugs, but more uniform results have been derived for other drugs which will be discussed elsewhere in this article.

One explanation can be offered for the variability in results from perfusion experiments, other than the more obvious differences in species, technics, anticoagulants, temperature and type of perfusion pump. It is possible that the perfused vascular bed has two or more reactive areas which behave differently in the presence of anoxia: arterioles, capillaries, venules, arteriovenous anastomoses and bronchopulmonary anastomoses. The reactivity in some areas may be lost but retained in others, depending upon technical differences. The development of technics to study individual areas may help explain the variability in response by the entire vascular bed.

2. Perfusion of lung in situ. In the living animal, when the artery to one lobe or to one lung was perfused at a constant flow with mixed venous blood derived from the same animal, the inhalation of 0 to 11 % oxygen caused varied effects. The earlier investigations in dogs (22, 73, 79) showed no effect or a slight fall, but later experiments by others in dogs (24, 90, 243) and cats (243) revealed a rise in perfusion pressure. During constant pressure perfusion of one lobe, anoxia reduced flow (433). Both results indicate increased pulmonary vascular resistance. Although the pulmonary vein of the perfused lobe in all these preparations remained intact, the conclusion regarding total pulmonary vascular resistance remains valid because left atrial pressure was unchanged. When the artery and vein of one lobe *in situ* were both cannulated to allow complete perfusion, the effects of anoxia were variable (24, 374).

Significance of perfused lung in the living animal. Although the effects of lung perfusion in the living animal appear superficially to be variable and confusing, application of additional procedures has helped to clarify the situation. When one lobe of the dog is perfused incompletely (arterial cannulation only) or completely (both artery and vein cannulated), the response to systemic anoxemia is usually a vasoconstriction if precautions are taken to keep the innervation

to the lobe intact (24). The elimination of such nerves, either by removal of the sympathetic thoracic ganglia, or by direct cannulation of the lobar artery such that the accompanying nerve fibers are injured, brings about the loss of constrictor response and the inhalation of a low oxygen mixture causes no effect or even a fall in perfusion pressure. These experiments in the living dog have served one purpose regarding the investigation of local effects of anoxia: demonstrating that the constriction of lung vessels is not entirely a local response of the lung vessels, if at all, but is mediated through the nerve supply of the lungs. The details of this nervous mechanism will be discussed below (section II-F).

3. Bronchospirometry. The first evidence for local pulmonary vasoconstriction demonstrable by the application of a low oxygen mixture to one lung only was offered by Dirken and Heemstra in 1948 (221, 222). They noted in rabbits that this procedure caused an initial reduction in oxygen content and saturation of systemic arterial blood, which gradually disappeared in about 8 hours. These results and the calculation of flow by comparing oxygen uptake of both lungs revealed a reduction in flow of the anoxic lung with shunting of blood towards the nonanoxic lobes. In more recent experiments Heemstra (406) has described the local constriction response as occurring in two phases, an initial transient one which was maximal 15 minutes after the onset of anoxia, and a second progressive one which reduced calculated flow at the end of 8 hours to 60% of the original value. All these findings derived from rabbits have not been challenged.

The corresponding information on dogs and man has been less consistent. Some investigators have shown constriction of the lung subjected to low oxygen (87, 102, 119, 168, 411, 634, 658) but others have failed to arrive at the same conclusion (24, 96, 288, 493, 684).

Significance of bronchospirometry experiments. The major justification for using bronchospirometer tubes is to facilitate the comparison of blood flows for the normal and anoxic lung under conditions closely approaching the physiological state. This has forced most investigators to devise indirect methods of estimating flows which are based on a number of assumptions.

The use of direct measurement of blood flow and vascular resistance has added the use of perfusion pumps, anticoagulants, flowmeters and opening of the chest, but the results are more definitive and have taken one of three patterns: a) complete absence of constriction in the lobe perfused at a constant flow (24); b) variable and small reduction regarded as insignificant in venous outflow of the anoxic lung (493); and c) no constriction of perfused lung within 8 hours after the start of perfusion, but beyond this period, sometimes a constrictor response (96). All three observations were made in the anesthetized dog and suggest that the lung ventilated with low oxygen by means of a bronchospirometer tube does not show constriction that is physiologically important. Direct flow measurements should be used in the rabbit and cat to determine if this conclusion may be extended to include most animal species.

F. Nervous and other mechanisms participating during anoxia

The local action of anoxia on the lung vessels remains a controversial problem. If the available information is taken to mean that local constriction is not physiologically important, it becomes necessary to consider nervous mechanisms that may account for each of the following effects outlined above: increased pulmonary arterial pressure, increased pulmonary blood flow, variable effect on pulmonary total vascular and arterial resistance, and increased pulmonary blood volume.

1. Role of chemoreceptors. The first indication that the chemoreceptors of the carotid and aortic bodies participate in the response of the pulmonary circulation during anoxia was derived from denervation of the carotid and aortic receptors in dogs. Anoxia then no longer caused the immediate rise in arterial pressure of the lungs supplied by blood from the animal's own heart (22). A similar denervation also eliminated the vasoconstriction of the perfused lung induced by systemic anoxemia (24). The effect of denervation on the anoxic increase in cardiac output has not been investigated by direct methods of measuring flow but the ultimate death of the denervated animal during anoxia would suggest either inability of the heart to increase its output or interference with venous return.

Significance of denervation experiments. The simplest interpretation of the above experiments is that the carotid and aortic body chemoreceptors, which are activated during anoxia, can initiate sympathetic excitation manifested by increased cardiac output and pulmonary vasoconstriction. When these receptors are denervated, these reflex mechanisms are lost and the local effects of anoxia on the lung vessels (probably dilatation) and heart (depression) occur simultaneously with the liberation of epinephrine.

The above explanation is challenged by two additional facts. First, the denervation of the chemoreceptors in the carotid and aortic bodies by surgical excision of the nerves from the sinuses and aorta is not a selective one but also includes the baroreceptors of the carotid sinuses and aortic arch. This is not a serious objection because the baroreceptors are not known to be stimulated directly by anoxia, and because increased activity of such baroreceptors (by increased arterial pressure or by electrical stimulation of sensory nerves) causes pulmonary arterial hypotension (8, 730, 797) and reduced pulmonary blood flow (200, 202) but has a variable effect on lung vessels (25, 188, 730). Since these effects are not similar to those occurring during anoxia, baroreceptor activity can be excluded as participating during anoxia.

M. and I. de Burgh Daly (189) have recently perfused simultaneously the carotid bodies and one lobe in the dog. The alteration of the carotid body perfusate from arterial to mixed venous blood caused a reduction in pulmonary vascular resistance, which was eliminated by section of the nerve supply of the carotid area, by cervical vagotomy or by administration of atropine to the entire animal (including perfused areas). This reflex dilatation of the lung vessels is the exact opposite of the reflex vasoconstriction concluded from the denervation experiments when the entire dog is rendered anoxic. The discrepancies may be explained by the differences in the extent of anoxia. The carotid body perfusion experiments consisted in application of blood containing lower oxygen and higher carbon dioxide than the control arterial blood, limited to the carotid bodies only. The other group of experiments (24) consisted in reduction in oxygen content of blood reaching the entire body except the perfused lobe. This

difference in extent of anoxia may account for the fact that reflex vasodilatation is encountered in one set of experiments whereas reflex vasoconstriction is encountered in the other. The most important conclusion that can be drawn at the present time is that anoxia can stimulate the carotid and aortic body chemoreceptors and that this results in reflex changes in pulmonary vasomotor tone. The latter may result either from sympathetic-induced vasoconstriction or vagus-induced vasodilatation.

2. Role of sympathetic innervation. Some confusion exists as to the effect of thoracic sympathetic innervation. Some confusion exists as to the effect of thoracic sympatheteromy on the anoxic response of the pulmonary circulation. This is true for the rise in pulmonary arterial pressure during anoxia, which has been reported to be absent following various types of denervation: thoracic sympatheteromy in dogs (764) and human subjects (453), thoracic epidural anesthesia in man (453), and combined sympatheteromy and adrenalectomy in dogs (405). On the contrary, thoracic sympatheteromy in one human subject (166) and in six dogs (590) did not completely eliminate the hypertensive response. This discrepancy can be accounted for by the fact that thoracic sympatheteromy alone eliminates only the reflex sympathetic constriction of the lung vessels and the reflex stimulation of the heart. Nervous and humoral mechanisms that serve to increase venous return could account for the occasional appearance of pulmonary arterial hypertension (24).

Significance of sympathetic vasoconstriction. The interpretation of the above experiments as indicating that anoxia can increase sympathetic pulmonary vasoconstrictor activity becomes more easily acceptable if other items of information are considered. Daly and his collaborators have shown in lung perfusion experiments that electrical stimulation of the upper thoracic chain usually causes pulmonary vasoconstriction (190, 191, 192). This has been confirmed by other investigators using different technics (127, 322, 419, 420, 739). The following intracranial procedures have been shown to cause activation of the sympathetic innervation to the lungs, manifested as pulmonary hypertension and even edema: electrical stimulation of hypothalamic areas (461), electrolytic lesions (319, 553), intracisternal injection of veratrine (19, 442, 673) and of fibrin (135), increased intracranial pressure (530), and traumatic lesions to the cranium (551). The exclusive participation of the pulmonary sympathetics is not widely accepted, and many investigators believe that the pulmonary hypertensive response is the outcome of excitation of sympathetic innervation to the heart (138, 140) and systemic vessels (708, 713).

Thoracic sympathectomy is said to cause the loss of the following: reflex pulmonary vasoconstriction initiated by pulmonary embolization (500, 596, 651), a similar reflex induced by pulmonary venous occlusion (283, 692), and a predisposition to development of experimental pulmonary edema (279, 482). There are just as many reports denying the physiological importance of the sympathetic innervation to the lungs.

3. Role of adrenal medulla. It has been difficult to determine the consequence of uncomplicated adrenalectomy on the anoxic response of the pulmonary circula-

tion. Nahas *et al.* (590) found no increase in cardiac output or in arterial pressure in 5 adrenalectomized dogs but these dogs were anemic and possessed a high resting cardiac output.

Inasmuch as anoxia is known to cause the liberation of adrenal medullary hormones, it is reasonable to suspect that the liberated epinephrine may account for some of the effects on the lungs. Epinephrine injection is known to cause pulmonary hypertension and this happens even while the dog is inhaling low oxygen (22). The pulmonary hypertensive response is unlike the concurrent systemic hypertensive effect of epinephrine, which is reduced during anoxia (410, 767). Blood derived from the inferior vena cava (which includes adrenal venous drainage) was perfused to a denervated lobe. The induction of anoxia in such dogs did not cause a humoral vasoconstriction (24) but this may not be true in an unanesthetized dog.

4. Role of vagal innervation. Vagotomy in dogs and cats has not been shown to alter essentially the pulmonary arterial hypertensive response to anoxia (223, 271, 433, 586). The only report that ascribes some importance to the vagi during anoxia is the reflex pulmonary vasodilator response from activation of carotid body chemoreceptors (see section II-F1).

Electrical stimulation of the peripheral end of the cut vagus reveals a dilator mechanism for the lung vessels (196, 197, 420). This response coexists with bradycardia (139) and bronchoconstriction (196) which may in turn serve to complicate the detection of the neurogenic dilatation of the lung vessels. It is of course possible that, physiologically, the efferent impulses in some vagal fibers may affect the lung vessels exclusively, by activation of highly specific receptors from the lungs. Such receptors have been postulated for embolization (580) but attempts to obtain positive experimental proof have failed (21, 23). The interrelationships between vagotomy and pulmonary edema are too complex to review here. The interested reader may consult recent reviews for details (533, 803).

5. Reactions of various constituents of the lung vessels. Another manner of analyzing the detailed effects of anoxia on the pulmonary circulation is to describe them in terms of each of the vascular components of the lungs. A review of the existing facts and theories might help in the design of future experiments.

Pulmonary arteries. The behavior of the arterial segment during anoxia is still uncertain. Among the four basic mechanisms by which anoxia may influence this vascular section (local, nervous, humoral and passive effect of increased pressure or flow), only the local effect on excised arterial segments is known. Smith and Coxe (692) observed that a reduction in oxygen content of the suspending fluid had no effect on vessel tone. In the perfused lung, the available results are not helpful in detecting any response of the arterial segment, chiefly because the pressure gradient from pulmonary artery to wedged artery is not usually measured. This has been measured in the intact dog and human subject but the results have been variable (see section II-C3).

Pulmonary capillaries. Numerous technics demonstrate the existence of capillary dilatation during anoxia. Histological examination after death from anoxia shows widening and disruption of capillaries [see refs. cited by Hurtado *et al.* (434)]. Direct visualization through the intact pleura of cats did not show any response of the capillaries to anoxia (548, 816, 817) but this may not reflect the behavior of the deeper capillaries. Indirect measurements of capillary blood volume by tagging erythrocytes with phosphorus³² showed an increase in radioactivity measured from the surface of the lungs which was interpreted to mean dilatation of the capillaries (22, 443). The end-result of anoxia is described by Warren *et al.* (815) as increased capillary permeability, accompanied by increased pulmonary lymphatic flow. The ultimate formation of pulmonary edema by such a mechanism has been questioned on the basis of more recent observations based on chemical and gravimetric analysis of excised lungs (171, 408, 623).

Pulmonary veins. The evidence for constriction of pulmonary veins during anoxia is based entirely on demonstrations of increased pressure gradients between the wedged artery to left atrium in intact dogs (see section II-A3). Burch and Romney (125) have recently reviewed the anatomical and physiological studies responsible for the so-called "throttle valve" action of the atrial portion of the veins. Such an action by drugs has received some recent interest and several examples will be enumerated elsewhere in this article.

Arteriovenous anastomoses. The recent demonstration of arteriovenous anastomoses [see refs. cited by Daly (185) and by Niden (596)] poses a question as to any difference in behavior between the vessels attached to the capillaries, and those bypassing them (anastomoses). There is suggestive evidence that anoxia causes constriction of such anastomoses (596, 675) in the same manner as it constricts the anastomoses in the limbs (718).

Bronchial vessels. The anastomoses between the bronchial and pulmonary vessels may account for a number of indirect effects on the latter brought about by primary anoxic effects on the former. A number of facts support this suspicion. a) Anoxia increases aortic blood pressure, and this may in turn increase bronchial arterial pressure and blood flow; perfusion experiments indicate further that such increases would be reflected by a slight rise in pulmonary arterial pressure (71). b) The bronchial vessels in the dog are affected in the same manner as the systemic vessels by injections of acetylcholine, epinephrine, etc., and by stimulation of sympathetic nerves (114). If these similarities include the response to anoxia, this would mean that the bronchial vessels dilate locally, but constrict reflexly during anoxia, and therefore exert some remote action on the pulmonary vessels. c) Inasmuch as the bronchial vessels supply primarily the bronchial smooth muscles, the primary response of this area during anoxia may in turn influence the amount of effluent blood allocated between the pulmonary vessels (via bronchopulmonary anastomoses) and the bronchial veins. Although the exact behavior of bronchomotor musculature is not clearly defined, its role in affecting pulmonary vascular resistance has been repeatedly stressed (683).

174

G. Summary of present status of anoxic effects

The foregoing sections, as well as a number of recent review articles on the effects of anoxia on the pulmonary circulation (167, 214, 516, 805), emphasize the existence of numerous conflicting claims. This situation may serve to exemplify the status of other problems relating to the pulmonary circulation, such as intrinsic nervous mechanisms (187), gas diffusion (296), reflexes from the lungs (27, 209), pulmonary edema (30, 803), expectorants (116), antitussive drugs (98), and the action of drugs, noted below. It is important to list a number of generalizations as to the present status of anoxia, and these will be grouped into three categories ranging from those statements that are generally agreed upon or accepted, to those that are unsettled or controversial, with a middle group of statements between the two extremes.

1. General agreement. a) Pulmonary arterial pressure rises during anoxemia of sufficient severity, in all animal species and human subjects. b) Increased left atrial pressure does not ordinarily occur, unless the anoxia is severe enough to cause failure of the heart. c) Increased cardiac output occurs during anoxemia and could contribute to the pulmonary hypertension but may cause a reduction in calculated pulmonary vascular resistance. There is no agreement as to the importance of these changes relative to others.

2. Evidence strongly in favor but general agreement not yet present. a) Anoxia causes increased sympathetic nerve impulses that constrict lung vessels, which are initiated probably by excitation of carotid and aortic body chemoreceptors. This may contribute to an increase in calculated pulmonary vascular resistance, occurring concurrently with other changes. b) The outpouring of pressor substances from the suprarenal medulla occurs during anoxemia. This may contribute to the cardiac stimulation, to increased venous return and to pulmonary vasoconstriction, as a component of the response to chemoreceptor excitation, or as a primary response of the adrenals to anoxemic blood.

3. Unsettled or controversial. a) Anoxia causes directly a constriction or dilatation of the pulmonary vessels. The reasons for this discrepancy remain to be discovered. b) The exact site of constriction or dilatation by neurogenic or local mechanisms is unknown. The participation of the arteries, capillaries, veins, arteriovenous anastomoses and bronchial vessels in bringing about the observed anoxic responses of calculated pulmonary vascular resistance (usually variable) and of estimated pulmonary blood volume (usually increased) remains to be elucidated.

Anoxia as a prototype of drug action. The review of the complexities of the anoxic effects on the pulmonary circulation is a lengthy prelude to the actual discussion of drugs. The writer has justified this in a number of ways. The technics utilized for investigating anoxia retain the same merits and limitations when applied to pharmacological studies. The mechanisms that are known, and those that are suspected of participating during anoxia can be activated or inactivated by drugs, and it is important to make a distinction between accepted and postulated ones. Finally, the reader can be guided in the understanding of

drug action by using the response to anoxia as a standard response with which the individual drugs are compared.

III. DRUGS CAUSING PULMONARY HYPERTENSION PREDOMINANTLY BY VASOCONSTRICTION

Several drugs cause pulmonary arterial hypertension predominantly by constriction of lung vessels. Their action is like that of anoxia in that they cause pulmonary arterial hypertension but they differ from anoxia in two respects: a) anoxia causes variable effects on vascular tonus (constriction or dilatation) whereas these drugs consistently cause constriction; and b) anoxia consistently increases pulmonary blood flow whereas the hypertensive drugs have variable effects on flow. As the members of this group are described, it will become apparent that the local constriction may be the sole cause of the arterial hypertension, or may share the causation with increase in pulmonary blood flow, or the constriction may be intense enough to induce secondary effects that will ultimately lead to fatal cardiac failure or pulmonary edema. A summary of these complications will be attempted after the actions of each of the various drugs are described.

A. 5-Hydroxytryptamine and other constrictors liberated from blood

The interest in the circulatory effect of substances released from blood started in 1900 when Brodie (109) observed that cats developed marked systemic hypotension following the intravenous injection of either autogenous or heterogenous serum. A rise in pulmonary arterial pressure was subsequently described as an important accompaniment to the systemic shock of this phenomenon (666). This pulmonary hypertensive response has been elicited by two normal constituents of blood, namely 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT; serotonin; enteramine) and adenosine triphosphate (ATP). The intravenous injection of hypertonic salt solution or bacterial toxin is suspected of liberating the same two constituents of the blood or others like it.

1. Local vasoconstriction by 5-HT. The first evidence that 5-HT causes local pulmonary vasoconstriction was offered by Reid in dogs and cats (667) in which he noted that intravenous injection of this substance caused an immediate rise in pulmonary arterial pressure, whereas injection directly into the pulmonary veins (to bypass lung vessels) did not cause a similar immediate response. These experiments were performed with the vagi cut and the observations have been confirmed in cats with intact vagi (742).

The most direct proof of local pulmonary vasoconstriction by 5-HT has been derived from perfusion experiments involving lungs of guinea pigs (74), cats (243, 313, 314, 335) and dogs (93, 417, 688, 702). The constriction was deduced from either an increase in pressure during constant-flow perfusion, or a reduction in flow during constant-pressure perfusion. This response is blocked by antagonists such as lysergic acid diethylamide (74, 243, 688), brom-LSD (688), promethazine (688) and 2-ethyl, 3-methyl, 5-nitro-indole (742).

2. Effects of 5-HT outside of lung vessels. Comroe and his collaborators (158) noted flattening of pressure-volume curves of intact lungs of dogs following the

intravenous injection of 5-HT and attributed this to bronchoconstriction. This response was observed within two seconds after the injection into the right side of the heart, and was regarded as a reflex response mediated through the vagi. Bronchoconstriction can still be elicited after vagotomy if larger doses are used, and this is probably the same bronchoconstriction encountered in the perfused lungs by other investigators (74, 314). The mode of entry of the injected drug in doses sufficient to produce local spasm of the bronchiolar smooth muscle appears to be by way of both the pulmonary and bronchial vessels. Rose and Lazaro (688) injected 5-HT into the pulmonary artery of dogs with a left ventricular bypass which delayed the arrival of the drug in the systemic and bronchial arteries. The arrival of the injected drug in the pulmonary vessels caused an immediate increase in endotracheal pressure (bronchoconstriction) whereas, after a reasonable latent period, the arrival of the drug in the bronchial vessels caused a second period of increase (also bronchoconstriction). These observations pertaining to a reflex and local bronchoconstriction by 5-HT have suggested the possibility that pulmonary vasoconstriction may actually be secondary to the increase in bronchomotor tone. Borst et al. (93) observed that the reduction in flow of one lung subjected to serotonin was unaccompanied by changes in airway pressure, so that pulmonary vasoconstriction apparently can occur without bronchoconstriction.

Reid (666) postulated that the fall in pulmonary venous and carotid pressures accompanying pulmonary hypertension meant that the intravenous injection of serotonin caused vasoconstriction intense enough to cause reduction of systemic blood flow in cats. This concept does not hold true for dogs because pulmonary hypertension is usually accompanied by systemic hypertension. Furthermore, measurements of cardiac output with the indicator dilution method (547, 607, 732) or the Fick principle (698) show an increase, which averages 60%following continuous infusion of 5-HT. This undoubtedly contributes to the pulmonary hypertensive effect of 5-HT but the local constriction is more important, since calculated resistance values can increase by up to 500 %. In experiments in unanesthetized dogs, the foregoing results are accompanied by an unexplained fall in oxygen saturation of arterial blood by about 10% (698). This might be related to bronchoconstriction, or to the increase in pulmonary blood flow exceeding the capacity of the capillaries to oxygenate completely the mixed venous blood, or to opening of arteriovenous shunts initiated by the rise in pulmonary arterial pressure. The corresponding observations in man reveal no rise in pulmonary arterial pressure following 1 $\mu g/kg$ (594), but a rise following 1 mg total dose intravenously (36). It would be desirable to obtain measurements of cardiac output during prolonged infusion, particularly because 5-HT has been implicated as a cause of pulmonary hypertension during pulmonary embolization (157), metastasizing carcinoid tumor (811) and anaphylactic reaction (821).

3. Adenosine triphosphate (ATP) and its probable liberation. Emmelin and Feldberg (261) observed pulmonary arterial hypertension in cats when ATP was injected into the jugular vein, but not when equal amounts were injected into the left atrium. Although blood flow was not measured, these observations

can be regarded as evidence for a local constrictor action, particularly since perfusion experiments in cats (315) and rats (350) have provided confirmation. Davies *et al.* (206) reported stimulation of respiratory and cardiac rates following intravenous injections of the same substance in human subjects, but pulmonary circulatory measurements are still lacking. A rise in pulmonary arterial pressure has been observed following the injection of adenosine monophosphate but a reduction has also been encountered (570).

The pulmonary circulatory effects of ATP are important because the lungs have been suspected of inactivating this substance when it is liberated during traumatic shock (81, 437). Furthermore, it is believed to be present in stored plasma (332) and hemolyzed erythrocytes (80, 219) so that the pulmonary hypertension resulting from the injections of a number of hemolytic agents may actually be due to ATP.

4. Hypertonic solutions. Binet and Burstein (82, 83) noted that the intravenous injection of 20% sodium chloride solution caused pulmonary arterial hypertension but systemic shock in dogs. Eliakim and his collaborators (257) have recently confirmed these observations, and have also observed a conspicuous rise in pulmonary venous pressure and no change in left atrial pressure. The pulmonary venous constriction suggested by all these measurements affords a mechanism by which toxic substances, such as hypertonic solutions, may be trapped in the lungs temporarily. The heart is therefore protected from a high concentration of the salts which potentially can depress the myocardium (67).

5. Bacterial toxins. The endotoxin derived from Escherichia coli has been shown to elicit pulmonary arterial hypertension and systemic shock in anesthetized dogs and cats (487). Several other observations indicate that the pulmonary hypertension is due primarily to pulmonary vasoconstriction, namely: a) cardiac output measured by the dye dilution technic is reduced, at least in dogs (819), b) pulmonary hypertension still occurs if the volume of blood reaching the right atrium and ventricle is kept constant by a pump (487), and c) excised lungs perfused at a constant flow still respond by an increase in pulmonary arterial pressure following the injection of endotoxin (487). The constriction of the perfused lung vessels is accompanied by an increase in weight of the lungs and by an increase in venous resistance, greater than that of arterial [calculated on the basis of wedged arterial and wedged venous pressures (487)]. This special type of constriction by endotoxin can be elicited only if heparinized whole blood is used for perfusion but is absent if either gelatin or dextran solution is used (417). Unlike serotonin, endotoxin is dependent on some component of whole blood for pulmonary vasoconstriction, but the identity of the constituent remains unknown. Toxins of Meningococci (249) and of Clostridium oedematiens (481) depress the heart and systemic blood pressure but their corresponding actions on lung vessels are not vet known.

B. Histamine and related substances

Although the investigation of the pulmonary vascular effects of histamine preceded by several years the study of 5-hydroxytryptamine and adenosine

triphosphate, confusion still prevails regarding the nature and significance of the pulmonary vasoconstriction by histamine. The release of histamine from the lungs is more certain than that of the other two substances. The use of antihistaminic drugs has completed the pharmacological details regarding histamine action, but has also confused the interpretation as to the exact role of histamine in the formation of pulmonary edema.

1. Pulmonary vasoconstriction by histamine. The constrictor action of histamine on the lung vessels was first suspected by Abe in 1920 (2) who noted that the systemic shock brought about by its intravenous injection was accompanied by a rise in pulmonary arterial pressure. This observation has been repeatedly encountered in dogs (226, 230, 309, 536, 848), rabbits (226), cats (54, 226, 260), and guinea pigs (284). An attempt to elicit a similar response in 5 human subjects failed to show any effect of histamine in a dose (0.55 mg total) that caused systemic hypotension (594). This should not be interpreted to mean a lack of action on lung vessels because of species difference. It is probable that the primary effect of histamine on the human lung may be balanced by the outcome of its action on the heart and systemic vessels. The extent of the complexity of hemodynamic effect of histamine can be judged from other types of animal experiments.

The most direct evidence offered for a local constriction of the lung vessels by histamine consists of perfusion experiments of the lungs of dogs (14, 194, 315), cats (315, 597), rats (292) and monkeys (186). Three sets of observations are worth noting because they indicate the site of constriction initiated by histamine. Gaddum and Holtz (315) noted by perfusion that both arterial constriction and venous constriction occurred. Daly *et al.* (194) observed an almost proportionate constriction whether the lungs were perfused the normal way (via artery) or the reversed way (via veins). As far as the extrapulmonary portions of the vessels are concerned, Okada (603) and Smith and Coxe (741) demonstrated a greater sensitivity of the pulmonary veins than of the pulmonary artery. It is unfortunate that none of the technics introduced recently, which have successfully demonstrated a greater sensitivity of the venous side of the intact lungs for 5-HT, has been applied to the identification of the site of vasoconstriction of histamine.

2. Other effects of histamine. The fact that histamine constricts bronchiolar smooth muscle has introduced the possibility that bronchospasm may contribute to the increase in pulmonary vascular resistance. In addition to the results on excised vessels, a number of other observations do not support this suspicion. a) The intravenous injection of histamine in guinea pigs causes pulmonary hypertension that may not necessarily be accompanied by bronchoconstriction (284). b) Intrapulmonary arterial injection into dog lungs elicits a rise in arterial perfusion pressure but no detectable bronchoconstriction (14). c) Intrabronchial arterial injections into the same perfused lungs (14) cause bronchoconstriction but no rise in pulmonary arterial pressure. The inhalation of histamine in aerosol form into one lung of rabbits has been shown to reduce oxygen uptake of the same lung (223) but this cannot be entirely due to bronchoconstriction inasmuch as the participation of pulmonary venular constriction has not yet been excluded

(625). Tsuji has even postulated that bronchoconstriction can be reflexly initiated by vascular effects of histamine (786), but direct confirmation is lacking.

The peripheral vascular and cardiac effects of histamine are worth noting, because in the intact dog the intravenous dose of histamine that will cause a rise in pulmonary arterial pressure will always initiate systemic hypotension. The indirect outcome of systemic vasodilatation may take one or more of several alternatives. Friedberg *et al.* (309) postulated an increase in venous return and an increase in pulmonary blood flow which would contribute to the pulmonary hypertension, but direct proof of this effect is surprisingly absent. The left atrial pressure may rise sufficiently to cause a retrograde increase in pulmonary arterial pressure (93, 553) but there are also reports indicating a reduction (260, 536). Failure of the heart and systemic circulation with a reduction in pulmonary blood flow has been demonstrated to be a cause of pulmonary hypotension (757, 848). Comparison of the sensitivities of all the above mechanisms remains to be elucidated.

3. Role of histamine and antihistaminics in the formation of pulmonary edema. The complexity of the pulmonary circulatory effect of histamine, combined with the complexity of the pathogenesis of pulmonary edema, has accounted for the lack of unanimity regarding the role of histamine in the formation of pulmonary edema. On the affirmative side are the observations that the injection of histamine causes pulmonary congestion and edema in guinea pigs (445, 662) and rabbits (472). Furthermore, histamine potentiates the formation of edema induced by intravenous injection of epinephrine in rabbits (46, 47, 49). On the other hand, in the same species, histamine failed to produce edema even after direct pulmonary arterial injections (152).

The differences in results derived from various animal species extend to the use of antihistaminic drugs. Phenothazine (RP-3277; Phenergan) prevented edema in rabbits induced by epinephrine (384), phosgene (385), bilateral vagotomy (4) and intracisternal injection of fibrin (176, 177). Contrariwise, the same antihistaminic drug failed to prevent epinephrine edema in rabbits (755). In rats and guinea pigs, success against oxygen-induced edema (366) and failure against ammonium-induced edema (840) have been encountered. A similar situation exists for other antihistaminic drugs, including chlorprophenpyridamine (Chlor-Trimeton) (496,606), mepyramine (Pyranisamine) (177, 755), and Antergan (N-benzyl-N', N'-dimethyl-N-phenylethylenediamine) (179, 366).

The primary effects of the various antihistaminic drugs on lung vessels, independent of their participation in the formation of pulmonary edema, are not completely known. The pulmonary vasoconstrictor effects of histamine are claimed to be either blocked completely (68, 223, 558) or not at all (387, 800). At least one of these drugs, diphenhydramine, has been shown to elicit a local pulmonary vasoconstriction (700) but it is not yet known if other members behave similarly.

4. "Histaminergic nerves" to the lungs. One of the most attractive of the theories that have been proposed regarding the ultimate function of histamine in the lungs is that it is liberated by sympathetic nerves. This suggestion is based on the detection of histamine in the pulmonary sympathetic nerves (270) and on the collection of histamine in the lung perfusate or in the circulating blood as a result of injection of epinephrine (466) and of intracranial electrical excitation (632). The ultimate effect of such a liberation is believed to be an increase in permeability of the lungs resulting in pulmonary edema.

Ungar et al. (793) postulated that the "histaminergic nerves" reach the lungs via their sympathetic innervation but actually originate from the posterior roots of the phrenic nerve. Since this was based entirely on pathological changes in the lungs, application of physiological methods is necessary for confirmation.

At the present time attempts to confirm most of the evidence supporting the existence of "histaminergic nerves" have failed. Stimulation of nerves (549), the injection of epinephrine (549) and intracranial excitation (441) failed to show the liberation of histamine. It is possible that the instantaneous inactivation of the released histamine can account for the difficulty in detection. Two compounds that liberate histamine have been shown to cause pulmonary hypertension and edema similar to that of histamine: horse serum (126, 239) and pumice stone (247). Substances which have been shown to liberate histamine and initiate pulmonary edema, but with which pulmonary pressure changes are not known include ammonia (320), ammonium chloride (440), tubocurarine (644, 665), and chloropicrin (778). Finally, there are substances that have been shown to liberate histamine without producing pulmonary edema: diphtheria toxoid (785), ovalbumin (107, 446, 682), cobra venom (277), compound 48/80 (278), trypsin (660, 680, 681), estradiol (784) and protamine (746).

C. Pulmonary vasoconstrictors and edema

The next group of vasoconstrictors act on lung vessels without the liberation of substances from the blood (ATP and 5-HT) or from the lung tissue (histamine). The justification for placing them in this category is not based on negative evidence, i.e., not on the failure of these compounds to liberate 5-HT, ATP and histamine, because this information is not yet available. The assumption of their direct action on the lung vessels is based on either of two types of information: a) When the substances were administered by inhalation, pathological changes occurred in the lungs, chiefly pulmonary edema. b) When the compounds were administered into the blood reaching the lungs exclusively, they caused pulmonary hypertension or edema or both. The common feature is the production of pulmonary edema most probably by a local action on the lung vessels; compounds that have been shown to produce pulmonary edema by primary actions on the heart, systemic vessels or autonomic nervous system have been excluded. On the other hand, the substances belonging to category a), administered by inhalation, may initiate edema not only by local action on the lungs but also by other mechanisms which will be discussed briefly.

1. Excess oxygen. The inhalation of 60% or more of oxygen for a few hours or several days has been shown to be fatal in guinea pigs (3, 77, 346, 409, 513, 639), rats (97, 346, 513, 627, 663), mice (77, 513), pigeons (77), rabbits (513, 627), cats (627), and dogs (65, 513). The conspicuous changes in the lungs consist

•

of increase in weight, atelectasis, fibrinoid necrosis, congestion and edema. The hemodynamic events preceding the formation of edema are not known, chiefly because of difficulties in measuring pressures and flow in smaller animals in which this stimulus has been largely studied. At least four mechanisms have been invoked in explaining the edema of high oxygen. Direct irritant action on the pulmonary capillaries has been the favored explanation (483) for some time until the recent introduction of three others. Penrod (627) believes that the development of simple atelectasis during oxygen inhalation is the primary mechanism initiating the edema and congestion. Bean and Johnson (61) showed that epinephrine injection prior to oxygen exposure enhanced the adverse effects of the latter on the lungs whereas adrenalectomy reduced the effects. The increased activity of the sympathetic nervous system during hyperoxic edema has been suggested by the observations that procaine (346), phenoxybenzamine (Dibenzyline) (327), phentolamine (628), or chlorpromazine (58) prevented edema formation. Bean and his collaborators (57, 59, 60, 63) have studied the additional role of hypophyseal, adrenocortical and thyroidal factors in potentiating the formation of this type of edema but elucidation as to how the hormones initiate edema is not complete. All of these observations do not necessarily exclude a local constrictor action of high oxygen tension on the lung vessels. This effect is plausible particularly because low tension of oxygen has been shown to cause local pulmonary vasodilatation (see section II-E1).

2. Excess carbon dioxide. The capacity of inhalation of 15 to 25% carbon dioxide in oxygen to induce pulmonary edema in mice has been reported by Poulsen (645). The exact mechanism for the formation of edema is not clear. Poulsen postulates that the accompanying bronchoconstriction is the major cause but the local action of hypercapnia on the lung vessels requires some consideration. Unfortunately, the local vascular effects are not certain (633). Local constriction has been shown in perfused lungs of cats (240, 523, 597, 598, 599) and dogs (62, 78, 96, 240, 244, 556, 820). The inhalation of up to 30% carbon dioxide in intact dogs, with or without anesthesia, produces either no increase in pulmonary vascular resistance (764) or an actual fall (588). In human subjects, the behavior of pulmonary arterial pressure is variable during hypercapnia (304, 828, 527). The situation of hypercapnia is similar to that of anoxia in which its local effects on the lung vessels occur simultaneously with its cardiac and systemic effects. This adds to the difficulty in assessing the relative importance of local vasoconstriction and bronchoconstriction in the causation of pulmonary edema.

3. Inhalation of phosgene and other irritant gases. Numerous observations have been made which suggest that the pulmonary edema of phosgene inhalation is due to effects in the lung parenchyma. Histological examination of lungs from gassed dogs shows intravascular clotting, alveolar thickening and swelling of the bronchial mucosa (155, 246, 782). Since unilateral gassing does not initiate edema in the contralateral side, the formation of a circulating "pneumotoxin" can be dismissed (782). Finally, edema can be produced in perfused lungs so that extrapulmonary factors can be excluded (37, 193, 403).

The exact mechanism of the action of phosgene in the lung parenchyma has

not been identified. Pulmonary vasoconstriction, similar to that of alloxan (see III-C4) has not been ascertained. On the contrary, Gibbon *et al.* (328) found no increase in pulmonary arterial pressure in phosgenized cats. In the perfused lungs of dogs, a rise in perfusion pressure is observed but it is difficult to attribute the rise to local vasoconstriction since bronchoconstriction is a conspicuous accompaniment (37, 193, 403). The bronchospasm must be considered a local response because it can be elicited not only in isolated lungs but also in animals following vagotomy or atropinization (113). It is of course impossible to exclude a primary increase in capillary permeability which will bring about increased lymphatic drainage from the lung and high protein content of edema fluid (134). As long as hemodynamic factors have not been completely excluded, it is not necessary to blame edema formation on changes in capillary permeability.

The following inhalants have been reported to cause pulmonary edema in human subjects or animals: ammonia (37, 428, 571), carbon monoxide (363), nitric oxide (290, 571), carbon tetrachloride (373, 489, 791), trichloroethylene (39, 807), methylene chloride (432), vinyl propionate (91), sulfur dioxide (16, 184, 624) and tetranitromethane (463). The occurrence of local pulmonary vasoconstriction has not been tested. Such substances are entirely toxicological in nature but the following agents are therapeutic agents, not ordinarily inhaled, and have been shown to produce pulmonary edema when administered intratracheally in animals: penicillin (316), erythromycin (725), streptomycin (137, 559) and para-aminosalicylic acid (559). This may contribute to the failure of these antibiotics in some cases of pneumonia and bronchopneumonia.

4. Alloxan and other compounds administered parenterally. The major shortcoming in the elucidation of edema produced by inhalants (like phosgene) is that the route of administration makes it inevitable that bronchoconstriction may reasonably be suspected to be the cause of the pulmonary vascular changes. This has been overcome by parenteral administration and the best prototype is alloxan. In the course of investigating its diabetogenic action, Peralta (629) first described the production of pulmonary edema in cats. The effect has been confirmed by others in cats (172, 430) and in dogs (28).

The immediate pulmonary vascular effect of intravenous injection of alloxan in the anesthetized dog is manifested as a pulmonary arterial hypertension (28). This occurs at a time when cardiac output is not increased, and when capillary blood volume in the lungs is reduced. In about ten minutes, the pulmonary hypertension is less intense but capillary blood volume is increased and this is followed by the onset of pulmonary edema (28, 31). A similar sequence is observed in the perfused lungs (28, 367), and these changes have been interpreted in the following manner. Alloxan causes an immediate generalized vasoconstriction of the lung vessels, but after about ten minutes, a postcapillary or venous constriction persists which can account for the capillary congestion and edema (28). It is not known if the high protein content of the edema fluid, which implies an increase in capillary permeability, is due to a primary action of alloxan or is simply an unavoidable outcome of the congested capillaries.

The pulmonary edema that follows the administration of alpha-naphthyl-

thiourea is more complex than that of alloxan (575, 835). Drinker and Hardenbergh (238) demonstrated an increase in lymphatic flow from the lungs during the development of edema, but its ultimate cause is not clear. Halmagyi and his collaborators (376) failed to show pulmonary hypertension but this is contrary to the results derived from perfused lungs, which show pulmonary vasoconstriction similar to that of alloxan (21). The latter appears to be a more dependable tool than thioureas (367) in producing pulmonary edema in dogs. Alpha-naphthylthiourea, like other thioureas, excites the central and sympathetic nervous systems (467). Thiosemicarbazide possesses similar actions (775).

Several compounds have been shown to produce vasoconstriction in perfused lungs: polypeptides (128), lysolecithin (92), peptone (69), iodoacetamide (367) and oxyphenarsine (367). The similarity of their site of vasoconstriction to that of alloxan requires elucidation.

D. Sympathomimetic pulmonary vasoconstrictors

The earlier literature on the pulmonary effects of epinephrine has been reviewed by Daly (185) and Wiggers (831). Subsequent studies have largely confirmed the ability of many sympathomimetic amines to either constrict or dilate the lung vessels. Only those that constrict and bring about pulmonary arterial hypertension will be discussed in this section.

1. Epinephrine. The demonstration of local vasoconstriction by epinephrine is based largely on lung perfusion experiments in dogs (29, 127, 195, 251, 315, 600, 765), cats (597), monkeys (186), rabbits (101, 268), rats (292) and guinea pigs (181, 186). Dilatation has been encountered in some preparations (186, 292, 315, 599, 635). The bronchodilatation has been used as an explanation for reduction in resistance when it is encountered (599) but excised pulmonary vessels are still able to dilate as well as constrict to epinephrine (306, 602, 741). The blood volume change that accompanies increased resistance is usually a decrease (315, 765), which indicates precapillary or capillary constriction, although an increase indicating postcapillary constriction has also been observed (331).

Lung perfusion has shown that like other excitatory smooth muscle actions of epinephrine, the constriction of the lung vessels is blocked by ergot alkaloids (101, 597, 635, 636) and even reversal has been reported to occur (292, 306). Interference with vasoconstriction has also been reported for piperoxan [compound 933 F; 2-(1-piperidylmethyl-1:4-benzodioxan)] (127) and Dibenamine (597). Sensitization by cocaine (127) completes the list of pharmacological similarities between epinephrine action on pulmonary and that on systemic vessels.

One possible manifestation of local vasoconstriction by epinephrine in the intact lung is the rise in pulmonary arterial pressure when this amine is injected intravenously. This has been noted in dogs (225, 447, 468, 600, 804), cats (54, 225, 329), and rabbits (322). The local effects on the lungs are difficult to segregate from other actions of epinephrine which individually can give rise to pul-

monary arterial hypertension. The other actions are as follows: primary increase in venous return resulting from the peripheral actions of epinephrine (329); increased cardiac output by cardiac stimulation (29, 667); and relative failure of the left ventricle with rise in left atrial pressure (225, 390, 804) partly due to bradycardia (447). The behavior of left atrial pressure is variable, and a decrease has been reported (600). The gradient from pulmonary artery to wedged artery is either unchanged (468) or reduced (804) but calculation of pulmonary vascular resistance for the entire vascular bed shows an increase, at least in the cat (54). The local effect on resistance is probably antagonized by the passive effect of changes in pressure. The end-result as far as oxygenation of the blood is concerned is a reduction in oxygen content of blood leaving the lungs. García Ramos and Rudomin (322) have detected this in dogs and rabbits and have regarded it as independent of the increase in blood flow induced by epinephrine. When administering epinephrine to one lung of rabbits by aerosol, Dirken and Heemstra (221) noted a reduction in oxygen uptake. These facts indicate that the local constriction by epinephrine involves the vessels intimately related to the alveolar capillaries. Angiocardiopneumography (144) in the same species also shows the disappearance of the pulmonary veins, suggesting arteriolar constriction by epinephrine.

The hemodynamic picture derived from human subjects confirms the results with epinephrine in animals described above. Intramuscular or intravenous injection usually causes a rise in pulmonary arterial pressure amounting to 25 to 75% in normal subjects (295, 337, 833, 841), as well as in patients suffering from chronic pulmonary hypertension (841), bronchial asthma (856), and systemic hypertension (295, 337). The inhalation of epinephrine aerosols by normal and emphysematous subjects causes pulmonary hypertension (15). Cardiac output is usually increased by epinephrine (15, 337, 544, 751, 841). The calculations of pulmonary total vascular resistance, or of arterial resistance (based on the gradient from pulmonary arterial pressure to wedged arterial pressure) show either an increase or decrease ranging from -50 to +60%. The increase in flow with increase in resistance which sometimes occurs can be accepted as presumptive evidence that local vasoconstriction can be induced by epinephrine. On the other hand, a reduction in resistance may not necessarily mean the occurrence of active dilatation since it may simply be the effect of increased cardiac output.

The literature on the causation of pulmonary edema by epinephrine has been intentionally omitted because this has been covered by Visscher *et al.* in their recent review article (803). The influences of the several drugs on the formation of edema by epinephrine are briefly mentioned throughout this article.

2. Levarterenol. The effects of levarterenol (*l*-norepinephrine) are similar to those of epinephrine in the isolated lung preparation. Vasoconstriction has been observed in the perfused lungs of dogs (93, 194, 331, 478, 687), cats (597), and sheep (789). Konzett and Hebb (478) noted a reduction in volume of blood in the lungs and this has been confirmed by Daly (198). In the intact dog, the pulmonary arterial pressure is increased (29, 52, 159, 305, 536, 589, 729), but

pulmonary blood volume is either increased (729) or decreased (536). Nahas and MacDonald (587, 589) noted that the rise in pulmonary arterial pressure occurs immediately after intravenous injection, and is actually accompanied by a reduction in pulmonary venous pressure, at a time when the heart rate has not started to accelerate. When the heart rate increases, then the cardiac output is augmented (299, 334, 508), an occurrence which is related to the positive inotropic and chronotropic actions of levarterenol (162, 336, 416, 528, 827). Reduction in output has been reported with doses smaller than that causing increase in output, and this is probably due to reflex cardiac slowing overcoming the cardiac stimulant action (20, 153, 201, 211).

Pulmonary arterial hypertension following intravenous infusion of levarterenol has been repeatedly encountered in man (295, 768). Cardiac output is usually decreased by as much as 25%; when this happens, the accompanying hypertension may be accounted for by other factors (38, 337). Since pulmonary wedged arterial pressure may also be increased (301, 593), the gradient from pulmonary artery to wedged artery may actually remain unchanged. There are, however, some subjects (620) in whom the gradient is increased but output is unchanged; in these pulmonary arterial constriction can be deduced. The behavior of the pulmonary venous side is unknown. This side is probably less active, if animal experiments are considered. The development of pulmonary edema when levarterenol is used to treat myocardial shock has been reported (520, 781). Left atrial pressure will potentially rise if the damaged heart cannot adjust to the systemic pressor action of this powerful sympathomimetic amine.

3. Epinine, tyramine, tuaminoheptane and metaraminol. In the anesthetized dog, epinine, tyramine and tuaminoheptane (Tuamine) induce pulmonary arterial hypertension in a manner similar to that of epinephrine: local pulmonary vasoconstriction (29, 195, 335) and increased pulmonary blood flow (29). The latter is primarily due to increase in myocardial contractile force, as shown by Jackson (438) and by Goldberg and his collaborators (336). Metaraminol (Aramine) has been reported to cause an increase in pulmonary arterial pressure in dogs (29, 272) but an increase in pulmonary blood flow is not a dependable cause. Cardiac output is either increased (85, 710), unchanged (521) or variable (29). In spite of this, calculated pulmonary vascular resistance is usually increased in the intact dog (29) and human subject (521). Confirmation has been derived from the perfused lungs which show vasoconstriction (29, 94).

4. Phenylephrine. This amine is different from the above-mentioned sympathomimetic agents because it causes local pulmonary vasoconstriction (29) but consistently reduces cardiac output in dogs (29, 429). The outcome is therefore a variable effect on pulmonary blood pressure (29) and pulmonary edema (670) depending on the combined consequence of both actions. It is surprising that hemodynamic measurements in man are not available for this widely used pressor amine.

5. Hydroxyamphetamine, pholedrine, ephedrine and naphazoline. The pulmonary arterial hypertensive action of hydroxyamphetamine (Paredrine) in unanesthetized dogs was noted by Friedberg *et al.* (309). The major cause for this

hypertension is the increased pulmonary blood flow and its local action on the lung vessels is unimportant (29). Pholedrine has essentially similar actions (29, 122). Ephedrine and naphazoline (Privine) cause hypertension predominantly by increasing pulmonary blood flow but larger doses are likely to depress the heart and would result in unpredictable behavior of pulmonary venous and arterial pressures (29, 32, 173, 601, 619, 700, 813, 814). The remaining sympathomimetic drugs are discussed under the section of vasodilators (IV-C).

E. Significance of pulmonary vasoconstriction by drugs

The various agents described in this section have the following common features. They are capable of constricting perfused lung vessels. In the intact animal, these agents cause pulmonary arterial hypertension, predominantly but not exclusively by inducing pulmonary vasoconstriction. The information regarding their hemodynamic effects in man is limited to epinephrine and levarterenol, both of which cause increases in calculated pulmonary vascular resistance, and an increase (for epinephrine) and decrease or no change (for levarterenol) of cardiac output. The corresponding effects in man of 5-HT, ATP, histamine, alloxan and other compounds producing pulmonary edema are uncertain, chiefly because their administration would be hazardous.

The list of pulmonary vasoconstrictors becomes more interesting if the actions of the individual members on the systemic circulation are considered. Epinephrine and levarterenol constrict systemic and pulmonary vessels, but the large doses necessary to induce constriction of the perfused lung imply that these vessels are less sensitive than the systemic components. In the intact anesthetized dog, the minimal dose of such amines that will cause a rise in systemic blood pressure does not always cause a significant rise in pulmonary pressure. On the other hand, suprathreshold doses of either amine will cause a more conspicuous and more prolonged rise in pulmonary arterial pressure, particularly if the vagi have been cut or atropine has been given. The systemic circulation has sensitive buffer mechanisms (carotid and aortic pressoreceptors) that will hasten the recovery from the pressure rise, but a corresponding mechanism for the pulmonary system has not yet been identified.

Although epinephrine and levarterenol have a constrictor action on the pulmonary vessels, similar to but less powerful than on the systemic, the other vasoconstrictors are diversified. Serotonin and alloxan can constrict both beds but the pulmonary is more sensitive than the systemic. Histamine usually dilates the systemic but constricts the pulmonary vessels. On the other hand, posterior pituitary extract is a systemic vasoconstrictor but is a weak one for the lungs (see section V-B1). The similarities and differences become more complex if the individual components of the various beds of the systemic circulation (the coronary, cerebral, renal, splanchnic and limbs) are compared with the various components of the pulmonary, *i.e.*, the arteries, capillaries, veins, shunts and bronchopulmonary anastomoses. It is hoped that future experiments will identify the site of vasoconstriction more intimately than simply stating that a drug can induce pulmonary vasoconstriction.

The phenomenon of vasoconstriction induced by drugs raises a question as to the possibility of limiting right ventricular output by intense pulmonary vasoconstriction. Reid has postulated that 5-HT can kill cats in such a manner, but the ability of the right ventricle to compensate should also be considered. This will be discussed in detail below (section V-A2). Suffice it to mention now that unless a drug depresses directly the heart muscle, the heart can largely overcome obstruction to blood flow in the lungs.

IV. DRUGS REDUCING PULMONARY HYPERTENSION PREDOMINANTLY BY VASODILATATION

Before proceeding to discuss the pulmonary vasodilators, it is necessary to characterize the pulmonary circulation in patients with chronic lung disease because these drugs have been investigated largely in such patients. The most outstanding feature is that muscular exercise causes a significant rise in pulmonary arterial pressure in such patients. While cardiac output may increase by as much as 75% of resting values, pulmonary arterial pressure may even double in value, and calculated pulmonary total vascular resistance is usually increased. These observations are based on patients with pulmonary hypertension of varied etiology (120, 653, 806, 823) including pulmonary emphysema (412, 579, 605, 674, 675), bronchiectasis (735) and postpneumonectomy (170). Unlike normal subjects in whom muscular exercise usually causes a reduction in resistance (see section II-C2), diseased lungs are less distensible and become more susceptible to an increase in pressure during exercise, although the increase in output is less intense.

The inhalation of mixtures containing low oxygen causes effects among patients with lung disease that are similar to those encountered among normal subjects. The pulmonary arterial mean pressure rises, the pressure gradient from pulmonary artery to wedged artery rises, cardiac output increases by as much as 50 % but pulmonary total vascular resistance may decrease by as much as 35 to 100 % (215, 233, 289, 585, 735, 850). This is an indication that diseased lungs probably maintain to some extent all the hemodynamic features of normal lungs. If the pulmonary hypertensive drugs were tried in such patients, hypertension and vasoconstriction would be expected to occur.

There is some evidence that anoxemia contributes to the pulmonary hypertension in patients suffering from lung disease. The correction of anoxemia by inhalation of high oxygen causes a conspicuous reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure in most patients (217, 236, 289, 579, 756, 828, 837, 838). Since even when anoxemia is completely corrected the relief of hypertension is not absolute, other factors contribute to the pathological increase in vascular resistance. The local pulmonary vasodilators have been tried in the hope that the constriction resistant to oxygen inhalation can be partially if not completely reversed.

A. Aminophylline and other musculotropic vasodilators

Although aminophylline has been used for several decades as a bronchodilator, its pulmonary hypotensive action has been apparent only during the

188

past decade. Its shortcomings consist of its poor oral absorption, and the numerous other actions that accompany its pulmonary vasodilator and bronchodilator actions.

1. Aminophylline on perfused and intact lungs. The pulmonary vasodilator action of aminophylline has been documented by several reports derived from lung perfusion experiments (93, 657, 700). Quimby et al. (657) tested 40 other xanthines including theobromine and caffeine and found that all the compounds (including aminophylline) that dilated the lung vessels also dilated the vessels of the extremities of the dog. They could not find a compound that dilated exclusively the lung vessels.

In the intact dog, the minimal intravenous dose that will reduce pulmonary arterial pressure will also stimulate the contractile force of the heart as revealed by a strain gauge arch sutured to the ventricular surface. This appears to be a direct cardiac stimulation, similar to that encountered in the isolated heart preparation (398, 744) and accounts for most if not all of the observed increase in cardiac output not only in dogs (657, 717) but also in human subjects (55, 245, 298, 311, 439, 593, 654, 751, 826). Since aminophylline possesses a dual action consisting of cardiac stimulation and pulmonary vasodilatation, it is not surprising that pulmonary arterial pressure responds by an increase (309), no change (468) or a decrease (93, 700).

2. Aminophylline in pulmonary hypertension. In the presence of bronchial asthma, there is a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure as well as in the pressure gradient between the artery and wedged artery (297, 719, 759, 855, 856). The output may increase by as much as 50%, and resistance is always reduced, but never exceeds -50%. It would be desirable to extend observations to other types of pulmonary hypertension to determine if the reduction in resistance seen among patients with bronchial asthma would hold true for other types of patients, and if the reduction would be even more conspicuous. The effect seen with aminophylline among asthmatics is usually no greater than the effect of oxygen inhalation.

The results derived from other subjects are helpful in understanding the nature of aminophylline action. In several groups of patients with mitral stenosis (245, 759) or with other cardiac disease (compensated) (593, 826), the pressure gradient between artery and wedged artery was usually decreased, cardiac output was variable, but arterial resistance was consistently decreased. Patients in congestive heart failure are affected in a similar manner except that the output is usually increased (298, 311, 439, 826). The reduction in arterial resistance in all such patients can be safely interpreted to mean arterial dilatation by aminophylline for a number of reasons: a) the percentage reduction in resistance is greater than that encountered during muscular exercise; b) the passive effect on resistance induced by increased output may occur in some patients but output is not always increased; and c) aminophylline has been shown to dilate perfused lungs. Correlation of all available and related information forces one to conclude that aminophylline is a pulmonary vasodilator.

3. Papaverine. Papaverine studies are limited almost entirely to animals.

The perfused lungs indicate vasodilatation when papaverine is injected (700). There are no measurements of cardiac output available but this is probably variable and secondary to a potential cardiac depressant action seen in the heart-lung preparation (700), a reduction in venous return due to peripheral dilatation (788) and a reflex tachycardia as a result of transient systemic hypotension (309). Angiographic observations show either a reduction (459) or an increase (444) in the extent of the pulmonary vascular bed. There are scattered reports of relief of spasm of embolized lungs by papaverine (100, 213, 229, 422, 770).

4. Nitrites. Although sodium nitrite and amyl nitrite cause dilatation of perfused lungs, the effects of both and of nitroglycerin on excised pulmonary vessels are variable (54, 526, 550, 685). If there is any local dilatation in the intact lungs, this is often not apparent because in dogs, the inhalation of amyl nitrite (309, 390), and the intravenous injection of either nitroglycerin (525) or sodium nitrite (380) have varied effects on pulmonary arterial pressure. In human subjects, the pulmonary hemodynamic effects of sodium nitrite are known. Halmagyi and his collaborators (380) report a reduction in systolic pulmonary arterial pressure with increase in cardiac output among patients with mitral stenosis and left heart failure. The reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure cannot be interpreted to mean active pulmonary vasodilatation because of the lack of measurements of wedged arterial or left atrial pressure. The sublingual administration of nitroglycerin caused a prompt reduction of pulmonary arterial and wedged arterial pressures but there were no accompanying measurements of flow (449. 582). Other studies have shown that all available nitrite preparations increase the output of the human heart, which is probably due to reflex excitation that accompanies a transient fall in systemic arterial pressure (751, 818, 854). A more complete hemodynamic study is necessary to prove the pulmonary vasodilator action of nitrites in man.

B. Acetylcholine and allied drugs

Although the dilator action of acetylcholine on the systemic vessels is certain, it is surprising that its effects on the lungs are confusing. It may be helpful at the outset to realize that this prototype of a parasympathomimetic drug also possesses nicotinic properties so that the varied actions are the outcome of excitation of the parasympathetic postganglionic neuroeffector junctions as well as of the sympathetic and parasympathetic ganglia.

1. Vasodilator action of acetylcholine. The results derived from human subjects have been consistently interpreted to mean pulmonary vasodilatation when acetylcholine is injected or infused directly into the pulmonary artery via a catheter. Cournand, Fritts, Harris and their collaborators (169, 312, 394) have presented two convincing facts: a) that unilateral injection causes an increase in blood flow in one lung that is rendered anoxic; and b) that pulmonary arterial injection causes a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure when either one or both lungs are subjected to anoxia (12% oxygen). In the absence of anoxia, the pulmonary arterial injection of acetylcholine resulted in either a reduction or no

change in pulmonary arterial pressure (393). The infusion of acetylcholine reduced pulmonary arterial pressure in patients with mitral stenosis (745, 846) or chronic pulmonary hypertension (733, 845). Since cardiac output remained unchanged, the consistent reduction in calculated total or arterial resistance can be safely ascribed to local pulmonary vasodilatation.

The total amount of acetylcholine injected directly into the human pulmonary artery (1 to 1.5 mg) appeared to affect the lungs exclusively. This conclusion is based on the observations that heart rate and systemic blood pressure remained essentially unaltered. The site of pulmonary vasodilatation appeared to be proximal to the site of wedging of the catheter because the pressure gradient between pulmonary artery and wedged artery was reduced. The occasional rise of wedged arterial pressure indicates that the pulmonary venous side was not dilated and may have been constricted, but this will remain uncertain until the gradient between wedged artery and left atrium is directly measured during the injection of acetylcholine. Until this is settled, the use of acetylcholine in functionally assessing the entire pulmonary circulation will lead to confusing interpretations.

2. Miscellaneous actions of acetylcholine. The simple dilator action of acetylcholine described above becomes complex when other experiments are reviewed. In the anesthetized dog a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure is encountered only if the dose of acetylcholine is large enough to slow the heart rate (139, 447, 452, 464). This fall is most probably due to a reduction in cardiac output, similar to that initiated by vagal stimulation. The accompanying response of the lung vessels is not known, although Rudolph (697) describes that when 5-HT is infused to increase pulmonary arterial pressure, the additional injection of acetylcholine brings about reversal of the constriction. The recent observations of García Ramos and Rudomin (322) include an increase in oxygen saturation of blood leaving the lungs, independent of reduction in cardiac output. This improvement in oxygenation is paradoxical because of the known bronchoconstrictor action of acetylcholine. If confirmed by subsequent experimentation, the improvement in blood oxygenation may indicate either constriction of arteriovenous shunts in the lungs, or an improvement in diffusion of oxygen in the pulmonary capillaries in a manner so far undiscovered.

The intravenous injection of acetylcholine in dogs, in doses not large enough to slow the heart rate, usually causes pulmonary hypertension (256, 309, 447, 448, 464, 468). A relative failure of the left side of the heart can be excluded because wedged arterial pressure is not regularly increased (448, 468). The peripheral vascular effect of acetylcholine is a more likely explanation, and this may in turn cause an increase in pulmonary blood flow by increasing venous return and/or reflexly accelerating the heart (309, 418, 447). The remaining possibilities are: a) that acetylcholine may cause bronchoconstriction so intense that there is a secondary increase in vascular resistance, and b) that acetylcholine may locally constrict the pulmonary vessels. Both possibilities have been demonstrated in the perfused lungs of dogs (62, 600, 765), monkeys (186), rabbits (268, 269), rats (292, 739), guinea pigs (181, 401, 739) and frogs (105, 456, 458).

Excised pulmonary veins have been shown to constrict more than excised pulmonary arteries (306, 600, 741). On the other hand, pulmonary vasodilatation has been reported by other investigators (93, 223, 293, 315, 636, 686).

The above discrepancies derived from the perfused lungs may be presently explained in the following manner. The vasodilatation can be regarded as the prototype of response to direct vagal excitation, either electrically (of the vagus nerve) or pharmacologically (by acetylcholine). The vasoconstriction may arise as a nicotinic action of acetylcholine on sympathetic ganglia located in the parenchyma of the excised lung, or as a secondary manifestation of bronchoconstriction. Acetylcholine has been detected in the perfusate of guinea pig lungs when the vagi were stimulated electrically (780). This initial observation would suffice to qualify the lung as an organ containing cholinoceptive areas which require further elucidation. The excitation of one may bring about pulmonary vasodilatation whereas the excitation of others may bring about vasoconstriction. It is also possible that although there is gross vasodilatation, the individual components may behave in opposite ways in a manner described under local effects of anoxia (section II-F5).

3. Methacholine, carbaminoylcholine and pilocarpine. It is surprising to note that methacholine has not been utilized as a comparable parasympathomimetic drug with negligible ganglion stimulant action, in contrast to acetylcholine which has nicotinic action. So far its use has been limited to the following instances. Methacholine injected in amounts that slowed heart rate caused a reduction in pressure gradient between the pulmonary artery and left atrium in anesthetized (139) and unanesthetized dogs (390). There was a rise in pulmonary arterial pressure in 10 patients with bronchial asthma during an attack precipitated by methacholine (856). In spite of its bronchoconstrictor action, this drug prevented the formation of pulmonary edema induced by inhalation of high levels of oxygen in mice (326). Pilocarpine caused a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure in cats, probably because of its bradycardiac action (522). Carbaminoylcholine (carbachol) reduced perfusion pressure of cat lungs, indicating a dilator property (597).

4. Anticholinesterase agents. Physostigmine has been shown to potentiate almost all effects of acetylcholine described above (13, 181, 223, 269, 315, 401). Its reported ability to protect rabbits from developing pulmonary edema induced by epinephrine has been postulated by Bariéty and Kohler to be independent of its primary anticholinesterase action (44). Neostigmine has been reported to cause pulmonary edema in two cases of multiple sclerosis (6). Sarin and tetraethylpyrophosphate caused in dogs a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure, accompanied by a reduction in pulmonary blood flow (199). Lung perfusion experiments indicated an increase in pulmonary vascular resistance, probably due to the accompanying bronchoconstrictor action (198, 203). In the guinea pig lung, a reduction in vascular resistance was the usual response (75). The situation with anticholinesterase agents is therefore as confusing as that of acetylcholine.

5. Atropine. Almost all of the pulmonary circulatory effects described for acetylcholine and vagal nerve stimulation are prevented by atropine (138, 181,

397). When atropine is administered alone to human subjects, the end-result on the pulmonary circulation varies with the situation. There is usually an increase in cardiac output coincident with cardiac acceleration (342, 544, 822), but this increase may be absent in normal subjects with tourniquets on the extremities to pool blood (822). Regardless of the change in cardiac output, the effect of atropine on pulmonary arterial pressure is either an increase (808) or decrease (1, 342). The reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure has been regarded as a clinically desirable pulmonary vasodilatation in patients with various lung diseases, particularly in pulmonary embolism (131, 581, 771). However, atropine failed to protect dogs from fatal starch embolization of the lungs (539). Perfused lung preparations show a local vasodilator action of atropine (700) but it is not possible to exclude a bronchodilator action. The varied effects on experimental pulmonary edema (48, 496, 648) are probably related to extensive parasympathetic blockade outside of the lungs.

C. Isoproterenol and other sympathomimetic vasodilators

The lung perfusion experiments that have been utilized to establish sympathomimetic vasoconstrictors have been extended to determine the ability of some amines to dilate the lung vessels. Since not all of the proven dilators cause bronchodilatation, a primary vascular action can be more easily accepted.

1. Isoproterenol. This is the most potent pulmonary vasodilator known on the basis of lung perfusion experiments (29, 198, 402, 456). In the intact animal or human subject, this dilatation may be masked by the concurrent increase in pulmonary blood flow associated with direct cardiac stimulation (29, 228, 460, 507, 568). When isoproterenol (Isuprel) is administered by inhalation in emphysematous patients, there is a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure, partly arising from its bronchodilator action (121).

2. Methamphetamine and mephentermine. These two sympathomimetic amines are essentially similar to isoproterenol in the following respects: they dilate lung vessels (29) but increase cardiac output (29, 85). The pulmonary pressure is usually increased, indicating that blood flow changes are predominant (110, 163, 272, 593). Several other sympathomimetic derivatives that dilate pulmonary vessels and stimulate the heart have been described (29, 495, 562).

3. Methoxamine and its ethoxy derivative. It is conspicuous that the above sympathomimetic vasodilators are also capable of increasing pulmonary blood flow. Pulmonary hypotension can be induced by methoxamine (Vasoxyl) by reducing pulmonary blood flow but the local effects on the lung vessels are variable (29, 272). Its ethoxy derivative [compound 45-50; β -hydroxy- β -(2,5diethoxyphenyl) isopropylamine] causes a similar reduction in pulmonary blood flow but is also able to dilate the perfused lung vessels in the dog (29) but not in the cat (40). Clinical trial in man reveals a powerful bradycardia response (519) but the pulmonary vascular resistance effects are still under investigation.

D. Tolazoline and other adrenergic blocking drugs

The individual adrenergic blocking drugs exhibit varied effects. Although all of them are generally known to block excitatory actions of epinephrine more

easily than those of sympathetic nerve stimulation, this generalization has not been tested on the lung vessels. It is also generally known that the adrenergic blocking drugs possess other actions on the heart and systemic vessels not related to their blocking action, and the lung vessels are not an exception.

1. Tolazoline. Dresdale et al. (235) initially described the ability of intravenously injected tolazoline to cause a significant fall in pulmonary arterial pressure in patients with pulmonary hypertension (see also 302, 552). A reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure was seen also in patients with mitral stenosis (323, 378, 552), congenital vascular anomalies (404), or chronic pulmonary hypertension (302, 699). It usually occurred with a simultaneous increase in cardiac output. This increase in output may account for the observations of either an increase (699) or no change (612) in pressure when tolazoline was injected in patients and in dogs (182, 613).

Reports of the pulmonary vascular resistance changes following tolazoline have varied (235, 302, 552, 699). The reduction in either total or arterial resistance which sometimes occurred cannot be interpreted to represent true dilatation of the pulmonary vessels because the accompanying increase in output may account for the observed reduction. The other patients with unchanged resistance, pressure and output are probably those in whom organic changes in the lung vessels were so extensive that dilatation by tolazoline was not possible. It would be interesting to subject such patients to a comparative study using other drugs, particularly aminophylline, acetylcholine and isoproterenol.

The basic explanation for the reduction in pulmonary arterial resistance by tolazoline is not known. Perfusion of dog lungs failed to show a local dilator action (685). There is a reduction of oxygen saturation of systemic arterial blood in patients with mitral stenosis receiving tolazoline (103). This observation might suggest dilatation of arteriovenous shunts, but other causes will have to be excluded, such as change in direction of flow in bronchopulmonary shunts and increase in flow to segments that are poorly ventilated. In patients with patent ductus arteriosus, tolazoline causes an improvement in blood oxygenation which may simply be a reflection of a favorable reduction in pulmonary hypertension brought about by the drug (524).

2. Dibenamine. Halmagyi and his collaborators observed that the intravenous injection of Dibenamine in anesthetized dogs (380) and in patients with congestive heart failure or mitral stenosis (377) caused a consistent reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure, with insignificant effect on cardiac output. Brod and Fejfar (108) reported that this drug increased output of a failing heart, not by direct cardiac stimulation but probably by release of abnormal vasoconstriction of systemic vessels resulting in an improved emptying of the decompensated left ventricle. The proof that this drug is a pulmonary vasodilator must await additional measurements of vascular resistance in man and in animals.

3. Dihydrogenated ergot alkaloids. Although the hydrogenated alkaloids have a negligible constrictor action on systemic vessels, they appear to have some action on lung vessels as well as the heart (344). The intravenous injection of hydergine in patients with mitral stenosis (552) or chronic pulmonary disease (378, 566)
causes no change in pulmonary arterial pressure or a slight fall. Since the fall occurs without any reduction in output (566), reduction in vascular resistance has been postulated. When dihydroergotamine is used, pulmonary arterial pressure increases (378). This indicates pulmonary vasoconstriction, similar to that encountered in cats (517), dogs (241, 468) and guinea pigs (739, 740).

4. Phentolamine, azapetine and piperoxan. Phentolamine (Regitine) causes a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure in patients with either mitral stenosis (758) or pheochromocytoma (611) which is not due to any alteration in cardiac output. Piperoxan (Benzodioxane) causes a reduction in pressure but output values are unknown (593). Azapetine (Ilidar) reduces cardiac output in dogs but its pulmonary vascular effects are not known (506).

5. Protection against pulmonary edema. There is almost complete unanimity of opinion that adrenergic blocking drugs prevent certain types of experimental pulmonary edema. The fatal edema induced by epinephrine or levarterenol in rabbits, mice or guinea pigs is prevented by dihydrogenated ergot alkaloids (614, 646, 777, 853), phentolamine (5, 748) or Dibenamine (388). This can be regarded as suggestive of a complete antagonism between both types of drugs acting on the formation of edema. For the pulmonary hypertensive effect, the antagonism of epinephrine by either Dibenamine or dihydroergotamine has been demonstrated (386, 564), but corresponding information for other blocking drugs is not yet available.

Other types of experimental edema have been shown to be prevented or retarded by one or more of the blocking drugs: head trauma in mice (147); intracisternal injection of veratrine or fibrin in rabbits (175, 427); parenteral injection of ammonium salts in rats and guinea pigs (136, 383, 469); intravenous or intracarotid injection of saline in dogs (534); intrapulmonary arterial injection of graphite or starch suspension in dogs (132, 496); inhalation of carbon dioxide by mice (646); and inhalation of excess oxygen by rats (326, 450). All of these results indicate the participation of the sympathetic nervous system in the pathogenesis of the specified forms of edema. The blockade does not necessarily mean the sympathetic nerves to the lungs but can pertain to the innervation to the heart and systemic vessels. The practical implications of the above experiments are apparent from two reports. Harrison and Seward (395) reported the development of pulmonary edema during surgery in a latent case of pheochromocytoma, which could have been prevented by adrenergic blocking agents, if recognized. Wheatley (830) found that tolazoline relieved pulmonary edema secondary to acute left ventricular failure in two cases. Since the ultimate mechanisms for the precipitation of edema are not known, it is difficult to specify how adrenergic blocking drugs would help in therapy of pulmonary edema.

E. Ganglion blocking drugs

The growth of interest in ganglion blocking drugs initiated by Acheson and Moe has extended to the pulmonary circulation in two directions: a) to determine if there is any functional autonomic tone to the lung vessels that can be temporarily eliminated by ganglion blocking drugs; and b) to investigate the potentialities of such drugs in the treatment of pulmonary hypertension. Since there are no important pharmacological differences among the various drugs, they will be discussed as a group.

1. Pulmonary and systemic normotensives. The behavior of the pulmonary circulation following the intravenous administration of ganglion blocking drugs has been variable. There is usually a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure following the injection of hexamethonium (555, 659), tetraethylammonium (295, 300, 593), azamethonium (Pendiomid) (435) or pentapyrrolidinium (pentolinium) (555). This reduction in pressure is not dependent on the occurrence of a reduction in pulmonary blood flow. As a matter of fact, cardiac output is either increased or decreased (727, 795).

The observed reduction in pressure may be attributed in part to pulmonary vasodilatation on the basis of the following results (300, 659, 705). a) The reduction in pulmonary arterial mean pressure is also manifested, although not consistently, as a reduction in pressure gradient between artery and wedged artery. Hence reduction in left atrial pressure can be dismissed as the exclusive cause of the fall in arterial pressure. b) In most patients, the fall in pressure amounting to as much as 40% was accompanied by no change or even an increase of as much as 20% in cardiac output. c) The fall in pressure encountered in other patients was as much as 60% and was accompanied by a proportionately lesser reduction in blood flow, so that calculated resistance was reduced by as much as 40%. Unfortunately the pulmonary hypotensive and the supposed vasodilator actions are not always found in ganglion blocking drugs. There were some patients in whom pulmonary pressure was unchanged although output was reduced.

The fundamental question of the mechanism of the suggested pulmonary vasodilatation has not been answered in the above-mentioned results derived from normotensive subjects. Four additional sets of information have been helpful and these will now be discussed.

a. Consistent pulmonary hypotension in the head-down body-tilt position. Sancetta (705) studied 5 subjects and initially tilted them in the head down position. There was no significant alteration in cardiac output, but pulmonary arterial pressure and resistance were noted to increase. While this position was maintained, hexamethonium decreased pressure and resistance without changing cardiac output. Since wedged arterial pressure did not change, all these results can be assumed to mean pulmonary vasodilatation was brought about by ganglion blocking drugs.

b. Disappearance of pulmonary arterial overshoot consequent to Valsalva's maneuver. The release of a sustained high intrapulmonary pressure results in an overshoot of the systemic arterial as well as the pulmonary arterial pressure. The intravenous injection of tetraethylammonium abolishes this response. Greene and Bunnell (351) have interpreted this observation as an indication that the drug abolishes the active neurogenic vasoconstriction of the pulmonary vessels during the overshoot. Lee *et al.* (498) explained the pulmonary arterial overshoot by an observed rise in pulmonary capillary pressure and concluded

that the disappearance of the overshoot following the drug was due to the absence of the primary rise in wedged arterial pressure. The lack of direct measurements of pressure in the left atrium does not permit final interpretation.

c. Pulmonary hypotension in anesthetized dogs. One consistent response encountered in anesthetized dogs is a reduction in cardiac output following intravenous injection of any one of the following: tetraethylammonium (380, 381, 382, 641), hexamethonium (156, 178, 608, 766, 809), pentapyrrolidinium (750), azamethonium (468, 641, 774), chlorisondamine (783), and mecamylamine (561, 693). But the accompanying change in pulmonary arterial pressure has not always been a reduction. The most obvious explanation for the occasional rise in pulmonary arterial pressure is that this group of drugs can actually cause vasoconstriction of dog lungs either by ganglionic blockade of vasodilator nerves or by direct constriction of vascular smooth muscle. Appropriate lung perfusion experiments would be helpful in the identification of the exact cause but they should be performed with one precaution. Autonomic nerves that are resistant to ganglion blocking drugs have been shown to exist in the heart (615), the bronchioles (716) and the adrenals (149), and they may also exist in the pulmonary vessels. The interaction of blocking drugs with ganglion stimulants like nicotine and dimethylphenylpiperazinium (DMPP) has not been studied. This is necessary because nicotine has been shown to constrict the pulmonary vessels of intact cats (225), perfused rabbit lungs (70), and human lungs (321). There is some suggestive evidence that tetraethylammonium blocks the reflex spasm from one lobe to another (294, 678) yet anoxic effects on the lungs are not completely eliminated.

d. Pulmonary hypotension in patients with diseased lungs. Studies on patients have been more rewarding than animal studies in confirming the ability of ganglion blocking drugs to dilate pulmonary vessels. The limitations of such information will be discussed in the remainder of this section.

2. Systemic hypertension. As do normotensive individuals, patients with systemic hypertension usually manifest a fall in pulmonary arterial pressure following ganglionic blocking agents. This is the usual result following the intravenous injection of tetraethylammonium (310, 377, 593), hexamethonium (287, 307, 333, 364, 423, 671, 753, 760, 799, 825), pentapyrrolidinium (174, 743) and trimethaphan (Arfonad) (254). In the absence of cardiac failure, cardiac output is either unchanged or reduced. The reduction in cardiac output is not intense enough to account for the reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure, but may contribute to the increase in calculated vascular resistance. An increase in cardiac output is reported in patients with cardiac failure but calculated resistance is usually reduced (254). The mechanism for the increase in output of the heart in failure is regarded by Freis and his collaborators (307) in the following manner: The peripheral pooling of blood induced by ganglion blocking agents would act as a venesection, reducing the loading pressure of the congested right side of the heart and thereby facilitating its recovery. In addition to this, the blocking of systemic vasoconstrictor tone decreases the systemic peripheral resistance and allows improved emptying of the failing left ventricle. These events serve to reduce cardiac output in the compensated hypertensive patients but to increase it in decompensated patients.

All the above facts suggest that ganglion blocking drugs may reduce pulmonary vascular resistance independently of changes in pulmonary blood flow. The ultimate reasons for the more usual occurrence of a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure in systemic hypertensive patients, as compared to normotensives, are not known. The increased sensitivity of pulmonary vessels of the former to any form of vasodilation is the most probable explanation but has not yet been proven.

3. Mitral stenosis. Patients with mitral stenosis uniformly show a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure following tetraethylammonium (377, 721), hexamethonium (35, 207, 453, 808, 852) and trimethaphan (499). Like the systemic hypertensive patients, the patients in this group show a variable effect on cardiac output, *i.e.*, an increase, no change or decrease. All calculations of pulmonary total and arterial vascular resistance show a definite reduction ranging from 10 to 75%. Since most of these patients show also a reduction in output, one can conclude that the reduction in resistance means pulmonary vasodilatation not secondary to a passive effect of flow.

The causes for the reduced pulmonary resistance are varied. Yu and his collaborators (852) consider two important factors, namely: a) that hexamethonium causes a reduction in left atrial pressure and left ventricular diastolic pressure and that this accounts for a reduction in all pressures in the pulmonary vessels; and b) that the extensive anastomotic connections from pulmonary vein to azygos vein via the bronchial veins are further dilated by the drug, so that left atrial pressure is reduced. The other groups of investigators regard the reduction in resistance as an indication of true pulmonary vasodilatation brought about by paralysis of the sympathetic nerve supply. This is supported by a reduction in calculated pulmonary arterial resistance (35, 721) which is interpreted to mean dilatation of the pulmonary arterioles. The reported relief of paroxysmal dyspnea (207) and the suggested application as a prognostic test for functional vasoconstriction prior to valvulotomy (721) illustrate the practical importance of obtaining more direct proof for the dilating action of ganglion blocking drugs in such patients.

4. Pulmonary hypertension. Patients who suffer from pulmonary arterial hypertension, either as a primary disease of the lung vessels, or secondary to involvement of the lung parenchyma, show a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure following the administration of either hexamethonium (35, 302, 704, 705, 839) or tetraethylammonium (300). The calculation of pulmonary resistance shows either a decrease or an increase, so that one can conclude that the dilatation from ganglion blockade in pulmonary hypertension is not dependable. The diversified nature of the organic lesions in the lung may account for this diversity in response. Two other features of this group of drugs have added to the unsatisfactory outcome in the treatment of chronic pulmonary hypertension. The accompanying fall in systemic blood pressure is an undesirable accompaniment of the desired action in the lungs, particularly in acute embolism complicated by

systemic shock (843). Prolonged use has resulted in the development of fatal fibrinous pneumonitis (616, 631, 679, 802) and even acute pulmonary edema (542).

The basis for the use of ganglion blocking drugs in the treatment of clinical pulmonary embolism (421, 583, 610) is based largely on several animal experiments. The hypertension of acute embolization in animals is reduced by ganglion blocking drugs (132, 374, 574, 640, 714, 769). Bein (66) reported that the tachypnea of experimental embolism is abolished by azamethonium. This observation might be related to several others in patients which suggest that ganglion blocking drugs can also block sensory receptors in the lungs (7, 250, 352, 415).

5. Pulmonary edema. The experimental basis for the clinical use of ganglion blocking drugs in pulmonary edema consists of experiments in rabbits reporting relief of epinephrine-induced edema by hexamethonium (216, 368) or pentamethonium (51). Similar edema in dogs is not influenced by hexamethonium (465). Another type of pulmonary edema in dogs, induced by intracisternal injection of fibrin, is reported by Sarnoff and Sarnoff (713) to be relieved by trimethaphan. In rats, Halmagyi et al. (379) reported protection in various forms of edema by lobeline in doses large enough to exert its ganglion blocking action. Other investigators have reported protection in oxygen-induced edema (366, 450). These facts represent a small fraction of the confusion in the pathogenesis of pulmonary edema. The relief of pulmonary edema in man has been reported for tetraethylammonium (259, 414), hexamethonium (258, 259), trimethaphan (205, 259, 711) and azamethonium (796). The explanation offered for the effect is the reduction in pulmonary blood volume by shifting of blood from the lungs to the dilated peripheral vessels, and by the improved emptying of left ventricle. Direct proof of this widely accepted theory will depend on the development of quantitative assessment of edema in man.

F. Miscellaneous drugs for therapy of chronic pulmonary hypertension

The prototypes of pulmonary hypotensive drugs described in the above paragraphs are as follows: aminophylline, acetylcholine, isoproterenol, tolazoline and hexamethonium. The evidence for their hypotensive action is derived mostly from patients suffering from pulmonary hypertension. The studies that include measurements of cardiac output indicate that calculated pulmonary vascular resistance is usually reduced. The extent of the reduction in pressure and resistance is neither dependable nor remarkable. A reduction of 50% is rarely exceeded and there are some patients who actually show a slight increase in pressure. The increase may occur on account of direct stimulation of the heart rate and contractility by aminophylline, isoproterenol and tolazoline, or by acceleration of heart rate induced either reflexly by their systemic hypotensive action, or by blockade of cardioinhibitory innervation of the heart. An increase in venous return may also contribute to the augmentation of blood flow.

The mechanism for the reduction in vascular resistance in the lung is not certain for all drugs. Lung perfusion reveals vasodilatation for aminophylline

and isoproterenol but the actions of the others are still uncertain. It would be desirable to ascertain the extent of dilatation in the pulmonary vascular bed and the sensitivity of the pulmonary compared to that of the systemic bed. None of the prototypes spares the systemic circulation since all of them produce systemic hypotension. The ethoxy derivative of methoxamine (compound 45-50) is a sympathomimetic vasodilator for the lungs but a vasoconstrictor of the systemic bed. Preliminary trials in chronic pulmonary hypertensive patients by Fox (303) and Ross (691) have shown that the pulmonary hypotension is accompanied by severe bradycardia probably initiated by its systemic pressor action. A drug that can dilate exclusively the lung vessels and spare the heart and systemic vessels has not yet been discovered. Such a compound would not only be helpful clinically but would serve as a tool for investigating the hemodynamic effects of pure dilatation of a previously hypertensive lung. Would the capillaries be exposed to higher hydrostatic pressure in such a way that edema might develop? Would the reduction in pulmonary pressure protect the right side of the heart from developing cor pulmonale? Or would the right side of the heart fail in a manner similar to that encountered in pulmonary arteriovenous fistulas?

The other drugs that have been used in the therapy of pulmonary hypertension have been investigated less thoroughly and will be described briefly in the remainder of this section. Angelino and Levi (17) reported that the intravenous injection of *reserpine* in patients with mitral stenosis caused a reduction in pressure gradient between pulmonary artery and wedged artery. Since this was accompanied by either a slight increase or no change in cardiac output, it is safe to conclude that there is a significant reduction in arterial resistance that is initiated by arterial dilatation. The same conclusion has been confirmed by other investigators in patients with mitral stenosis (375, 720), sclerosis of the pulmonary artery (324) or pulmonary edema (604). The theory is that the reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure is due to blockade of nervous vasoconstriction by an action in the hypothalamus. Animal work has been limited to demonstration in dogs of a pulmonary hypotensive action (318) but central nervous excitation and pulmonary denervation experiments have not been performed.

Chlorpromazine in patients under cyclopropane anesthesia has been shown to reduce pulmonary arterial pressure (251). Bradshaw *et al.* (99) observed that the reduction of the pulmonary arterial pressure was more conspicuous than that of the systemic but there were no accompanying blood flow measurements. Since other investigators reported no reduction in cardiac output in man (265) and in dogs (563), the pulmonary hypotension can be interpreted to mean vasodilatation. Almost all of the remaining information pertains to the prevention by chlorpromazine of pulmonary edema induced by ammonium chloride (347), epinephrine (204), pure oxygen inhalation (365) and trauma to the chest (554). The protective action may be due to either its primary central blocking action or its adrenergic blockade.

The most consistent effect of *hydralazine* (Apresoline) in human subjects is a rise in cardiac output. The accompanying rise in pulmonary arterial pressure

seen in normal subjects (834), in systemic hypertensive patients (454, 753) and in patients with mitral stenosis (10), is probably the outcome of cardiac stimulation. Rowe and his collaborators (695, 696) described some systemic hypertensive patients who showed a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure, in spite of an increased or unchanged output. Before this observation can be explained entirely on the basis of pulmonary vasodilatation by central blockade, it is important to determine if there is any reduction in left atrial pressure which may in turn cause a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure.

The veratrum alkaloids cause a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure (308, 426, 584) but this may simply be due to a reduction in cardiac output known to occur when these drugs are administered (33, 248, 426, 584). The effects of *sodium thiocyanate* in man are not known but measurements in dogs indicate a reduction in output but no change in pulmonary arterial pressure (33).

Several bronchodilators have been tried in patients with pulmonary hypertension. *Khellin*, orally or intramuscularly, caused no effect on pulmonary arterial pressure and output (145, 736) but slightly improved respiratory mechanics (690). Condorelli and his collaborators have reported that *nicotinic acid* can bring about subjective improvement in chronic lung diseases but its exact mechanism of action is still uncertain (146, 154, 160, 370, 630, 701). *Cortisone* and *corticotropin* have been used to relieve dyspnea of chronic lung disease (104, 141, 234, 722, 747). These hormones have been shown to protect animals from chronic lung damage (112), acute bronchospasm (275) and acute pulmonary edema (72, 642, 723). *Trypsin* solution has been administered by inhalation (273, 371) but its intramuscular (737) and intravenous administration (677, 734) are more dangerous. *Sparteine* has been administered by inhalation in bronchial asthmatics with some success (794).

Since almost all of the drugs tried for pulmonary hypertension were introduced for the drug therapy of systemic hypertension, it is pertinent to discuss the vascular effects of angiotonin and renin. In human subjects (295, 593), dogs (309), and cats (668), these two substances caused a small but significant rise in pulmonary arterial pressure, but simultaneous measurement of output was not performed. Their local vascular action is still obscure.

V. DRUGS WITH PREDOMINANTLY CARDIAC ACTION

The characteristics of the congested pulmonary circulation can be derived from a review of the effects of the usual types of stress in patients with heart disease. In those suffering from congestive heart failure and mitral stenosis, the response to the inhalation of low oxygen mixtures is like that of normal and pulmonary hypertensive subjects: increases in pulmonary arterial pressure, flow and resistance (233, 849, 850). There is some suggestive evidence derived from patients (494) as well as dogs (389) with mitral stenotic lesions that anoxia causes an increase in shunting of blood through arteriovenous shunts in the lungs, so that the extent of systemic arterial anoxemia is greater than that expected from the reduction of oxygen content of inspired air. When pure oxygen is administered to patients with cardiac disease, there is a consistent reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure due largely to a reduction in vascular resistance (540).

Muscular exercise in patients with mitral stenosis, but compensated, causes a rise in pressure, flow and resistance (18, 161, 342, 412, 653, 706, 823). Patients in congestive heart failure show a reduction in cardiac output with an increase in pulmonary resistance (412, 511). These facts indicate that the pulmonary circulation of patients with diseased hearts can respond to either muscular exercise or anoxia by a further increase or decrease in flow, but only a further increase of pressure and resistance. In the section on pulmonary hypotensive drugs (IV), it was mentioned that patients with mitral stenosis do react to aminophylline, acetylcholine, reserpine and hexamethonium in such a way that a reduction in pressure and resistance is possible.

The drugs in this section exemplify the effects of either stimulation or depression of the heart, normal or otherwise. It should be stated at the outset that these actions are the predominant ones and the local pulmonary vascular effects are still uncertain.

A. Digitalis glycosides

It would be ideal to precede the discussion of digitalis glycosides with a complete description of the interrelationships between the heart and lungs. This is not possible because important aspects are not settled, particularly the existence of reflexes arising from cardiac receptors and affecting pulmonary vasomotor tone. The rise in left atrial pressure in patients with mitral stenosis has been suspected by Dexter and his associates to initiate a reflex pulmonary vasoconstriction [see monograph by Caini for references (133)]. Stretch receptors in the cardiac wall that can be activated by improved myocardial contractions induced by drugs have been shown to induce reflex effects on the systemic circulation but the efferent effects to the pulmonary circulation have not been considered (23, 27).

The consequences of cardiac stimulation that are nonreflex in nature are more certain. If venous return to the right side of the heart is unlimited, an increase in cardiac output and a passive reduction in pulmonary vascular resistance occur (section II-C2). When the reduction in resistance is limited by cardiopulmonary disease, an increase in resistance may accompany the increase in pulmonary blood flow. Finally, if both sides of the heart are unequally depressed and a cardiac stimulant like digitalis improves the function of the depressed side, the consequences are surprising. The effects of digitalis will be presented as they are modified by the preexisting condition of the heart.

1. Congestive heart failure. The primary action of the digitalis glycosides on the failing heart is manifested as an increase in cardiac output. This is the general finding in patients suffering from primary left ventricular failure secondary to systemic hypertension and/or arteriosclerotic heart disease, following the administration of each of the following digitalis preparations: digitalis leaf (252, 253, 754); digoxin (9, 56, 123, 252, 280, 399, 400, 431, 847); lanatoside C (311, 488, 752, 799); strophanthin (84); ouabain (9, 89); thevetin (479); and acetylstrophanthidin (851). Although most patients receiving digitalis show an increase in cardiac output ranging from +10 to +80% of control level, a few isolated instances of reduction in output of as much as 25% have been reported (56, 89).

The blood pressure in the pulmonary artery does not passively follow the change in cardiac output. With a few exceptions, the increase in pulmonary blood flow is accompanied by a fall in pulmonary arterial mean pressure or in right ventricular systolic pressure by as much as 50% of control level. The lack of any rise in pressure and certainly its fall during a period of increased pulmonary blood flow indicates a reduction in pulmonary total vascular resistance ranging from 15 to 75%.

The explanation for the reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure is believed to be an improvement of the emptying of the left ventricle, reduction in left atrial pressure and reduction of congestion in the pulmonary vessels (56, 165, 400). This is a valid assumption because the subjective improvement of dyspnea and the reduction in right atrial and peripheral venous pressures all point to an improvement in functional activity of the left ventricle (400). Before this explanation can be accepted as a fact, it will be necessary to measure left atrial pressure by direct catheterization. If pulmonary arterial wedged pressure is regarded to mean left atrial pressure, the results derived from 6 patients show a reduction in pulmonary arterial resistance. Hence a number of other probable explanations remain, namely: a) that the digitalis glycosides are capable of dilating the pulmonary vessels; b) that the reduction in left atrial pressure has inactivated the pulmonary vasoconstrictor reflex from the left atrium; and c) that the increase in vagal tone brought about by digitalis extends to dilate pulmonary vessels. Experiments using the heart-lung preparation (118, 812) and intact animals in heart failure (728) have contributed to the understanding of the effects of digitalis on the heart and systemic vessels. Extension of such experiments to include pulmonary vascular measurements would be helpful. It is surprising to note that local effects of digitalis glycosides on lungs are unknown. Independent perfusion of the systemic and pulmonary systems has been utilized to investigate the systemic effects of digitalis (787). Excised pulmonary arteries show slight constriction (550). In the dog, the pulmonary arterial pressure changes have been variable (600, 609, 790).

2. Pulmonary hypertension and cor pulmonale. The effects of digitalization in patients with cor pulmonale are more varied than those derived from patients with primary failure of the left ventricle. The available information can be grouped into three categories depending on the pattern and onset of change in cardiac output.

a. Immediate increase in cardiac output. An increase in cardiac output has been noted following the intravenous administration of digoxin (89, 123, 281, 400, 579), lanatoside C (349) and ouabain (89, 543, 856). Ouabain has been reported by McMichael (543) to cause a more significant increase in cardiac output than digoxin. The accompanying changes in pulmonary arterial and right ventricular systolic pressures are either unchanged or increased by as

much as 50%. The calculated resistance values ranging from -50 to +40%, are difficult to explain. Until left atrial or even wedged arterial pressure measurements become available, only the difference in calculated resistance resulting from digitalization of cor pulmonale patients from that of congestive heart failure can be noted.

Ferrer and his collaborators (281) call attention to the fact that the increase in cardiac output during digitalization in cor pulmonale is not as great as the increase in left ventricular failure (average increases of 18 and 39% respectively). They enumerate the probable reasons for the differences as follows: a) inequality of the two ventricles in muscle mass; b) differences in pressure-volume relationships of ventricles and of atria; and c) differences in limitation on output enforced by the systemic and pulmonary circulations. The interrelationship between the pulmonary circulation and the right ventricle during digitalization will be discussed under the next topic. If this factor limited the rise in output of the failing right ventricle, its exaggeration would be manifested as a fall in cardiac output.

b. Immediate decrease in cardiac output. This has been reported following digoxin (281, 399, 543, 545, 579) and ouabain (579). The exact cause for this reduction is not known. One important explanation is that the accompanying rise in pulmonary arterial pressure would impose a load on the distended right ventricle. A rise in peripheral venous pressure has been reported by Baum and his associates (53) in 4 out of 18 patients with cor pulmonale receiving acetyl-strophanthidin, and by Gray and Gray (348) in 1 out of 9 patients receiving lanatoside C. Although this is presumptive evidence for lack of improvement in the emptying of the right ventricle, a rise in pulmonary arterial pressure is not the necessary cause.

The possibility that during digitalization, increasing pulmonary arterial pressure may decrease the output of the right ventricle can be dismissed by recent experiments of Davis *et al.* (208). Chronic progressive constriction of the main pulmonary artery in dogs induced the syndrome of right ventricular failure (ascites, edema of extremities). In 5 such dogs, the administration of digoxin caused a rise in cardiac output ranging from 11 to 70%. This can be used as evidence for the unlimited ability of digitalis to increase cardiac output even though the resistance beyond its outflow tract is fixed by ligation. Furthermore Selzer *et al.* (724) have shown that ouabain caused an acute increase in tolerance of the dog heart to pulmonary arterial constriction.

One alternative to explain the decrease in cardiac output, suggested by Baum and his co-workers, is that shunting of pulmonary venous blood to the bronchial veins and draining into the right atrium would mean an increase in right ventricular output but reduction of left ventricular output. The anatomical channels responsible for this shunting has been demonstrated by Liebow (514) but their functional participation during digitalization is not proven.

c. Delayed reduction in cardiac output. The remaining explanation for the immediate reduction in cardiac output is that it is caused by the same factors responsible for the delayed reduction in output. After 2 to 5 weeks of digoxin,

orally, there is a reduction in cardiac output ranging from 10 to 40% (281). Unlike the earlier response, this phase is accompanied by a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure. The calculated resistance is variable, either unchanged or decreased. Ferrer *et al.* (281) have viewed the reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure as reflecting a diminution in distensibility of the diseased lung vessels, so that pressure becomes very sensitive to changes in flow. The roles of diminished anoxia and blood viscosity have not been evaluated.

The ultimate cause of the delayed reduced cardiac output (and possibly the early one, too) appears to be another unusual manifestation of digitalis action on the right ventricle. Ferrer et al. (281) have explained the changes in cardiac output in the following manner. The muscle fiber of the dilated right ventricle has been stretched beyond its optimal length so that when it is initially shortened, the immediate effects are increased systolic ejection and decreased residual volume (up the descending limb of Starling's curve). As the heart and circulation continue to improve, the ventricle is emptied more completely, the diastolic size is reduced and cardiac output is decreased (down the descending limb of Starling's curve). The effect of digitalis on the failing right ventricle is a combination of a decrease, similar to the behavior of a normal heart, and an increase, similar to behavior of a failing left ventricle. This explanation does not extend to include why digitalization causes an increase in patients suffering from congestive heart failure. If both ventricles fail there is a prolonged increase in cardiac output encountered even after three weeks of administration of digitalis leaf orally (253).

3. Mitral stenosis. Patients suffering from mitral stenosis have been investigated more thoroughly than others, with the additional measurement of wedged arterial pressure (115). Broustet et al. (111) encountered a significant reduction of this pressure following acetyldigitoxin in most (13 out of 15) patients. Yu and his collaborators encountered a reduction in all 4 patients following acetylstrophanthidin (851) whereas Gray and Gray (348) encountered a reduction following lanatoside C in 1 out of 5 patients. The discrepancy in incidence of the reduction in wedged arterial pressure by various groups may be due to differences in drugs, differences in severity of stenosis, and even inconsistencies in the validity of wedged arterial pressure as a measure of atrial pressure. If the reduction in wedged arterial pressure signifies a fall in left atrial pressure, its cause is not entirely an increase in left ventricular emptying, because cardiac output is not always increased after digitalization (111, 117). Broustet and his collaborators (111) regard the reduction in wedged arterial pressure as an indication of local dilatation of the lung vessels, at least distal to the wedged arteries, *i. e.*, the capillaries and pulmonary veins.

Calculation of pulmonary vascular resistance, based on the pressure gradient between the pulmonary artery and wedged artery suggests that digitalization causes dilatation of the precapillary area. Patients who show an increase in cardiac output show a reduction in pressure gradient (111, 348). A reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure with an increase in cardiac output has been reported by other investigators (280, 391, 824) but this cannot be interpreted to

mean pulmonary vasodilatation because the reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure may be entirely due to reduction in resistance on the outflow side of the lungs (pulmonary veins and/or left atrium). It is unfortunate that measurement of left atrial pressure has not been extended to the study of digitalis.

One important outcome of the pulmonary hemodynamic action of digitalis that may extend to the systemic bed is a decrease in oxygen saturation of the blood (111, 348). Gray and Gray (348) have discussed the possible explanation for the reduction in oxygen saturation of systemic arterial blood. They have considered that digitalis has increased the flow of blood through channels in the lungs inaccessible to ventilation, namely: poorly ventilated alveolar capillaries, pulmonary arteriovenous shunts, and reversed flow of blood from right atrium to left atrium through the pulmonary venous-bronchial venous anastomoses. Ventilatory changes were not sufficient to account for the reduction in blood oxygen saturation.

B. Cardiac depressants

The drugs listed in this section are characterized by one important feature: they affect the pulmonary circulation chiefly by depression of the heart muscle. Although this is the primary action, some of the drugs may have other secondary actions elsewhere which will in turn influence the pulmonary circulation (liberation of epinephrine, constriction or dilatation of the systemic vessels), and may even constrict or dilate the lung vessels directly. It is conspicuous that there is no example of a drug that exclusively depresses the heart muscle, except when the drug is administered directly into the coronary artery, or into the substance of the ventricular wall by needle puncture. Direct injections of ethyl alcohol (148), zinc hydroxide solution (569) and silver nitrate solution (151, 643) terminate in ventricular fibrillation, pulmonary edema or systemic shock. The unpredictable nature of the outcome renders the method difficult to use to answer one important question: What will exclusive failure of either the left or right ventricle do to the pulmonary circulation?

1. Pitressin. It is logical to start the list of cardiac depressants with pitressin, the most dependable known coronary vasoconstrictor. When this hormone is given intravenously, the local effect on the lungs does not appear to be important. Studies on lung perfusion indicate that it is a weak constrictor (212, 798) or a weak dilator (700) or ineffective (424, 685). The observed reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure appears to be entirely due to cardiac depression. The reduced output would cause a fall in mean pulmonary arterial pressure and this has been encountered in rabbits (144), anesthetized dogs (212), unanesthetized dogs (309) and human subjects (593). The pulmonary arterial pressure may rise also as a result of considerable increase in left atrial and wedged arterial pressures (804, 810). These measurements should be repeated when the drug is infused directly into a coronary vessel because the results would offer some interesting answers to the question raised above regarding the effect of pure failure of either ventricle.

2. Quinidine and procaine amide. The information on quinidine is limited to

patients with atrial fibrillation. The response consists of a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure, increased output and reduction in calculated vascular resistance (282, 392, 399, 761, 694). It is difficult, however, to explain the reduction in resistance entirely on the basis of pulmonary vasodilatation for the following reason: there is marked improvement in cardiac emptying to account for the increase in cardiac output; hence unless left atrial pressure is known, it is possible that the reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure is passive. The improvement in ventricular function may be the outcome of reduction in a ortic blood pressure by systemic dilatation by quinidine (282, 400) or of conversion of atrial fibrillation to normal sinus rhythm (393, 480, 761). The report of two cases of reduced output following oral quinidine (0.8 g)may be a manifestation of its potential depressant action on the heart muscle. The local effects of quinidine on the lungs are not known even in animals. Dixon and De (224) reported the effects of other derivatives of quinine, some of which cause pulmonary arterial hypertension in the cat, and cause spasm of isolated rings of pulmonary vein (more than the pulmonary artery) of the sheep.

The intravenous injection of procaine amide in human subjects consistently caused a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure (538). This reduction cannot be interpreted to be the result of reduction in output because this may remain unchanged. It would be helpful to know if perfused lungs would confirm the dilator action that is suggested by measurements in man.

3. Cyclopropane. This inhalant anesthetic agent causes a reduction in cardiac output in human subjects (266, 497, 512, 621, 726, 779). The reduction cannot be explained by cyclopropane alone because cyclopropane was administered in combination with one or more of the following supplementary drugs: morphine, scopolamine, thiopental, nitrous oxide and curare. In dogs, it is possible to use cyclopropane in oxygen alone and the effect is a slight increase in cardiac output (361). The potential depressant action on the dog heart was revealed by a reduction in output when cyclopropane was added to thiopental (359).

The observed reduction in pulmonary blood flow in anesthetized patients is overshadowed by a considerable increase in pulmonary vascular resistance ranging from 75 to 280%, resulting in a significant rise in pulmonary arterial pressure (266). This increase in resistance is not dependent on accumulation of carbon dioxide because it remains even after the addition of controlled respiration (267). There is no available information on its effect on the perfused lung, chiefly because of its explosion hazard when administered by respiratory pump.

4. Ether. The inhalation of ether to the stage of surgical anesthesia (stage III, plane 2 or 3) caused an increase in calculated pulmonary vascular resistance in almost all (11 out of 12) patients studied (451). This increase in resistance appeared to be an indication of pulmonary vasoconstriction because the cardiac output changes were variable. Among 4 patients with decreased output, 3 showed an increase in pulmonary arterial pressure. Pressure was increased proportionally more than flow in 3 other patients, whereas flow was unchanged but pressure was increased in 4.

The variable effect on pulmonary blood flow was encountered in human subjects by Johnson (451) utilizing the Fick principle and the dye dilution method, and by Fletcher *et al.* (291) by the latter technic. The reduction in output was more frequently encountered during deep anesthesia, and this was accompanied by a reduction in intrathoracic blood volume. Most of the measurements in dogs indicated an increase in output using the Fick method (11, 88), the pulse contour method (669) or indicator dilution by the cuvette oximeter (362). The rise in output measured by the last method was conspicuously greater if ether was combined with cyclopropane, as compared to cyclopropane alone (360). Brewster *et al.* (106) explained the variable effect on output by ether as due to the combination of the following: a) release of adrenal medullary hormones which would increase output, and b) direct depression of the heart muscle by ether. [The latter has been documented by various technics which have been recently reviewed by Faulconer and Patrick (274).]

It is surprising that the local action of ether on isolated lungs has not been thoroughly investigated. The local effects on the smooth muscle of the bronchioles and blood vessels are not known. The reduction in movement of the ciliated epithelium reported by Ernst (262) may be an indication of surface narcosis but behavior of the smooth muscle can be expected to be either spasm or paralysis. Injury to the lung may be manifested by the liberation of histamine (462) and if ether is mixed with peroxides, by the development of pulmonary edema (762). In the absence of peroxides, ether appears to relieve experimental pulmonary edema provoked by trauma to the brain in rats (551) and guinea pigs (490) and by inhalation of 20 % carbon dioxide in mice (647). These effects have been attributed to different mechanisms: paralysis of the sympathetic nervous system by ether in the former case, and a release of bronchoconstriction in the latter. These proposed mechanisms are not based on facts, indicating that ether can affect either; the lung vessels may respond directly to ether but the results in human subjects indicate a hypertensive response which would preclude improvement of pulmonary edema.

5. Barbiturates. The usual effect of anesthetic doses of various barbiturates in human subjects is a reduction in cardiac output, whether the Fick principle (451) or the indicator dilution technic (227, 255, 264, 285, 451) is utilized. With the latter, there is the additional observation of a reduction in pulmonary blood volume which is related to the reduction in output, and also to the peripheral vasodilator action of the drug, resulting in pooling of blood. This reduction in pulmonary blood flow and volume is unaffected by the supplementary use of curare (451), oxygen inhalation (451), or nitrous oxide inhalation (255, 285). In dogs, although pentobarbital results in a reduction in output (608, 669), thiopental, hexobarbital, Kemithal [5-allyl-5-(2-cyclohexenyl)-2-thiobarbituric acid] and Thiamylal [5-allyl-5-(1-methylbutyl)-2-thiobarbituric acid] all cause increased cardiac output (353, 357, 358). There appears to be a difference in effect of thiopental between man and dogs.

The effect on pulmonary arterial pressure is limited to the use of hypnotic doses of sodium amytal (593) and anesthetic doses of Narkatol [5-(2-bromoallyl)-

208

methyl 5-isopropyl barbituric acid] (451). There was a significant fall in pressure in 2 but no change in 3, and an overall increase in resistance in all of 5 patients studied. The fact that output may be reduced and yet pressure may remain unchanged indicates that the cause of increased resistance may be partly a local constricting action by this particular barbiturate compound on the lung vessels.

The perfusion experiments of Sai show that some barbiturates dilate lung vessels (70). Kohler and Barbe (471) have shown that intravenous injections of Somnifene (diethylammonium salt of barbital and of 5-allyl-5-isopropyl-barbituric acid) cause pulmonary edema in rabbits. This type of experimental edema is not prevented by compounds that inhibit the central nervous depressant action of barbiturates such as strychnine (473, 474) and succinic acid (475). It is augmented by curarizing agents (50), sympatholytic drugs (45) or atropine (470). These additional facts render the barbiturate-induced edema unique among other experimental types, and its ultimate mechanism remains obscure. The effects of other barbiturates are not known: phenobarbital has been shown to protect against saline edema in rabbits (537). Inkley *et al.* (436) reported 2 cases of primary pulmonary hypertension in which death followed the administration of secobarbital (75 mg) and sodium thiopental (amount unspecified). They attribute these deaths not to respiratory depression but to systemic shock caused by an unknown mechanism.

6. Morphine and miscellaneous depressants. There is no available information on the pulmonary hemodynamic effect of morphine alone in human subjects. The use of morphine combined with scopolamine did not alter cardiac output and pulmonary arterial pressure in 6 subjects, and it reduced output only in 1 subject (451). In dogs, morphine, when used alone, does not affect Fick output (772) but appears to reduce mean output values if it is administered before cyclopropane (355), sodium thiopental (354) and ether (356).

The use of morphine in patients suffering from cor pulmonale has been considered dangerous. Samuelsson (703) reports 14 deaths following the use of ordinary therapeutic doses. The exact causes for such deaths are not known and might be a manifestation of either the potential cardiac depressant action of morphine and other opiates, or of its pulmonary hypertensive action as reported in patients with mitral stenosis (276).

The depressant action of morphine on portions of the central nervous system has been utilized by Luisada (529) to explain its beneficial action in clinical and experimental pulmonary edema. Morphine prevents the development of epinephrine-induced edema in rabbits (41, 476) and carbon dioxide provoked edema in mice (646). Although the protective action is believed to be due to depression of the respiratory center, the motor cortex and even the hypothalamus, it is difficult to exclude effects of morphine elsewhere.

There are other compounds that influence the pulmonary circulation by depression of cardiac function. The intravenous injection of *chloroform* in dogs causes a rise in right atrial pressures but a fall of pulmonary and systemic pressures (565). *Emetine* reduces pulmonary arterial pressure in the dog largely

by cardiac depression (263). The injection of *ammonium salts* in cats causes marked elevation of left atrial pressure and finally pulmonary edema (712). This is not necessarily a sign of cardiac depression, particularly because the intravenous injection of another cardiac depressant, *procaine*, can prevent pulmonary edema in rats (345) as well as in dogs (496). The basis for the use of intravenous injection of procaine to stop hemoptysis remains uncertain (286).

C. Miscellaneous drugs for therapy of acute pulmonary edema

The pharmacological aspects of pulmonary edema have been mentioned briefly in scattered portions of this article. No attempt will be made to discuss fully its pathogenesis except to call attention to a unique mechanism inherent in the lung vessels that can lead to pulmonary edema. It has been shown by indirect measurements of capillary blood volume and vascular resistance of dog lungs that alloxan initially can cause constriction of the entire pulmonary vascular bed, which subsequently persists as constriction of the venous side and terminates in pulmonary edema (section III-C4). Other procedures have been shown to constrict pulmonary veins and the list now includes inhalation of low oxygen (section II-F5), injection of hypertonic salt solution (section III-A4), injection of endotoxin (section III-A5), blast injury to the lungs (150), and the inhalation of steam (26). The last procedure causes venous constriction in a manner probably unrelated to the rise in blood temperature. Although reduction in blood temperature causes a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure, the most important effect is a reduction in cardiac output (484, 485, 486, 546, 638, 650, 731). Galletti et al. (317) described an immediate constriction when blood temperature of the perfused lungs was reduced, and a dilatation when it was increased. This is another example illustrating the difficulties in interpreting results when the same stimulus is applied using various technics. The different results (venous constriction if heat is inhaled but dilatation if blood temperature is increased) may be due simply to the manner of changing temperature (inhaled or via blood). The clinical trial of hypothermia is suggested by the observation that low body temperature protects rabbits from pulmonary edema induced by epinephrine (557).

From the practical standpoint, it would be desirable to determine whether pulmonary edema encountered clinically arises partly from venous constriction. If so, the vasodilators might be helpful, assuming that the pulmonary veins can be dilated. Even if all these conditions were met, it would still be essential to develop an objective quantitative method of assessing pulmonary edema in man before one could safely conclude that a pulmonary vasodilator drug reverses edema.

When pulmonary edema arises from acute left ventricular failure, a number of procedures have been reported to improve cardiac function [see refs. cited by review article (30)]. The use of digitalis has been recommended by several groups. In rabbits and rats, prophylactic digitalization did not prevent edema induced by epinephrine, chloroform or chlorine (776). Gorlin and Robin (343) described 4 edematous patients who improved following the administration of ouabain. Calcium gluconate has been recommended in patients who have not received digitalis (369). The mercurial diuretics have been reported to increase output but to reduce pulmonary arterial pressure (457, 715). The administration of thiamine in a case of beriberi heart disease caused a reduction in output but the accompanying rise in pulmonary arterial pressure is difficult to explain (491). It is possible that this may be related to the ability of thiamine to sensitize rabbits to edema formation (43).

An improvement in cardiac function has been reported following venesection and pooling of blood in the extremities. The induction of spinal anesthesia causes a reduction in pulmonary blood pressure predominantly by reduction in circulating blood volume (451). In human subjects, sedation by phenothiazine also causes a reduction in pulmonary arterial pressure (749) but all sedatives should not be regarded as safe since Avertin (tribromethanol) has been shown to exaggerate edema in animals (477).

Gas exchange in the edematous lung can be improved by the application of intermittent positive pressure breathing (578). A number of antifoaming agents have been used: ethyl alcohol (124, 210, 338, 339, 340, 535, 829), silicone (34) and 2-ethyl hexanol (664). Their clinical use has been based on a considerable number of experiments which show the relief of edema induced by epinephrine (42, 531 532, 595, 622, 652, 689), phosgene (622, 655) and chloropicrin (655). These antifoaming agents must be used cautiously because intratracheal injection of ethyl alcohol causes acute pulmonary edema, pneumonia and bronchiolitis obliterans in the rabbit (576). Compounds with vitamin P activity have been claimed to protect rabbits from pulmonary edema induced by epinephrine (180) and chloropicrin (573). A similar effect has been described for ascorbic acid (560, 792), riboflavin (220), prednisone (649) and hyaluronidase (325, 656). The results of their clinical use have been difficult to interpret.

VI. CONCLUDING REMARKS

The investigation of any single drug has not yet reached the extent of the available information on the pulmonary circulatory effects of anoxia. Since the latter is pertinent to an understanding of drug-sensitive mechanisms, the review of the drugs has been preceded by a lengthy analysis of anoxia (section II). It is conspicuous that the use of drugs in general has not contributed much to the understanding of the basic mechanisms involved during anoxia. In man, the pulmonary hypertensive response to anoxia is either unchanged or slightly reduced by the previous administration of the following drugs: barbiturates (as anesthetics) (451), aminophylline (765), tolazoline (235), trimethaphan (182) and hexamethonium (453). Likewise in animals, the pulmonary hypertensive response to anoxia is resistant to general anesthesia (96, 502), adrenergic blocking drugs (425, 522) and ganglion blocking drugs (405, 567, 637, 801). All these results are an indication that anoxia indeed causes pulmonary hypertension by numerous mechanisms, and that no single drug can block all such mechanisms.

The questions raised in the introduction have not been categorically answered in this article. The reader can probably formulate a different set of questions; but the particular questions that will now be discussed were formulated because their answers exemplify the state of available information on the pharmacology of the lung vessels.

The explanation for the different effects on pulmonary arterial pressure induced by closely related drugs can be safely answered in the following manner. The pulmonary arterial pressure is a reflection of primary changes in blood flow and vascular resistance. There are sufficient available data for drugs to be characterized not only in terms of what they do to the pulmonary arterial pressure, but also in terms of their effects on pulmonary blood flow and vascular resistance. The information on vasoconstrictor drugs is summarized in section III, and on vasodilator drugs in section IV. The drugs with predominantly cardiac actions (section V) have uncertain effects on the lung vessels. The sympathomimetic group of drugs illustrates how this question can be answered in a specific way. Although epinephrine and methoxamine are both systemic pressor amines, epinephrine usually causes a rise in pulmonary arterial pressure because of its local pulmonary vasoconstrictor and cardiac stimulant actions, whereas methoxamine is more likely to cause a fall because it does not cause pulmonary vasoconstriction and usually reduces pulmonary blood flow. Epinephrine and isoproterenol are both able to stimulate the heart but the latter can cause pulmonary arterial hypotension because of its pulmonary vasodilator action. The ultimate cause for the difference in local action on lung vessels by drugs with minor differences in chemical structure can be answered only after basic mechanisms of constriction and dilatation of any vascular smooth muscle are defined.

It is difficult to explain why the same drug elicits opposite results when tested in man and animal species, and when tested in the same species using different technics. Again, there is abundant information but there is no general agreement. The methods applied to human subjects suffer from the difficulty in identification of basic mechanisms. Mechanisms have been studied in animals usually by using preparations that are remote from the intact state. The results from both extremes should be correlated. Although it would be simple to ignore one set of results, the writer does not approve of this course and firmly believes that the controversial situations should be clearly and completely stated. Their resolution must await further investigation, particularly of the type that will introduce new methods of assessing the function of the lung circulation. Such methods cannot be predicted. If one were to review once more some recent events, one would desire another technical discovery similar in influence to that of cardiac catheterization.

The final question of the desirability or undesirability of drug action on the lung cannot be answered at all because necessary information is still lacking. The exact sites of constriction and dilatation require identification. There is suggestive evidence that the pulmonary veins and the arteriovenous anastomoses can respond to chemical agents but more direct proof is necessary before the possible consequences of such actions on gas exchange can be realized. It would be desirable to reduce pulmonary hypertension, but the extent of improvement possible by available drugs has not been dramatic to the extent that this clinical problem has been resolved. It has been possible to reduce hypertension in some cases but others have been resistant. The available drugs are not selective enough because they also alter cardiac and systemic vascular functions. Inasmuch as there are some close similarities between the pharmacology of the systemic and that of the pulmonary circulation, a breakthrough in the drug therapy of essential hypertension would be expected to extend to the drug therapy of pulmonary hypertension. The sequence may, of course, be reversed if interest in the pulmonary circulation continues to increase as it has in recent years.

REFERENCES

- 1. ABBOTT, O. A., VAN FLEIT, W. E., ROBERTO, A. E. AND SALOMONE, F. P.: Studies on the function of the human vagus nerve in various types of intrathoracic disease. J. thorac. Surg. 30: 564-590, 1955.
- 2. ABE, K.: Effects of the restriction of the pulmonary artery on the blood pressure and on the volume of some organs, and the cause of the fall of the arterial blood pressure, due to the so-called "paradoxical vasodilatory substances." Tohoku J. exp. Med. 1: 398-447, 1920.
- 3. ACHARD, CH., BINET, L. AND LE BLANC, A.: Récherches sur les effets biologiques des milieux suroxygènés. J. Physiol. Path. gén. 25: 489-494, 1927.
- ACHARI, G.: Effect of promethazine (Phenergan, 3277) on pulmonary oedema after bilateral vagotomy in rabbits. Indian Heart J. 4: 1-5, 1952.
- ACHARI, G. AND DASTIDAR, S. B. G.: Adrenaline-blocking agents in adrenaline-induced acute pulmonary ordema in guinea-pigs. Indian J. med. Res. 42: 585-588, 1954.
- ADELSON, E. AND BRUNN, F.: Pulmonary edema in the course of treatment of multiple sclerosis with Prostigmin; a report of 2 cases. Ann. intern. Med. 30: 838-842, 1949.
- 7. AGOSTINI, U.: Use of ganglioplegic pharmaceuticals in atelectasis of the lungs caused by active reflex contraction. Atti Soc. lombarda Med., Suppl. 11: 424-425, 1956.
- AGOSTONI, E., CHINNOCK, J. E. AND DALY, M. DE B.: The effects of stimulation of the carotid sinus baroreceptors upon the pulmonary arterial blood pressure in the cat. J. Physiol. 137: 447-459, 1957.
- 9. AHMED, S., BAYLISS, R. I. S., BRISCOE, W. A. AND MCMICHAEL, J.: The action of ouabain (g-strophanthin) on the circulation in man, and a comparison with digoxin. Clin. Sci. 9: 1-16, 1950.
- AITCHISON, J. D., CRANSTON, W. I. AND PRIEST, E. A.: The effects of 1-hydrazinophthalazine on the pulmonary circulation in mitral disease. Brit. Heart J. 17: 425-430, 1955.
- ALBERS, C., BRENDEL, W. AND USINGER, W.: Kreislauf, respiratorischer Stoffwechsel und Atmung in Äthernarkose. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 226: 278-300, 1955.
- ALBERS, C. AND USINGER, W.: Der Kreislauf des Hundes bei akutem Sauerstoffmangel. Pflüg. Arch. ges. Physiol. 263: 201-226, 1956.
- 13. ALCOCK, P., BERRY, J. L. AND DALY, I. DE B.: The action of drugs on the pulmonary circulation. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 25: 369-392, 1935.
- 14. ALCOCK, P., BERRY, J. L., DALY, I. DE B. AND NARAYANA, B.: The action on perfused lungs of drugs injected into the bronchial vascular system. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 26: 13-27, 1935.
- ALEXANDER, J. K., MISE, J., DENNIS, E. W. AND HERSHBERGER, R. L.: Effects of racemic epinephrine inhalation on cardiopulmonary function in normal man and in patients with chronic pulmonary emphysema. Circulation 18: 235-248, 1958.
- 16. AMDUR, M. O., SCHULZ, R. Z. AND DRINKER, P.: Toxicity of sulfuric acid mist to guines pigs. A.M.A. Arch. industr. Hlth 5: 318-329, 1952.
- 17. ANGELINO, P. F. AND LEVI, V.: Sulle modificazioni dell'emodinamica del piccolo circolo indotte dalla Reserpina nei mitralici. Minerva cardioangiol., Tor. 4: 165-175, 1956.
- ARAUJO, J. AND LUKAS, D. S.: Interrelationships among pulmonary "capillary" pressure blood flow and valve size in mitral stenosis. The limited regulatory effects of the pulmonary vascular resistance. J. clin. Invest. 31: 1082-1088, 1952.
- 19. ARAVANIS, C., LIBRETTI, A., JONA, E., POLLI, J. F., LIU, C. K. AND LUIBADA, A. A.: Pulmonary reflexes in pulmonary edema? Amer. J. Physiol. 189: 132-136, 1957.
- 20. AVIADO, D. M., JR.: Cardiovascular effects of some commonly used pressor amines. Anesthesiology 20: 71-97, 1959.
- 21. AVIADO, D. M., JR.: Unpublished observations.
- AVIADO, D. M., JR., CERLETTI, A., ALANIS, J., BULLE, P. H. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: Effects of anoxia on pressure, resistance and blood (P²²) volume of pulmonary vessels. Amer. J. Physiol. 169: 460-470, 1952.
- AVIADO, D. M., JR., LI, T. H., KALOW, W., SCHMIDT, C. F., TURNBULL, G. L., PESKIN, G. W., HESS, M. E. AND WEISS, A. J.: Respiratory and circulatory reflexes from the perfused heart and pulmonary circulation of the dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 165: 261-277, 1951.
- AVIADO, D. M., JR., LING, J. S. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: Effects of anoxia on pulmonary circulation: reflex pulmonary vasoconstriction. Amer. J. Physiol. 189: 253-262, 1957.
- AVIADO, D. M., JR., NIDEN, A. H. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: Nervous influences upon the pulmonary circulation. Fed. Proc. 15: 5, 1956.

- 26. AVIADO, D. M., JR. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: Respiratory burns with special reference to pulmonary edema and congestion. Circulation.6:.666-680, 1952.
- 27. AVIADO, D. M., JR. AND SCHIMDT, C. F.: Reflexes from stretch receptors in blood vessels, heart and lungs. Physiol. Rev. 35: 247-300, 1955.
- AVIADO, D. M., JR. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: Pathogenesis of pulmonary edema by alloxan. Circulation Res. 5: 180-186, 1957.
- AVIADO, D. M., JR. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: Effects of sympathomimetic drugs on pulmonary circulation: with special reference to a new pulmonary vasodilator. J. Pharmacol. 120: 512-527, 1957.
- AVIADO, D. M., JE. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: Physiologic basis of the therapy of pulmonary edema. J. chron. Dis. 9: 495-509, 1959.
- AVIADO, D. M., JR., WALTER, D. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: The early detection of experimental pulmonary edema in a dog breathing spontaneously. Amer. J. med. Sci. 225: 221, 1953.
- AVIADO, D. M., JR., WNUCK, A. L. AND DE BEER, E. J.: Cardiovascular effects of sympathomimetic bronchodilators: epinephrine, ephedrine, pseudoephedrine, isoproterenol, methoxyphenamine and isoprophenamine. J. Pharmacol. 122: 406-417, 1958.
- 33. BACQ, Z. M., CHARLIER, R., PHILIPPOT, E. AND FISCHER, P.: The action of sodium thiocyanate on cardiac output. Brit. J. Pharmacol. 4: 162-167, 1949.
- 34. BALAGOT, R. C., REYES, R. M. AND SADOVE, M. S.: Antifoam agents in pulmonary edema. J. Amer. med. Ass. 163: 630-633, 1957.
- BALCHUM, O. J., GENSINI, G. AND BLOUNT, S. G., JR.: The effect of hexamethonium upon the pulmonary vascular resistance in mitral stenosis. J. Lab. clin. Med. 50: 186–198, 1957.
- 36. BALDRIGHI, V. AND FERRARI, V.: Risposte emporessorie sistemiche e polmonari alla serotonina (5-idrossitriptamina) nell'uomo. Folia cardiol., Milano 14: 7-23, 1955.
- 37. BANISTER, J., FEGLER, G. AND HEBB, C.: Initial respiratory responses to the intratracheal inhalation of phosgene or ammonia. Quart. J. exp. Physiol, 35: 233-250, 1949.
- 38. BARCROFT, H. AND STARE, I.: Comparison of the actions of adrenaline and noradrenaline on the cardiac output in man. Clin. Sci. 10: 295-303, 1951.
- BARDODEJ, Z., CHLUMSKY, J. AND KRIVUCOVA, M.: Severe, acute occupational poisoning with trichlorethylene. Čas. Lék. čes. 94: 1004-1008, 1955.
- BARER, G. R. AND GUNNING, A. J.: The action of a sympathomimetic drug \$\mathcal{\mathcal{B}}_{-(2,5-diethoxyphenyl)-\mathcal{\mathcal{B}}_{-bydroxy-isopropylamine} (BW 45/50) and of theophylline ethylene diamine on the pulmonary circulation. Circulation Res. 7: 383-389, 1959.
- 41. BARIÉTY, M. AND BARBE, M.: Incidence de la morphine sur l'oedème pulmonaire aigu provoqué expérimentalement chez le lapin par l'andrénaline. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 150: 307-311, 1956.
- 42. BARIÉTY, M. AND BARBE, M.: Action des agents anti-mousse dans l'oedème adrénalinique du lapin. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 150: 2145–2149, 1956.
- BARIÉTY, M. AND KOHLER, D.: Action de l'aneurine et de la co-carboxylase dans l'oedème pulmonaire aigu adrénalinique. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 145: 627-629, 1951.
- 44. BARIÉTY, M. AND KOHLER, D.: Ambivalence de l'ésérine dans l'oedème pulmonaire aigu adrénalinique du lapin. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 145: 1590-1593, 1951.
- 45. BARIÉTY, M. AND KOHLER, D.: Action comparée des differents groupes de synaptoplégiques dans les oedèmes pulmonaires expérimentaux d'origine barbiturique et adrénalinique. Thérapie 8: 801-805, 1953.
- 46. BARIÉTY, M. AND KOHLER, D.: Sur l'existence d'un facteur histaminique dans le déterminisme de l'oedème pulmonaire aigu adrénalinique chez le lapin. C. R. Acad. Sci., Paris 236: 1389-1391, 1953.
- 47. BARIÉTY, M. AND KOHLER, D.: Indépendance de la résistance et de la perméabilité des vaisseaux pulmonaires après injection endoveineuse d'adrénaline, puis d'histamine (recherches histopathologiques). C. R. Acad. Sci., Paris 239: 129–130, 1954.
- 48. BARIÉTY, M. AND KOHLER, D.: Action favorisante des parasympatholytiques dans l'oedème pulmonaire aigu adrénalinique du lapin. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 148: 25-28, 1954.
- BARIÉTY, M., KOHLER, D. AND BARBE, M.: Sur une double action de l'adrénaline dans l'oedème pulmonaire aigu déterminé chez le lapin par l'adrénaline, seule ou suivie d'histamine. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 147: 579-582, 1953.
- 50. BARIÉTY, M., KOHLER, D. AND BARBE, M.: Potentialisation des effets narcotiques et vaso-pulmonaires du somnifère par les poisons curarisants. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 147: 1130-1134, 1953.
- 51. BARIÉTY, M., KOHLER, D., BARBE, M. AND PICTET, L.: Recherches sur l'action des ganglioplégiques dans l'oedème pulmonaire aigu expérimental provoqué chez le lapin par l'administration d'adrénaline. C. R. Acad. Sci., Paris 236: 2277-2279, 1953.
- 52. BARTORELLI, C., FOLLI, G., RUMOLO, R. AND AGOSTONI, E.: Meccanismo d'azione della noradrenalina sul circolo polmonare. Cuore e Circul. 38: 65-74, 1954.
- BAUM, G. L., DICK, M. M., SHOTZ, S. AND GUMPEL, R. C.: Digitalis toxicity in chronic cor pulmonale. Sth. med. J., Birmingham 49: 1037-1041, 1956.
- 54. BAXTER, I. G. AND PEARCE, J. W.: Simultaneous measurement of pulmonary arterial flow and pressure using condenser manometers. J. Physiol. 115: 410-429, 1951.
- 55. BAYER, O., EFFERT, S. AND SCHUNK, R.: Über die Wirkung von Peripherin "Homburg" auf den grossen und kleinen Kreislauf. Experimentelle Befunde beim Menschen mit der Kathetermethode. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 217: 351-359, 1953.
- 56. BAYLISS, R. I. S., ETHERIDGE, M. J., HYMAN, A. L., KELLY, H. G., MCMICHAEL, J. AND REID, E. A. S.: The

214

effect of digoxin on the right ventricular pressure in hypertensive and ischaemic heart failure. Brit. Heart J. 12: 317-326, 1950.

- BEAN, J. W.: The hypophysis as a determinant in the reaction of the mammal to oxygen at high pressure. Amer. J. Physiol. 170: 508-517, 1952.
- BEAN, J. W.: Reservine, chlorpromazine and the hypothalamus in reactions to oxygen at high pressure. Amer. J. Physiol. 187: 389-394, 1956.
- BEAN, J. W. AND BAUER, R.: Thyroid in pulmonary injury induced by O₂ in high concentration at atmospheric pressure. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 81: 693-694, 1952.
- BEAN, J. W. AND JOHNSON, P. C.: Adrenocortical response to single and repeated exposure to oxygen at high pressure. Amer. J. Physiol. 179: 410-414, 1954.
- BEAN, J. W. AND JOHNSON, P. C.: Epinephrine and neurogenic factors in the pulmonary edema and CNS reactions induced by O₂ at high pressure. Amer. J. Physiol. 180: 438-444, 1955.
- BEAN, J. W., MAYO, W. P., O'DONNELL, F. AND GRAY, G. W.: Vascular response in dog lung induced by alterations in pulmonary arterial CO₂ tension and by acetylcholine. Amer. J. Physiol. 166: 723-732, 1951.
- BEAN, J. W. AND SMITH, C. W.: Hypophyseal and adrenocortical factors in pulmonary damage induced by oxygen at atmospheric pressure. Amer. J. Physiol. 172: 169-174, 1953.
- 64. BEARD, E. F., ALEXANDER, J. D. AND HOWELL, T. W.: Effects of various degrees of hypoxia on pulmonary and systemic hemodynamics in narcotized dogs. J. Aviat. Med. 23: 569-576, 1952.
- 65. BEHNKE, A. R., SHAW, L. A., SHILLING, C. W., THOMSON, R. M. AND MESSER, A. C.: Studies on the effects of high oxygen pressure. I. Effect of high O₂ pressure upon the CO₂ and O₂ content, the acidity, and the CO₂ combining power of the blood. Amer. J. Physiol. 107: 13-28, 1934.
- 66. BEIN, H. J.: Vergleichende Untersuchungen von ganglionär blockierenden Substanzen, von Sympathikolytika und von Parasympathikolytika bei experimenteller Lungenembolie. Experientia 8: 67-69, 1952.
- BELLET, S., GUZMAN, S. V., WEST, J. W. AND AVIADO, D. M., JR.: The effects of molar sodium lactate on cardiac function: an experimental study in dogs. Amer. J. med. Sci. 233: 286-295, 1957.
- 68. BENNATI, D. AND FONTES, W. G.: Antihistamínicos y acción de la histamina y la peptona sobre la pressión arterial en la circulación pulmonar. Arch. Soc. Biol. Montevideo 16: 53-57, 1949.
- 69. BENNATI, D. AND MIGLIARO, E. F.: Acción de la peptona de Witte sobre la circulación y ventilación pulmonar. Arch. Soc. Biol. Montevideo 12: 207-210, 1945.
- BERESIN, W. J.: Über die Wirkung der Gifte auf die Lungengefässe. Pflüg. Arch. ges. Physiol. 158: 219-234, 1914.
 BERRY, J. L. AND DALY, I. DE B.: The relation between the pulmonary and bronchial vascular systems. Proc. roy. Soc., Ser. B 109: 319-336, 1931.
- 72. BESTERMAN, E. M. M., LEONARD, J. C. AND WOOD, P.: Pulmonary oedema due to angiocardiography. Treatment with intravenous hydrocortisone. Brit. med. J. 2: 695-698, 1956.
- BEYNE, J.: Influence de l'anoxémie sur la grande circulation et sur la circulation pulmonaire. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 136: 399-400, 1942.
- BHATTACHARYA, B. K.: A pharmacological study on the effect of 5-hydroxytryptamine and its antagonists on the bronchial musculature. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 103: 357-369, 1955.
- 75. BHATTACHARYA, B. K. AND POCHET, A.: Action du sarin sur le poumon isolé et perfusé de cobaye. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 107: 473-478, 1956.
- BIERMAN, H. R.: Pulmonary circulation times with particular relationship to acute hypoxia. Amer. J. med. Sci. 222: 162-173, 1951.
- 77. BINET, L., BOCHET, M. AND BRYSKIER, A.: Les atmosphères suroxygenées. J. Physiol. Path. gén. 37: 524-535. 1939.
- BINET, L. AND BOURLIÈRE, F.: Action de l'anhydride carbonique sur la circulation pulmonaire. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 135: 449-451, 1941.
- BINET, L. AND BURSTEIN, M.: Poumon et système nerveux vegétatif-étude physiologique. J. franç. Méd. Chir. thor. 2: 101-122, 1948.
- 80. BINET, L. AND BURSTEIN, M.: Sur les propriétés vasomotrices du sang. Inactivation par les poumons de la substance vasodilatatrice contenue dans les globules rouges. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 144: 1335-1338, 1950.
- BINET, L. AND BURSTEIN, M.: Poumon et action vasculaire de l'adénosine-triphosphate. Pr. méd. 58: 1201-1203, 1950.
- BINET, L. AND BURSTEIN, M.: Sur l'action vasoconstrictrice du sérum salé hypertonique au niveau de la petite circulation. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 145: 1766-1770, 1951.
- BINET, L. AND BURSTEIN, M.: Sur les effets vasomoteurs locaux du sérum salé hypertonique injecté par voie intra-arterielle. J. Physiol. Path. gén. 44: 217-222, 1952.
- 84. BING, R. J., MARAIST, F. M., DAMMANN, J. F., JR., DRAPER, A., JR., HEIMBECKER, R., DALEY, R., GERARD, R. AND CALAZEL, P. Effect of strophanthus on coronary blood flow and cardiac oxygen consumption of normal and failing human hearts. Circulation 2: 513-516, 1950.
- BINION, J. T., MORGAN, W. J., JR., WELCH, G. H. AND SARNOFF, S. J.: Effect of sympathomimetic drugs in acute experimental cardiac tamponade. Circulation Res. 4: 705-709, 1956.
- BISHOP, J. M., DONALD, K. W. AND WADE, O. L.: Circulatory dynamics at rest and on exercise in the hyperkinetic states. Clin. Sci. 14: 329-360, 1955.
- 87. BLAKEMORE, W. S., CARLENS, E. AND BJÖRKMAN, S.: The effect of unilateral rebreathing of low oxygen gas mixtures upon the pulmonary blood flow in man. Surg. Forum 5: 691-696, 1954.
- BLALOCK, A.: Cardiac output in the dog during ether anesthesia. I. The effect of ether anesthesia on the cardiac output. Arch. Surg., Chicago 14: 732-751, 1927.

- BLOOMFIELD, R. A., RAPOPORT, B., MILNOR, J. P., LONG, W. K., MEBANE, J. G. AND ELLIS, L. B.: The effects of the cardiac glycosides upon the dynamics of the circulation in congestive heart failure. I. Ouabain. J. clin. Invest. 27: 588-599, 1948.
- BOAKE, W. C., DALEY, R. AND MCMILLAN, I. K. R.: Observations on hypoxic pulmonary hypertension. Brit. Heart J. 21: 31-39, 1959.
- 91. BOLUBEV, A. A.: Relations between concentrations of certain volatile substances in the air and the development of lung edema [Russian text]. Gigiena Truda i Prof. Zabol. 1: 46-50, 1957.
- BOQUET, P., DWORETZKY, M. AND ESSEX, H. E.: Physiologic responses of certain animals and isolated preparations to mixtures of snake venom and egg yolk. Amer. J. Physiol. 161: 561-572, 1950.
- BORST, H. G., BERGLUND, E. AND MCGREGOR, M.: The effects of pharmacologic agents on the pulmonary circulation in the dog. Studies on epinephrine, nor-epinephrine, 5-hydroxytryptamine, acetylcholine, histamine and aminophylline. J. clin. Invest. 36: 669-675, 1957.
- BORST, H. G., BERGLUND, E., MCGREGOB, M. AND WHITTENBERGER, J. L.: Influence of drugs on pulmonary vasculature. Amer. J. Physiol. 183: 598-599, 1955.
- BORST, H. G., MCGREGOB, M., WHITTENBERGER, J. L. AND BERGLUND, E.: Influence of pulmonary arterial and left atrial pressures on pulmonary vascular resistance. Circulation Res. 4: 393-399, 1956.
- BORST, H. G., WHITTENBERGER, J. L., BERGLUND, E. AND MCGREGOR, M.: Effects of unilateral hypoxia and hypercapnia on pulmonary blood flow distribution in the dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 191: 446-452, 1957.
- 97. BOYCOTT, A. E. AND OAKLEY, C. L.: Oxygen poisoning in rats. J. Path. Bact. 35: 468-469, 1932.
- 98. BOYD, E. M.: Expectorants and respiratory tract fluid. Pharmacol. Rev. 6: 521-542, 1954.
- BRADSHAW, A. K., FRASER, R. S. AND MCINTYRE, J. W. R.: The effect of chlorpromasine on pulmonary and systemic arterial pressure in dogs. Canad. Anaesth. Soc. J. 5: 337-340, 1958.
- 100. BRADSHAW, H. H. AND CHODOFF, R. J.: The effects of eupaverine on the pulmonary circulation. Surg. Gynec. Obstet. 70: 768-772, 1940.
- BBAGA, C. AND GIANNI, O.: Azioni farmacologiche sull'innervazione dei vasi polmonari. Riv. Pat. sper. 13: 75-107, 1934.
- 102. BRANDFONBRENER, M., TURINO, G. M., HIMMELSTEIN, A. AND FISHMAN, A. P.: Effects of occlusion of one pulmonary artery on pulmonary circulation in man. Fed. Proc. 17: 19, 1958.
- 103. BRAUN, K., IZAK, G. AND ROSENBERG, S. Z.: Pulmonary arterial pressure after priscoline in mitral stenosis. Brit. Heart. J. 19: 217-221, 1957.
- 104. BRAUN, K. AND ROSENBERG, S. Z.: Effects of adrenocorticotropic hormone on pulmonary function in cor pulmonale. J. Allergy 27: 149-158, 1956.
- 105. BRECHT, K. AND KAUFMANNS, H.: Die Reaktion der durchströmter Froschlunge auf kleinst Azetylcholinmengen. Experientia 5: 412-413, 1949.
- 106. BREWSTER, W. R., JR., ISAACS, J. P. AND WAINO-ANDERSEN, T.: Depressant effect of ether on myocardium of the dog and its modification by reflex release of epinephrine and nor-epinephrine. Amer. J. Physiol. 175: 399-414, 1953.
- 107. BROCKLEHURST, W. E.: Occurrence of an unidentified substance during anaphylactic shock in cavy lung. J. Physiol. 120: 16P-17P, 1953.
- 108. BROD, J. AND FEJFAR, Z.: O mechanismu přechodného vzestupu minutového objemu po dibenaminové adrenergní blokádě. Arch. bohèm. méd. 53: 154-169, 1951.
- 109. BRODIE, T. G.: The immediate action of an intravenous injection of blood serum. J. Physiol. 26: 49-71, 1900.
- 110. BROFMAN, B. L., HELLEBSTEIN, H. K. AND CASKEY, W. H.: Mephentermine—an effective pressor amine. Clinical and laboratory observations. Amer. Heart J. 44: 396-406, 1952.
- 111. BROUSTET, P., CASTAING, R., BRICAUD, H. AND COTTIN, D.: Etude hémodynamique des effets de l'acétyldigitoxine dans le rétrécissement mitral. Arch. Mal. Coeur 48: 859-871, 1955.
- 112. BROWN, R. F.: Effect of cortisone on the radiation reaction of the rat lung. Amer. J. Roentgenol. 75: 796-806, 1956.
- 113. BRUNER, H. D., ROCHE, R. D., GIBBONS, M. H. AND MCCARTHY, M. D.: VI. Electrocardiographic study of heart and effect of vagotomy in phosgene poisoning. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 68: 279-281, 1948.
- 114. BRUNER, H. D. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: Blood flow in the bronchial artery of the anesthetized dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 148: 648-666, 1947.
- 115. BRUSCA, A., DATO, A. A., LEVI, V. AND TARQUINI, A.: Il comportamento emodinamico cardiopolmonare dopo somministrazione endovenosa di Lanatoside C nelle cardiopatie valvolari mitraliche. Minerva med., Roma 48: 1417-1423, 1957.
- 116. BUCHER, K.: Pathophysiology and pharmacology of cough. Pharmacol. Rev. 10: 43-58, 1958.
- 117. BUCHT, H., EK, J., ELIASCH, H., THOMASSON, B. AND WERKO, L.: The effect of a single intravenous dose of Scillaren B on the pulmonary circulation and renal function in patients with rheumatic heart disease. Amer. Heart J. 54: 376-384, 1957.
- 118. BUCKLEY, N. M., OGDEN, E. AND MCPHERSON, R. C.: The effect of inotropic drugs on filling of the isolated right ventricle of the dog heart. Circulation Res. 3: 447-453, 1955.
- 119. BÖHLMANN, A., SCHAUB, F., HOSSLI, G. AND HOSLI, P.: Haemodynamic investigations in general unilateral hypoventilation. Helv. med. acta 23: 545-552, 1956.
- 120. BÜHLMANN, A., SCHAUB, F. AND LUCHSINGER, P.: Die Hämodynamik des Lungenkreislaufes während Ruhe und körperlicher Arbeit beim Gesunden und bei den verschiedenen Formen der pulmonalen Hypertonie. Schweiz. med. Wschr. 85: 253-258, 1955.

- 121. BUHR, G.: Über den Einfluss der Aludrin-Aerosol-Inhalation auf die Druckverhältnisse in der Arteria pulmonalis beim Menschen. Z. KreislForsch. 42: 669-683, 1953.
- 122. BUHR, G.: Beitrag zur Beeinflussbarkeit des menschlichen Lungenkreislaufs durch vasoaktive Substanzen. Z. KreislForsch. 43: 601-609, 1954.
- 123. BUHR, G.: Zum Verhalten der intrakardialen Drucke und der herzdynamischen Zeitwerte unter Digoxin bei insuffizienten menschlichen Herzen. Arch. Kreislaufforsch. 22: 206-225, 1955.
- 124. BULSHER, R. W. AND SICHEL, M. S.: Treatment of severe eclampsia complicated by pulmonary edema. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynec. 68: 1546-1552, 1954.
- 125. BURCH, G. E. AND ROMNEY, R. B.: Functional anatomy and "throttle valve" action of the pulmonary veins. Amer. Heart J. 47: 58-66, 1954.
- 126. BURSTEIN, M.: Sur les manifestations du choc anaphylactique au niveau de la petite circulation; recherches sur le poumon isolé. Rev. Immunol. 4: 287-292, 1938.
- 127. BURSTEIN, M.: Sur les reactions vaso-motrices dans la petite circulation. J. Physiol. Path. gén. 39: 75-86, 1947.
- 128. BURSTEIN, M. AND OLIVIER, C.: Altérations du poumon perfusé avec du sang enrichi en polypeptides, chez le chien sensibilisé. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 125: 961-963, 1937.
- 129. BURTON, A. C.: Resistance to flow in vascular beds. Nature (Letters to the Editor) 182: 1456-1457, 1958.
- BURTON, A. C. AND PATEL, D. J.: Effect on pulmonary vascular resistance of inflation of the rabbit lungs. J. appl. Physiol. 12: 239-246, 1958.
- 131. BYRNE, J. J.: Vagus nerve and pulmonary embolism. Arch. Surg., Chicago 70: 111-113, 1955.
- BYRNE, J. J.: The sympathetic nervous system and pulmonary embolism. Arch. Surg., Chicago 73: 936-938, 1956.
- 133. CAINI, B.: L'atrio sinistro. Edizioni Mediche Italiane-Firenze (Italy), pp. 15-218, 1957.
- CAMERON, G. R. AND COURTICE, F. C.: The production and removal of oedema fluid in the lung after exposure to carbonyl chloride (phosgene). J. Physiol. 105: 175-185, 1946.
- 135. CAMERON, G. R. AND DE, S. N.: Experimental pulmonary ordems of nervous origin. J. Path. Bact. 61: 375-387, 1949.
- 136. CAMERON, G. R. AND SHEIKH, A. H.: The experimental production of pulmonary oedema with ammonium salts, together with a classification of lung oedemas. J. Path. Bact. 63: 609-617, 1951.
- 137. CAMISSACA, L. AND GRASSI, C.: Sulla intensa fissazione al polmone della streptomicina iniettata per via endotracheale e prime osservazioni sui fattori che possomo modificare la fissazioni stessa. Boll. Soc. ital. Biol. sper. 25: 1240-1243, 1949.
- CAMPBELL, G. S., HADDY, F. J., ADAMS, W. L. AND VISSCHER, M. B.: Circulatory changes and pulmonary lesions in dogs following increased intracranial pressure and the effect of atropine upon such changes. Amer. J. Physiol. 158: 96-102, 1949.
- CAMPBELL, G. S., HADDY, F. J. AND VISSCHER, M. B.: Effect of acute bradycardia on pulmonary vascular pressures in anesthetized dogs. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 71: 52-54, 1949.
- 140. CAMPBELL, G. S. AND VISSCHER, M. B.: Pulmonary lesions in giunea pigs with increased intracranial pressure, and the effect of bilateral cervical vagotomy. Amer. J. Physiol. 157: 130-134, 1949.
- 141. CAREY, R. A., HARVEY, A. MCG., HOWARD, J. E. AND WINKENWERDER, W. L.: The effect of adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) and cortisone on the course of chronic bronchial asthma. Johns Hopk. Hosp. Bull. 87: 387-414, 1950.
- 142. CARLILL, S. D. AND DUKE, H. N.: Pulmonary vascular changes in response to variations in left auricular pressure. J. Physiol. 133: 275-286, 1956.
- 143. CARLILL, S. D., DUKE, H. N. AND JONES, M.: Some observations on pulmonary haemodynamics in the cat. J. Physiol. 136: 112-121, 1957.
- 144. CARVALHO, L. DE: Angiopneumography in study of the pharmacodynamic properties of certain drugs. Dis. Chest 25: 121-127, 1954.
- 145. CASH, H. R. AND ZIMMERMAN, H. A.: An evaluation of the effect of khellin on the pulmonary circulation in man. Dis. Chest 21: 137-145, 1952.
- 146. CASSANO, A., MIANO, G., LO, S. S. AND SOLINA, L.: L'insufficienza cardiopolmonare acuta. Trattamento di cinque casi con esito in guarigione. Rif. med. 69: 117-120, 1955.
- 147. CASSEN, B. AND KISTLER, K.: Effects of preadministering various drugs on the acute pulmonary edema produced by blast injury and by the intravenous injection of epinephrine. Amer. J. Physiol. 178: 53-57, 1954.
- 148. CATALDI, G. M.: Acute pulmonary edema in experimental lesions of the right ventricle. Arch. Mal. Coeur 28: 604-608, 1935.
- 149. CICARDO, V. H. AND DUTREY, E. D.: Falta de bloqueo ganglionar en el perro con las drogas llamadas ganglioplégicas. Rev. Soc. argent. Biol. 30: 132-137, 1954.
- 150. CLEMEDSON, C-J.: An experimental study on air blast injuries. Acta physiol. scand. 18: Suppl. 61, 7-200, 1949.
- 151. COELHO, E. AND RIBEIRO, M.: Etude expérimentale sur deux formes pathogéniques de l'oedème aigu du poumon: mécanique et toxique. Arch. Mal. Coeur 29: 383-391, 1936.
- 152. COELHO, E. AND ROCHETA, J.: Etudes expérimentales sur la pathogénie de l'oedème aigu du poumon. Ann. Méd. 34: 91-98, 1933.
- 153. COLLIER, H. D., MEYERS, F. H. AND SCHMIDT, G. H.: Hemodynamic effects of infusions of epinephrine and arterenol in normal and shocked dogs. Amer. J. Physiol. 189: 224-228, 1957.
- 154. COLONNA, L. AND RIZZI, D.: Azione dell-acido nicotinico sulla velocita' di circolo nel cuore polmonare cronico e nella cardiopatia mitralica. Cuore e Circul. 40: 210-220, 1956.

- 155. COMAN, D. R., BRUNER, H. D., HORN, R. C., JR., FRIEDMAN, M., BOCHE, R. D., MCCARTHY, M. D., GIBBON, M. H. AND SCHULTZ, J.: Studies on experimental phosgene poisoning. I. The pathologic anatomy of phosgene poisoning, with special reference to the early and late phases. Amer. J. Path. 23: 1037-1073, 1947.
- 156. COMBES, B., FREEDY, J. R. K., WHEELER, H. O., HAYS, R. M. AND BRADLEY, S. E.: The hemodynamic effects of hexamethonium bromide in the dog, with special reference to "splanchnic pooling." J. clin. Invest. 36: 860-865, 1957.
- COMBOE, J. H., JR.: Physiologic aspects of pulmonary embolism. Advances in Medicine and Surgery, p. 238-244. Saunders, Philadelphia, 1952.
- 158. COMBOE, J. H., JE., VAN LINGEN, B., STROUD, R. C. AND RONCOBONI, A.: Reflex and direct cardiopulmonary effects of 5-OH-tryptamine (Serotonin). Their possible role in pulmonary embolism and coronary thrombosis. Amer. J. Physiol. 173: 379-386, 1953.
- 159. CONDORELLI, L.: Meccanismi regolatori della pressione arteriosa polmonare. Cardiologia 21: 379-392, 1952.
- 160. CONDORELLI, L.: L'acide nicotinique dans le traitement de l'insuffisance cardio-respiratoire: fondements physiopathologiques et expériences cliniques. Thérapie 9: 674-681, 1954.
- 161. CONNOLLY, D. C. AND WOOD, E. H.: Hemodynamic data during rest and exercise in patients with mitral valve disease in relation to the differentiation of stenosis and insufficiency from the pulmonary artery wedge pressure pulse. J. Lab. clin. Med. 49: 526-544, 1957.
- 162. COTTEN, M. DEV. AND PINCUS, S.: Comparative effects of a wide range of doses of *l*-epinephrine and of *l*-norepinephrine on the contractile force of the heart in situ. J. Pharmacol. 114: 110-118, 1955.
- 163. COURNAND, A.: Recent observations on the dynamics of the pulmonary circulation. Bull. N. Y. Acad. Med. 23: 27-50, 1947.
- COURNAND, A.: Some aspects of the pulmonary circulation in normal man and in chronic cardiopulmonary diseases. Circulation 2: 641-657, 1950.
 COURNAND, A.: A discussion of the concept of cardiac failure in the light of recent physiologic studies in man.
- Ann. intern. Med. 37: 649-663, 1952. 166. COURNAND, A.: The mysterious influence of unilateral pulmonary hypoxia upon the circulation in man. Acta
- cardiol., Brux. 10: 429-441, 1955. 187. COURNAND, A.: The pulmonary circulation. Transactions of the Fourth Conference on Shock and Circulatory
- Hemostasis, pp. 166-207. Josiah Macy, Jr. Foundation, New York, 1955.
- 168. COURNAND, A.: Pulmonary circulation. Its control in man, with some remarks on methodology. Science 125: 1231-1235, 1957.
- 169. COURNAND, A., FRITTS, H. W., JR., HARRIS, P. AND HIMMELSTEIN, A.: Preliminary observations on the effects in man of continuous perfusion with acetylcholine of one branch of the pulmonary artery upon the homolateral pulmonary blood flow. Trans. Ass. Amer. Phycns 69: 163-169, 1956.
- 170. COURNAND, A., RILEY, R. L., HIMMELSTEIN, A. AND AUSTRIAN, R.: Pulmonary circulation and alveolar ventilation—perfusion relationships after pneumonectomy. J. thorac. Surg. 19: 80-116, 1950.
- 171. COURTICE, F. C. AND KORNER, P. I.: The effect of anoxia on pulmonary orderna produced by massive intravenous infusions. Aust. J. exp. Biol. med. Sci. 30: 511-526, 1952.
- 172. COVIAN, F. G., BARREDA, P. DE LA AND OYA, J. C DE: Efecto presor de la aloxana. Rev. clin. esp. 19: 169-173, 1945.
- 173. CRAVER, B. N. AND CAMERON, A.: Significance of variations in responses of five species of perfused hearts to common drugs. J. Amer. pharm. Ass., Sci. Ed. 39: 509-512, 1950.
- 174. CROSLEY, A. P., JR., BROWN, J. F., TUCHMAN, H., CRUMPTON, C. W., HUSTON, J. H. AND ROWE, G. G.: The acute hemodynamic and metabolic response of hypertensive patients to pentolinium tartrate. Circulation 14: 584-592, 1956.
- 175. CRUCHAUD, S. AND VERMEIL, G.: Action de sympatholytiques sur l'oedème aigu du poumon provoqué chez le lapin par l'injection intra-cisternale d'un mélange coagulant. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 144: 181-184, 1950.
- 176. CRUCHAUD, S. AND VERMEIL, G.: Action d'un antihistaminique de synthèse, le phénergan, sur l'oedème aigu du poumon provoqué chez le lapin par l'injection intra-cisternale d'un mélange congulant. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 144: 185-186, 1950.
- 177. CRUCHAUD, S. AND VERMEIL, G.: Etude expérimentale de l'oedème aigu du poumon (O.A.P.) provoqué par une irritation du système nerveux central. Helv. med. acta 17: 525-527, 1950.
- 178. CRUMPTON, C. W., ROWE, G. G., O'BRIEN, G. AND MURPHY, Q. R., JR.: The effect of hexamethonium bromide upon coronary flow, cardiac work and cardiac efficiency in normotensive and renal hypertensive dogs. Circulation Res. 2: 79-83, 1954.
- D'AGOSTINO, L.: Azione dell'antistaminico sintetico di metina sull'edema polmonare acuto. Fisiol. e Med. 15: 593-598, 1947.
- 180. D'AGOSTINO, L. AND SEMERARO, S.: L'azione de sostanze ad attivita' antipermeabilizzante sull'edema polmonare acuto sperimentale. Boll. Soc. ital. Biol. sper. 26: 275-277, 1950.
- 181. DALE, A. S. AND NARAYANA, B.: Observations on the perfused lungs of the guinea pig. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 25: 85-97, 1935.
- 182. DALEY, R.: The autonomic system in its relation to some forms of heart and lung disease. I. Heart disease. II. Lung disease. Brit. med. J. 2: 173-179 and 249-255, 1957.
- 183. DALEY, R., WADE, J. D., MARAIST, F. AND BING, R. J.: Pulmonary hypertension in dogs induced by injection of lycopodium spores into the pulmonary artery, with special reference to the absence of vasomotor reflexes. Amer. J. Physiol. 164: 380-390, 1951.

218

- 184. DALHAMN, T. AND RHODIN, J.: Mucous flow and ciliary activity in the traches of rats exposed to pulmonary irritant gas. Brit. J. industr. Med. 13: 110-113, 1956.
- 185. DALY, I. DE B.: Reactions of the pulmonary and bronchial blood vessels. Physiol. Rev. 13: 149-184, 1933.
- 186. DALY, I. DE B.: Observations on the blood-perfused lungs of the dog, guinea-pig, and Macacus Rhesus, with special reference to "spontaneous" lung movements. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 28: 357-403, 1938.
- 187. DALY, I. DE B.: Intrinsic mechanisms of the lung. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 43: 2-26, 1958.
- 188. DALY, I. DE B. AND DALY, M. DE B.: Observations on the changes in resistance of the pulmonary vascular bed in response to stimulation of the carotid sinus baroreceptors in the dog. J. Physiol. 137: 427-435, 1957.
- 189. DALY, I. DE B. AND DALY, M. DE B.: The effects of stimulation of the carotid body chemoreceptors on pulmonary vascular resistance in the dog. J. Physiol. 137: 436-446, 1957.
- 190. DALY, I. DE B. AND DUKE, H.: Note on a method for the demonstration of pulmonary vasomotor fibres. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 34: 151-158, 1948.
- 191. DALY, I. DE B., DUKE, H., HEBB, C. O. AND WEATHERALL, J.: Pulmonary vasomotor fibres in the sympathetic chain and its associated ganglia in the dog. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 34: 285-313, 1948.
- 192. DALY, I. DE B., DUKE, H. N., LINZELL, J. L. AND WEATHERALL, J.: Pulmonary vasomotor nerve activity. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 37: 149-162, 1952.
- 193. DALY, I. DE B., EGGLETON, P., ELSDEN, S. R. AND HEBB, C. O.: A biochemical study of isolated perfused lungs with special reference to the effects of phosgene. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 33: 215-240, 1946.
- 194. DALY, I. DE B., FOGGIE, P. AND HEBB, C. O.: An experimental analysis of the action of adrenaline and histamine on different parts of the pulmonary vascular bed. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 30: 21-44, 1940.
- 195. DALY, I. DE B., FOGGIE, P. AND LUDÁNY, G. v.: The potentiation of histamine and tyramine effects by the combined action of ergotoxine and cocaine. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 26: 235-251, 1937.
- 196. DALY, I. DE B. AND HEBB, C. O.: Bronchomotor and pulmonary arterial pressure responses to nerve stimulation. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 31: 211-226, 1942.
- 197. DALY, I. DE B. AND HEBB, C. O.: Pulmonary vasomotor fibres in the cervical vago-sympathetic nerve of the dog. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 37: 19-43, 1952.
- 198. DALY, M. DE B.: The effects of anticholinesterases on the bronchioles and pulmonary blood vessels in isolated perfused lungs of the dog. Brit. J. Pharmacol. 12: 504-512, 1957.
- 199. DALY, M. DE B.: The cardiovascular effects of anticholinesterases in the dog with special reference to haemodynamic changes in the pulmonary circulation. J. Physiol. 139: 250-272, 1957.
- 200. DALY, M. DE B. AND LUCK, C. P.: The effects of carotid sinus baroreceptor reflexes on pulmonary arterial pressure and pulmonary blood flow in the dog. J. Physiol. 143: 343-368, 1958.
- 201. DALY, M. DE B. AND LUCK, C. P.: The effects of adrenaline and noradrenaline on pulmonary haemodynamics with special reference to the role of reflexes from carotid sinus baroreceptors. J. Physiol. 145: 108-123, 1959.
- 202. DALY, M. DE B. AND SCHWEITZER, A.: The effects of stimulation of the carotid sinus baroreceptors upon the pulmonary arterial blood pressure in the dog. J. Physiol. 131: 220-242, 1956.
- DALY, M. DE B. AND WRIGHT, P. G.: The effects of anticholinesterases upon pulmonary vascular resistance in the dog. J. Physiol. 139: 273-293, 1957.
- 204. DANESE, C. AND CESARE, E. DE: Efficacia del cloridrato di dimetilaminopropil-N-clorofenotiazina nella prevenzione dell'edema polmonare acuto sperimentale da adrenalina. Policlinico 62: 116-119, 1955.
- DANZIG, L. E. AND GOMEZ, A. C.: Long-term intravenous use of Arfonad in the treatment of pulmonary edema. Amer. J. med. Sci. 228: 626-629, 1954.
- 206. DAVIES, D. F., GROPPER, A. L. AND SCHROEDER, H. A.: Circulatory and respiratory effects of adenosine triphosophate in man. Circulation 3: 543-550. 1951.
- DAVIES, L. G., GOODWIN, J. F. AND VAN LEUVEN, B. D.: The nature of pulmonary hypertension in mitral stenosis. Brit. Heart J. 16: 440-446, 1954.
- DAVIS, J. O., HOWELL, D. S. AND HYATT, R. E.: Effects of acute and chronic digoxin administration in dogs with right-sided congestive heart failure produced by pulmonary artery constriction. Circulation Res. 3: 259-263, 1955.
- 209. DAWES, G. S. AND COMBOE, J. H., JR.: Chemoreflexes from the heart and lungs. Physiol. Rev. 34: 167-201, 1954.
- 210. DEITCHMAN, M.: The treatment of chronic pulmonary edema with alcohol vapors. Ariz. Med. 12: 405-406, 1955. 211. DELAUNOIS, A. L. AND VANDENBERGHEN, C.: Influences of noradrenaline on cardiac output and metabolism
- of anaesthetized dogs. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 99: 435-441, 1954.
- 212. DE LEON, G. V., ESTRADA, H. R., DAYRIT, C. AND GUEVARA, R.: Antihemoptic drugs: I. Pitressin—a reinvestigation of its actions on the pulmonary circulation. Acta med. philipp. 9: 61-73, 1952.
- 213. DENK, W.: Zur Behandlung der arteriellen Embolie. Münch. med. Wechr. 81: 437-439, 1934.
- 214. DENOLIN, H., COSTER, A. DE AND SALONIKIDES, N.: Aspects physiopathologiques de la circulation pulmonaire: le probleme de l'hypertension pulmonaire chronique. Acta clin. belg. 8: 647-706, 1953.
- 215. DENOLIN, H. AND LEQUIME, J.: Les modifications circulatoires dans le coeur pulmonaire chronique. Arch. Mal. Coeur 44: 391-396, 1951.
- 216. DE VITA, P. AND MANNINO, N.: L'azione dei ganglioplegici nell'edema polmonare acuto sperimentale del coniglio. Boll. Soc. ital. Biol. sper. 30: 362-365, 1954.
- 217. DEXTER, L., WHITTENBERGER, J. L., GORLIN, R., LEWIS, B. M., HAYNES, F. W. AND SPIEGEL, R. J.: The effect of chronic pulmonary disease (cor pulmonale and hypoxia) on the dynamics of the circulation in man. Trans. Ass. Amer. Phycus 64: 226-236, 1951.
- 218. DEXTER, L., WHITTENBERGER, J. L., HAYNES, F. W., GOODALE, W. T., GORLIN, R. AND SAWYER, C. G.: Effect of exercise on circulatory dynamics of normal individuals. J. appl. Physiol. 3: 439-453, 1951.

- DEYRUP, I. J.: Release of adenine derivatives from mammalian erythrocytes following admixture of blood with strongly hypertonic solution. Amer. J. Physiol. 167: 749-755, 1951.
- DI MATTEI, P.: Prevenzione dell'edema polmonare acuto da adrenalina con riboflavina. Int. Z. Vitaminforsch. 27: 309-314, 1957.
- 221. DIRKEN, M. N. J. AND HEEMSTRA, H.: Alveolar oxygen tension and lung circulation. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 34: 193-211, 1948.
- 222. DIBKEN, M. N. J. AND HEEMSTRA, H.: The adaptation of the lung circulation to the ventilation. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 34: 213-226, 1948.
- 223. DIRKEN, M. N. J. AND HEEMSTRA, H.: Agents acting on the lung circulation. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 34: 227-241, 1948.
- 224. DIXON, W. E. AND DE, P.: The action of certain quinine derivatives with special reference to local anesthesia and pulmonary edema. J. Pharmacol. 31: 407-432, 1927.
- 225. DIXON, W. E. AND HOYLE, J. C.: Studies in the pulmonary circulation. II. The action of adrenaline and nicotine. J. Physiol. 67: 77-86, 1929.
- 226. DIXON, W. E. AND HOYLE, J. C.: Studies in the pulmonary circulation. III. The action of histamine. J. Physiol. 70: 1-17, 1930.
- 227. DOBKIN, A. B. AND WYANT, G. M.: The physiological effect of intravenous anaesthesia on man. Canad. Anaesth. Soc. J. 4: 295-337, 1957.
- 228. DODGE, H. T. AND MURDAUGH, H. V., JR.: Cardiovascular-renal effects of isoproterenol in congestive heart failure. Circulation 16: 873, 1957.
- 229. DOMANIG, E.: Eupaverintherapie der Embolie. Zbl. Chir. 64: 1161-1162, 1937.
- DONNET, V., LÉANDRY, M. AND ZWIRN, P.: Effets de l'histamine sur la pression artérielle pulmonaire. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 140: 619-620, 1946.
- 231. Dow, J. W. AND GORLIN, R.: Pulmonary capillary pressure as an index of left atrial mean pressure in dogs. Fed. Proc. 9: 33, 1950.
- 232. DOYLE, J. T., WILSON, J. S., ESTES, E. H. AND WARREN, J. V.: The effect of intravenous infusions of physiologic saline solution on the pulmonary arterial and pulmonary capillary pressure in man. J. clin. Invest. 30: 345-352, 1951.
- DOYLE, J. T., WILSON, J. S. AND WARREN, J. V.: The pulmonary vascular responses to short term hypoxia in human subjects. Circulation 5: 263-270, 1952.
- 234. DRESDALE, D. T., GREENE, M. A. AND GUZMAN, S. V.: Clinical and hemodynamic effects of cortisone in patients with rheumatic heart disease and congestive heart failure. Amer. Heart J. 55: 851-866, 1958.
- DRESDALE, D. T., MICHTOM, R. J. AND SCHULTZ, M.: Recent studies in primary pulmonary hypertension including pharmacodynamic observations on pulmonary vascular resistance. Bull. N. Y. Acad. Med. 30: 195-207, 1954.
- 236. DRESSLER, S. H., SLONIM, N. B., BALCHUM, O. J., BRONFIN, G. J. AND RAVIN, A.: The effect of breathing 100% oxygen on the pulmonary arterial pressure in patients with pulmonary tuberculosis and mitral stenosis. J. clin. Invest. 31: 807-814, 1952.
- 237. DRINKEB, C. K., CHURCHILL, E. K. AND FERRY, B. M.: The volume of blood in the heart and lungs. Amer. J. Physiol. 77: 590-624, 1926.
- DRINKER, C. K. AND HARDENBERGH, E.: Acute effects upon the lungs of dogs of large intravenous doses of alphanaphthyl thiourea (ANTU). Amer. J. Physiol. 156: 35-43, 1949.
- 239. DRINKER, C. K. AND WENT, S.: Pulmonary arterial pressure in the guinea pig. Amer. J. Physiol. 85: 468-470, 1928.
- 240. DUKE, H. N.: Pulmonary vasomotor responses of isolated perfused cat lungs to anoxia and hypercapnia. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 36: 75-88, 1951.
- 241. DUKE, H. N.: Pulmonary vasomotor responses to changes in the alveolar gas concentration. Visceral Circulation, ed. by G. E. W. Wolstenholme, pp. 156-163. Little, Brown & Co., Boston, 1953.
- 242. DUKE, H. N.: The site of action of anoxia on the pulmonary blood vessels of the cat. J. Physiol. 125: 373-382, 1954.
- 243. DUKE, H. N.: Observations on the effects of hypoxia on the pulmonary vascular bed. J. Physiol. 135: 45-51, 1957.
- 244. DUKE, H. N. AND KILLICK, E. M.: Pulmonary vasomotor responses of isolated perfused cat lungs to anoxia. J. Physiol. 117: 303-316, 1952.
- 245. DULFANO, M. J., YAHNI, J., TOOR, M., ROSEN, N. AND LANGER, L.: The prognostic value of aminophylline in the selection of patients for mitral valvotomy. J. Lab. clin. Med. 48: 329-338, 1956.
- DUQUENE, H.: Infarctus pulmonaire par injection intraveneuse d'une substance inerte et production d'histamine. Arch. int. Physiol. 48: 123-126, 1939.
- 247. DURLACHER, S. H. AND BUNTING, H.: Pulmonary changes following exposure to phosgene. Amer. J. Path. 23: 679-693, 1947.
- 248. DURAND, J., VORIDIS, E. AND SCEBAT, L.: The action of protoveratrine on circulatory hemodynamics. Rev. franc. études clin. et biol. 2: 1005-1012, 1957.
- 249. EBERT, R. V., BORDEN, C. W., HALL, W. H. AND GOLD, D.: A study of hypotension (shock) produced by meningococcus toxin. Circulation Res. 3: 378-384, 1955.
- 250. ECKENHOFF, J. E. AND COMBOE, J. H., JR.: Blocking action of tetraethylammonium on lobeline-induced thoracic pain. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 76: 725-726, 1951.

220

- EDWARDS, W. S.: The effects of lung inflation and epinephrine on pulmonary vascular resistance. Amer. J. Physiol. 167: 756-762, 1951.
- 252. EICHNA, L. W., FARBER, S. J., BERGER, A. R., EARLE, D. P., RADER, B., PELLEGRINO, E., ALBERT, R. E. ALEXANDER, J. D., TAUBE, H. AND YOUNGWIRTH, S.: The interrelationships of the cardiovascular, renal and electrolyte effects of intravenous digoxin in congestive heart failure. J. clin. Invest. 30: 1250-1261, 1951.
- 253. EICHNA, L. W., FARBER, S. J., BERGER, A. R., EARLE, D. P., RADER, B., PELLEGRINO, E., ALBERT, R. E., ALEXANDER, J. D., TAUBE, H. AND YOUNGWIRTH, S.: Cardiovascular dynamics, blood volumes, renal functions and electrolyte excretions in the same patients during congestive heart failure and after recovery of cardiac compensation. Circulation 7: 674-686, 1953.
- 254. EICHNA, L. W., SOBOL, B. J. AND KESSLER, R. H.: Hemodynamic and renal effects produced in congestive heart failure by the intravenous administration of a ganglionic blocking agent. Trans. Ass. Amer. Phycns 64: 207– 213, 1956.
- 255. ELDER, J. D., JR., NAGANO, S. M., EASTWOOD, D. W. AND HARNAGEL, D.: Circulatory changes associated with thiopental anesthesia in man. Anesthesiology 16: 394-400, 1955.
- 256. ELIAKIM, M., ROSENBERG, S. Z. AND BRAUN, K.: Effect of acetylcholine on the pulmonary artery pressure in anesthetized dogs. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 113: 169-183, 1957.
- ELIAKIM, M., ROSENBERG, S. Z. AND BRAUN, K.: Effect of hypertonic saline on the pulmonary and systemic pressures. Circulation Res. 6: 357-362, 1958.
- 258. ELLESTAD, M. H. AND OLSON, W. H.: Use of intravenously ganglionic blocking agents for acute pulmonary edema. Circulation 12: 701, 1955.
- 259. ELLESTAD, M. H. AND OLSON, W. H.: Use of intravenously given ganglionic blocking agents for acute pulmonary edema. Preliminary report. J. Amer. med. Ass. 161: 49-53, 1956.
- 260. ELLIS, C. H., VAN HARREVELD, A. AND WOLFGRAM, F. J.: A study of the hemodynamic actions of histamine and 1,10-diaminodecane in cats. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 97: 287-298, 1954.
- EMMELIN, N. AND FELDBERG, W.: Systemic effects of adenosine triphosphate. Brit. J. Pharmacol. 3: 273-284, 1948.
- 262. ERNST, A. M.: Einfluss einiger Narkotika auf den Effekt der Bewegungen des Flimmerepithels in Trachea und Bronchi. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 58: 208–212, 1938.
- 263. ESTRADA, H. R., DAYRIT, C., DE LEON, G. V., VALDEZ, E. V., GUEVARA, R. AND ROMAN, L. R.: Anti-hemoptic drugs: II. Action of emetine on the pulmonary circulation. Acta med. philipp. 13: 357-374, 1956-1957.
- 264. ETSTEN, B. AND LI, T. H.: Hemodynamic changes during thiopental anesthesia in humans; cardiac output, stroke volume, total peripheral resistance, and intrathoracic blood volume. J. clin. Invest. 34: 500-510, 1955.
- 265. ETSTEN, B. AND LI, T. H.: Circulatory effects of chlorpromazine before and during cyclopropane anesthesia in man. Anesthesiology 18: 203-215, 1957.
- 266. ETSTEN, B., REYNOLDS, R. N. AND LI, T. H.: The effects of control respiration on circulation during cyclopropane anesthesia. Anesthesiology 16: 365-374, 1955.
- 267. ETSTEN, B., RHEINLANDEB, H. F., REYNOLDS, R. N. AND LI, T. H.: Effect of cyclopropane anesthesia on pulmonary artery pressure in humans. A preliminary report. Surg. Forum 4: 649-654, 1953.
- 268. ETTINGER, G. H. AND HALL, G. E.: Synergy of adrenaline and acetylcholine on the pulmonary blood-vessels in the rabbit. Quart. J. Physiol. 25: 259-265, 1935.
- 269. EULER, U. S. VON: A vasoconstrictor action of acetylcholine on the rabbit's pulmonary circulation. J. Physiol. 74: 271-278, 1932.
- 270. EULER, U. S. VON: Histamine as a specific constituent of certain autonomic nerve fibres. Acta physiol. scand. 19: 85-93, 1949.
- EULER, U. S. VON AND LILJESTRAND, G.: Observations on the pulmonary arterial blood pressure in the cat. Acta physiol. scand. 12: 301-320, 1946.
- 272. EWING, P. L., ATKINSON, G. AND SEAGER, L. D.: Effects of sympathomimetic amines on pulmonary circulation. Fed. Proc. 13: 353, 1954.
- 273. FARBER, S. M., PHARR, S. L., WOOD, D. A. AND FROST, J. K.: Enzymatic therapy in diseases of the chest. Clinical and cytologic aspects. Lab. Invest. 4: 362-370, 1955.
- 274. FAULCONER, A., JR. AND PATRICK, R. T.: Hemodynamic effects of ether, cyclopropane, or barbiturates. Annu. Rev. Med. 8: 349-360, 1957.
- 275. FEINBERG, S. M. AND MALKIEL, S.: Protective effect of cortisone on induced asthma in the guinea pig. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 81: 104-105, 1952.
- 276. FEJFAR, Z., BERGMANN, K., FEJFAROVA, M. AND VALACH, A.: The effect of morphine on pulmonary haemodynamics in mitral stenosis. Cardiologia 31: 461-468, 1957.
- 277. FELDBERG, W. AND KELLAWAY, C. H.: Liberation of histamine and formation of lysocithin-like substances by cobra venom. J. Physiol. 94: 187-226, 1938.
- 278. FELDBERG, W. AND MONGAR, J. L.: Comparison of histamine release by compound 48/80 and octylamine in perfused tissues. Brit. J. Pharmacol. 9: 197-201, 1954.
- 279. FERGUBON, D. J. AND BERKAS, E. M.: Effect of lung denervation on pulmonary hypertension and edema. Circulation Res. 5: 310-314, 1957.
- 280. FERRER, M. I., HARVEY, R. M., CATHCART, R. T., COURNAND, A. AND RICHARDS, D. W., JR.: Hemodynamic studies in rheumatic heart disease. Circulation 6: 688-710, 1952.
- 281. FERRER, M. I., HARVEY, R. M., CATHCART, R. T., WEBSTER, C. A., RICHARDS, D. W., JR. AND COURNAND, A.: Some effects of digoxin upon the heart and circulation in man. Digoxin in chronic cor pulmonale. Circulation 1: 161-186, 1950.

- 282. FERRER, M. I., HARVEY, R. M., WERKO, L., DRESDALE, D. T., COURNAND, A. AND RICHARDS, D. W., JR.: Some effects of quinidine sulfate on the heart and circulation in man. Amer. Heart J. 36: 816-837, 1948.
- 283. FEBRI, F., ROVATI, V., PANESI, M., ROMANELLI, R. AND RICHINI, E.: Su la natura riflessa della ipertensione arteriosa del piccolo circolo da ostacolato deflusso delle vene polmonari. Rass. Fisiopat. clin. terap. 28: 608-622, 1956.
- 284. FIELD, M. E. AND DRINKER, C. K.: The action of histamine on the bronchioles and pulmonary vessels of the guinea pig. Amer. J. Physiol. 93: 138-145, 1930.
- 285. FIELDMAN, E. J., RIDLEY, R. W. AND WOOD, E. H.: Hemodynamic studies during thiopental sodium and nitrous oxide anesthesia in humans. Anesthesiology 16: 473-489, 1955.
- 286. FILIPOWICZ, R. AND LLOPIS, A.: La novocaina en el tratamiento de las hemoptisis. Bol. Hosp., Caracas 50: 95-103, 1951.
- FINNERTY, F. A., JR., GUILLAUDEU, R. L. AND FAZEKAS, J. F.: Cardiac and cerebral hemodynamics in drug induced postural collapse. Circulation Res. 5: 34-39, 1957.
- 238. FISHMAN, A. P., HIMMESLTEIN, A., FRITTS, H. W., JE. AND COURNAND, A.: Blood flow through each lung in man during unilateral hypoxia. J. clin. Invest. 34: 637-646, 1955.
- 289. FISHMAN, A. P., MCCLEMENT, J., HIMMELSTEIN, A. AND COURNAND, A.: Effects of acute anoxia on the circulation and respiration in patients with chronic pulmonary disease studied during the "steady state." J. clin. Invest. 31: 770-781, 1952.
- 290. FLEMING, A. J.: A method for handling cases gassed with nitrous fumes including diagnostic and prognostic value of blood platelet counts in assessing pulmonary irritation. Industr. Med. 12: 127-132, 1943.
- 291. FLETCHER, G., PENDER, J. W. AND WOOD, E. H.: Hemodynamic effects of ether anesthesia and surgery in 11 cases. Curr. Res. Anesth. 35: 18-32, 1956.
- FOGGIE, P.: The action of adrenaline, acetylcholine, and histamine on the lungs of the rat. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 26: 225-233, 1937.
- 293. FOGGIE, P.: Acetylcholine action on the pulmonary vascular bed of the dog and its modification by adrenaline and by ergotoxine. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 30: 13-19, 1940.
- 294. FONTAINE, R. AND HERRMANN, L. G.: Experimental studies on denervated lungs. Arch. Surg., Chicago 16: 1151-1175, 1928.
- 295. FORMAN, S., MAY, L. G., BENNETT, A., KOBAYASHI, M. AND GREGORY, R.: Effects of pressor and depressor agents on pulmonary and systemic pressures of normotensives and hypertensives. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 83: 847-851, 1953.
- 296. FORSTER, R. E.: Exchange of gases between alveolar air and pulmonary capillary blood: pulmonary diffusing capacity. Physiol. Rev. 37: 391-452, 1957.
- 297. FOSCARINI, M. AND GALASSI, L.: Comportamento della pressione del piccolo circolo all'azione della aminofillina. Clinica, Bologna 14: 167-172, 1953.
- 298. FOWELL, D. M., WINSLOW, J. A., SYDENSTRICKER, V. P. AND WHEELER, N. C.: Circulatory and diuretic effects of theophylline isopropanolamine. Arch. intern. Med. 83: 150-157, 1949.
- 299. FOWLER, N. O., DUCHESNE, E. R. AND FRANCH, R. H.: Hemodynamic effects of levarterenol infusion during induced pulmonary stenosis. J. Pharmacol. 120: 115-124, 1957.
- FOWLER, N. O., WESTCOTT, R. N., HAUENSTEIN, V. D., SCOTT, R. C. AND MCGUIRE, J.: Observations autonomic participation in pulmonary arteriolar resistance in man. J. clin. Invest. 29: 1387-1396, 1950.
- FOWLER, N. O., WESTCOTT, R. N., SCOTT, R. C. AND MCGUIRE, J.: The effect of nor-epinephrine upon pulmonary arteriolar resistance in man. J. clin. Invest. 30: 517-524, 1951.
- 302. FOX, S. M. III, FARID, Z., EL NAGAH, A. M. AND NEPTUNE, E. M., JR.: Pharmacodynamic studies in the pulmonary hypertensive syndrome of bilharziasis. A preliminary report on the response to "Priscol" and Hexamethonium. Research Report NM 007.082.34.02, Cairo, Egypt, 1956.
- 303. Fox, S. M.: Unpublished observations.
- 304. FRANK, C. W., JORDAN, A., KIEFHABER, F. AND ZINN, M.: Responses of the pulmonary and systemic circulations of man to acute alterations of alveolar oarbon dioxide tension. Circulation 18: 721, 1958.
- 305. FRANK, E. D., FRANK, H. A., JACOB, S., WEIZEL, H. A. E., KORMAN, H. AND FINE, J.: Effect of norepinephrine on circulation of the dog in hemorrhagic shock. Amer. J. Physiol. 186: 74-78, 1956.
- 306. FRANKLIN, K. J.: The actions of adrenaline and of acetylcholine on the isolated pulmonary vessels and azygos vein of the dog. J. Physiol. 75: 471-479, 1932.
- 307. FREIS, E. D., ROSE, J. C., PARTENOPE, E. A., HIGGINS, T. F., KELLEY, R. T., SCHNAPER, H. W. AND JOHNSON, R. L.: The hemodynamic effects of hypotensive drugs in man. III. Hexamethonium. J. clin. Invest. 32: 1285-1298, 1953.
- 308. FREIS, E. D., STANTON, J. R., CULBERTSON, J. W., LITTER, J., HALPERIN, M. H., BURNETT, C. H. AND WILKINS, R. W.: The hemodynamic effects of hypotensive drugs in man. I. Veratrum viride. J. clin. Invest. 28: 353-368, 1949.
- 309. FRIEDBERG, L., KATZ, L. N. AND STEINITZ, F. S.: The effects of drugs on the pulmonary and systemic arterial pressures in the trained unanesthetized dog. Renin, angiotonin, adrenalin, pitressin, paredrine, digitalis, acetylcholine, papaverine, histamine, amyl nitrite and aminophyllin. J. Pharmacol. 77: 80-106, 1943.
- 310. FRIBK, A. R., HAMMABSTROM, S., LAGERLOF, H., WERKO, L., BJORKENHEIM, G., HOLMGREN, A. AND LABSSON, Y.: Effect of tetraethylammonium in arterial hypertension. Amer. J. Med. 5: 807-814, 1948.
- 311. FRISK, A. R., WERKO, L. AND WRANGE, G.: A new mercurial diuretic 'Diurgin' (disodium salt of N-succinyl-, N¹-(γ-carboxymethylmercaptomercuri-β-methoxy)propylcarbamide). Acta med. scand. 144: 85-94, 1952.

- 312. FRITTS, H. W., JR., HARRIS, P., CLAUSS, R. H., ODELL, J. E. AND COURNAND, A.: The effect of acetylcholine on the human pulmonary circulation under normal and hypoxic condition. J. clin. Invest. 37: 99-110, 1958.
- GADDUM, J. H.: Drug antagonism. Pharmacol. Rev. 9: 211-218, 1957.
 GADDUM, J. H., HEBB, C. O., SILVER, A. AND SWAN, A. A. B.: 5-Hydroxytryptamine. Pharmacological action
- and destruction in perfused lungs. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 38: 255-262, 1953. 315. GADDUM, J. H. AND HOLTZ, P.: The localization of the action of drugs on the pulmonary vessels of dogs and
- cats. J. Physiol. 77: 139-158, 1933. 316. GAENSLER, E. A., BEAKEY, J. F. AND SEGAL, M. S.: Pharmacodynamics of pulmonary absorption in man. I.
- Aerosol and intratracheal penicillin. Ann. intern. Med. 31: 582-594, 1949.
- 317. GALLETTI, P. M., SALISBURY, P. F. AND RIEBEN, A.: Influence of blood temperature on the pulmonary circulation. Circulation Res. 6: 275-282, 1958.
- GALLINI, R., CAINI, B., PRINCIPE, U., CORTIN, L. AND PANUCCIO, P.: L'azione della reserpina sulla pressione arteriosa polmonare. Sperimentale 105: 113-116, 1955.
- 319. GAMBLE, J. E. AND PATTON, H. D.: Pulmonary edema and hemorrhage from preoptic lesions in rats. Amer. J. Physiol. 172: 623-631, 1953.
- GARAN, R. S.: Inaktivierung von Histamin durch Kohlensäure. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 188: 247-249, 1938.
 GARCÍA RAMOS, J. AND REYNAUD, A. R.: The effect of tobacco smoking on the vascular system of the lung. Bol.
- del Instituto Nacional de Neumologia 2: 13-20, 1957. 322. GARCÍA RAMOS, J. AND RUDOMIN Z., P.: On the dynamics of the lung's capillary circulation. II. The vasomotor control. Acta physiol. lat. amer. 7: 43-57, 1957.
- 323. GARDINER, J. M.: The effect of 'Priscol' in pulmonary hypertension. Australas. Ann. Med. 3: 59-63, 1954.
- 324. GARIN, L.: Prime considerazioni clinico-sperimentali sulla attivita della Reserpina nelle alterazioni del piccolo circolo. Riv. crit. Clin. med. 54: 503-528, 1954.
- 325. GENCER, F.: A new method in acute pulmonary edema. Cardiologia 31: 469-474, 1957.
- 326. GERSCHMAN, R., GILBERT, D. L., NYE, S. W. AND FENN, W. O.: The effects of cobaltous ion, glutathione, and thiourea on the survival times of mice submitted to high oxygen tensions. Air Univ. School of Aviation Medicine, USAF, Randolph AFB, Texas, No. 56-43, pp. 1-8, June 1956.
- 327. GERSCHMAN, R., GILBERT, D. L., NYE, S. W., PRICE, W. E., JR. AND FENN, W. O.: The role of the adrenal cortical hormones and of Dibenzyline in normal and demedullated mice submitted to high oxygen pressure. Air Univ. School of Aviation Medicine, USAF, Randolph AFB, Texas, No. 56-44, pp. 1-4, June 1956.
- 328. GIBBON, M. H., BRUNER, H. D., BOCHE, R. D. AND LOCKWOOD, J. S.: Studies on experimental phosgene poisoning. II. Pulmonary artery pressure in phosgene poisoned cats. J. thorac. Surg. 17: 264-273, 1948.
- 329. GIBBS, O. S.: An artificial heart. J. Pharmacol. 38: 197-215, 1930.
- 330. GILBERT, R. P., HINSHAW, L. B., KUIDA, H. AND VISSCHER, M. B.: Absence of a general critical closing pressure in the isolated perfused lung. Amer. J. Physiol. 194: 160-164, 1958.
- 331. GILBERT, R. P., HINSHAW, L. B., KUIDA, H. AND VISSCHER, M. B.: Effects of histamine, 5-hydroxytryptamine and epinephrine on pulmonary hemodynamics with particular reference to arterial and venous segment resistances. Amer. J. Physiol. 194: 165-170, 1958.
- 332. GILDING, H. P. AND NUTT, M. E.: Changes occurring in plasma and serum on storage and their physiological effects. J. Physiol. 102: 446-470, 1944.
- 333. GILMORE, H. R. KOPELMAN, H., MCMICHAEL, J. AND MILNE, I. G.: The effect of hexamethonium bromide on the cardiac output and pulmonary circulation. Lancet 263: 898-900, 1952.
- 334. GILMORE, J. P., SMYTHE, C. M. AND HANDFORD, S. W.: The effect of l-norepinephrine on cardiac output in the anesthetized dog during graded hemorrhage. J. clin. Invest. 33: 884-890, 1954.
- 335. GINZEL, K. H. AND KOTTEGODA, S. R.: A study of the vascular actions of 5-hydroxytryptamine, tryptamine, adrenaline and noradrenaline. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 38: 225-231, 1953.
- 336. GOLDBERG, L. I., COTTEN, M. DEV., DARBY, T. D. AND HOWELL, E. V.: Comparative heart contractile force effects of equipressor doses of several sympathomimetic amines. J. Pharmacol. 108: 177-185, 1953.
- 337. GOLDENBERG, M., PINES, K. L., BALDWIN, E. DE F., GREENE, D. G. AND ROH, C. E.: The hemodynamic response of man to norepinephrine and epinephrine and its relation to the problem of hypertension. Amer. J. Med. 5: 792-806, 1948.
- 338. GOLDMANN, M. A. AND LUISADA, A. A.: Alcohol-oxygen vapor therapy of pulmonary edema: results in fifty attacks. Ann. intern. Med. 37: 1221-1231, 1952.
- 339. GOLDMANN, M. A. AND PRIMIANO, N. P.: Acute pulmonary edema in pregnancy with report of case responding to new form of therapy. Amer. J. Obstet. Gynec. 65: 313-319, 1953.
- GOOTNICK, A., LIPSON, H. I. AND TURBIN, J.: Inhalation of ethyl alcohol for pulmonary edema. New Engl. J. Med. 245: 842-843, 1951.
- 341. GORLIN, R. AND LEWIS, B. M.: Circulatory adjustments to hypoxia in dogs. J. appl. Physiol. 7: 180-185, 1954.
- 342. GORLIN, R., MCMILLAN, I. K. R., MEDD, W. E., MATTHEWS, M. B. AND DALEY, R.: Dynamics of the circulation in aortic valvular disease. Amer. J. Med. 18: 855-870, 1955.
- 343. GORLIN, R. AND ROBIN, E. D.: Cardiac glycosides in the treatment of cardiogenic shock. Brit. med. J. 2: 937-939, 1955.
- 344. GOTSCH, K., BORKENSTEIN, E. AND CLODI, H.: Untersuchungen über die Wirkung des Hydergins auf die Kreislaufdynamik und Sauerstoffversorgung. Arch. Kreislaufforsch. 23: 162-176, 1955.
- 345. GOTTSEGEN, G., SZÁM, I. AND CSORNAY, M.: Experimental studies on the mechanism of pulmonary oedema. Acta med. hung. 6: 367-378, 1954.

- 346. GOTTSEGEN, G., SZÁM, I. AND CSORNAY, M.: Zur Pathologie und Therapie des hyperoxischen Lungenödems. Z. ges. inn. Med. 11: 551-557, 1956.
- 347. GOTTSEGEN, G., SZÁM, I. AND CSORNAY, M.: Wirkung synthetischer Hibernatoren auf das experimentelle Lungenödem. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 230: 435-447, 1957.
- 348. GRAY, F. D., JR. AND GRAY, F. G.: The effect of lanatoside C on the circulatory and ventilatory changes of chronic rheumatic heart disease with mitral stenosis. Amer. Heart J. 47: 282-296, 1954.
- 349. GRAY, F. D., JR., WILLIAMS, M. H., JR. AND GRAY, F. G.: The circulatory and ventilatory changes in chronic pulmonary disease as affected by lanatoside C. Amer. Heart J. 44: 517-530, 1952.
- 350. GREEN, H. N. AND STONER, H. B.: The nature and mode of action of the i.v. toxic factors in saline extracts of muscle and other tissues. Brit. J. exp. Path. 28: 189-202, 1947.
- 351. GREENE, D. G. AND BUNNELL, I. L.: Vasomotor tone in the lesser circulation and its inhibition by tetraethylammonium chloride. J. clin. Invest. 29: 818-819, 1950.
- 352. GREGORY, L., DAMIANI, M., JOHANSON, M., ORMSBY, A. AND RUSKIN, A.: Experiences with tetraethylammonium chloride in bronchial asthma. Dis. Chest 24: 655-662, 1953.
- 353. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., BAIER, H. N., RING, G. C., MAKARENKO, L. AND GRAZIANO, J.: Cardiac output by cuvette oximeter under thiopental. Amer. J. Physiol. 175: 171-172, 1953.
- 354. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., MAKARENKO, L. I. AND STEWART, G. H.: Effect of morphine and thiopental sodium-oxygen upon cardiovascular functions in the dog. Anesthesiology 17: 798-801, 1956.
- 355. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., MAKARENKO, L. AND STEWART, G. H.: Effect of morphine and cyclopropane upon cardiovascular functions in the dog. Anesthesiology, 18: 196-202, 1957.
- 356. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., STEWART, G. AND MAKABENKO, L.: Effect of morphine and ether upon cardiovascular functions in the dog. Anesthesiology 18: 73-76, 1957.
- 357. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., STEWART, G., MAKARENKO, L., OLEKSYSHYN, H. AND THOMPSON, K. T.: Cardiac output by the dye dilution technique under thiopental sodium-oxygen and ether anesthesia. Amer. J. Physiol. 186: 101-104, 1956.
- 358. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., STEWAET, G., MAKARENKO, L., OLEKSYSHYN, N. AND THOMPSON, K. T.: Cardiovascular responses to several ultra-short acting barbiturates. Anesthesiology 17: 385-390, 1956.
- 359. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., STEWART, G., MAKABENKO, L., THOMPSON, K. T. AND OLEKSYSHYN, N.: Cardiac output by cuvette oximeter under thiopental sodium and cyclopropane-oxygen anesthesia. Amer. J. Physiol. 182: 145-147, 1955.
- 360. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., STEWART, G., WEBBER, D. L., MAKABENKO, L., THOMPSON, K. T., RESINSKI, M. G. AND FRANKENBURG, W. K.: Cardiac output by cuvette oximeter under cyclopropane-oxygen and ether anesthesia. Amer. J. Physiol. 180: 357-360, 1955.
- 361. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., WEBBEB, D. L., BAIER, H. N. AND LYNCH, P. R.: Cardiac output by cuvette oximeter under cyclopropane-oxygen anesthesia. Amer. J. Physiol. 177: 489-492, 1954.
- 362. GREISHEIMER, E. M., ELLIS, D. W., WEBBER, D. L., NAWARA, F., BAKER, J. G. AND WESTER, M. R.: Cardiac output by cuvette oximeter under ether anesthesia. Amer. J. Physiol. 177: 493-495, 1954.
- 363. GRINBERG, A. V. AND ORLOVA, T. V.: X-ray observations on pulmonary edema and acute cardiac dilatation due to carbon monoxide intoxication; experimental study. Klin. Med. (U.S.S.R.) 28: 67-72, 1950.
- 364. GROB, D., SCARBOROUGH, W. R., KATTUS, A. A., JR. ND LANGFORD, H. G.: Further observations on the effects of autonomic blocking agents in patients with hypertension. II. Hemodynamic ballistocardiographic and electrocardiographic effects of hexamethonium and pentamethonium. Circulation 8: 352-369, 1953.
- 365. GROGNOT, P. AND CHOMÉ, J.: Action de la chlorpromazine et du tetrylammonium sur les réactions pulmonaires provoquées par inhalation d'oxygène pur. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 148: 1474-1475, 1954.
- 366. GROGNOT, P. AND CHOMÉ, J.: Action de l'histamine et des antihistaminiques sur les lésions pulmonaires dues à l'inhalation de l'oxygène pur chez le rat et cobaye. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 149: 562-564, 1955.
- 367. GRUHZIT, C. C., PEBALTA, B. AND MOE, G. K.: The pulmonary arterial pressor effect of certain sulfhydryl inhibitors. J. Pharmacol. 101: 107-111, 1951.
- 368. GUARDAMAGNA, C., CAVALCA, L., SCHLECHTER, P. AND ZANUSSI, C.: Fattori emodinamici, umorali e nervosi nella genesi dell'edema polmonare acuto da adrenalina nel coniglio. G. Clin. med. 37: 359-371, 1956.
- 369. GUBNER, R. S. AND KALLMAN, H.: Intravenous calcium in acute pulmonary edema. Circulation 14: 946-947, 1956.
- 370. GUIDOTTI, P. L., MARTINEZ, R. AND DI GUGLIELMO, L.: Influenza del nicotinato di sodio sulla saturazione in ossigeno del sangue arterioso e venoso in soggetti con insufficienza cardio-respiratoria. Policlinico 60: 1-9, 1953.
- 372. HADDY, F. J. AND CAMPBELL, G. S.: Pulmonary vascular resistance in anesthetised dogs. Amer. J. Physiol. 172: 747-751, 1953.
- 373. HADENGUE, A.: Les oedèmes pulmonaires. Rev. Prat. Paris 6: 399-402, 1956.
- HALL, P. W., III: Effects of anoxia on postarteriolar pulmonary vascular resistance. Circulation Res. 1: 238-241, 1953.
- 375. HALMAGYI, D., FELKAI, B., CZIPOTT, Z. AND KOVÁCS, G.: The effect of serpasil in pulmonary hypertension. Brit. Heart J. 19: 375-380, 1957.
- 376. HALMÁGYI, D., FELKAI, B., IVÁNYI, J., ZSÓTÉR, T. AND SZÜCS, ZS.: Adatok a kísérletes, nemhaemodynamikai tüdövizenyö physiologiájához. Kiserletes Orvostud. 7: 563-568, 1955.
- 377. HALMÁGYI, D., FELKAI, B., IVÁNYI, J., ZSÓTÉR, T., TÉNYI, M. AND SZÜCS, ZS.: The role of the nervous system in the maintenance of pulmonary arterial hypertension in heart failure. Brit. Heart J. 15: 15-24, 1953.

- 378. HALMÁGYI, D., IVÁNYI, J., FELKAI, B., ZSÓTÉR, T., TÉNYI, M. AND SZÜCS, ZS.: The effect of dihydroergotamine and Hydergin on pulmonary arterial pressure in man. Scand. J. clin. Lab. Invest. 5: 85-89, 1953.
- HALMÁGYI, D., KOVÁCS, A., NEUMANN, P. AND KENÉZ, S.: Protective effect of lobeline in experimental pulmonary oedema. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 106: 17-27, 1956.
- 380. HALMÁGYI, D., ROBICSEK, F., FELKAI, B., IVÁNYI, J., ZSÓTÉR, T., SZÜCS, ZS. AND TÉNYI, M.: Pulmonary circulation in experimental pulmonary stenosis. Acta med. hung. 5: 335-345, 1954.
- 381. HALMÁGYI, D., ROBICSEK, F., FELKAI, B., IVÁNYI, J., ZSÓTÉR, T. AND SZÜCS, ZS.: Haemodynamic, renal and metabolic responses to experimental valvular defects in the dog. Acta cardiol., Brux. 10: 93-114, 1955.
- 382. HALMÁGYI, D., ROBICSEK, F., FELKAI, B., ZSÓTÉR, T. AND IVÁNYI, J.: The lesser circulation in experimental mitral regurgitation. Acta med. hung. 6: 177-188, 1954.
- HALONEN, P. I. AND HAKKILA, J.: Effect of various drugs in experimental pulmonary oedema. Ann. Med. exp. Fenn. 30: 118-126, 1952.
- 384. HALPERN, B. N. AND CRUCHAUD, S.: Prévention de l'oedème aigu du poumon expérimental par les antihistaminiques de synthèse. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 141: 1038-1040, 1947.
- 385. HALPERN, B. N., CRUCHAUD, S. AND VALADE, P.: Action préventive de l'antihistaminique de synthèse N-diméthylamino-2-thiodiphénylamine (Phenergan) sur l'oedème expérimental du poumon provoqué par l'inhalation du phosgène chez le lapin. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 143: 683-685, 1949.
- 386. HALPERN, B. N., CRUCHAUD, S., VERMEIL, G. AND ROUX, J. L.: Étude pathogènique et thérapeutique de l'oedème aigu du poumon expérimental. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 82: 425-476, 1950.
- 387. HALPERN, B. N., HAMBURGER, J. AND CRUCHAUD, S.: Action préventive d'un antihistaminique dérivé de la thiodi-phénylamine sur l'oedème aigu du poumon expérimental. Acta alerg., Kbb. 1: 97-103, 1948.
- 388. HALPERN, B. N. AND VERMEIL, G.: Action d'un adrénolytique, la N-N-dibenzyl-& chloroéthylamine(dibénamine) sur l'oedème aigu du poumon provoqué par l'adrénaline chez le lapin. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 143: 372-375, 1949.
- 389. HAMILTON, W. F., ELLISON, R. G., PICKERING, R. W., HOGUE, E. E. AND RUCKER, J. T.: Hemodynamic and endocrine responses to experimental mitral stenosis. Amer. J. Physiol. 176: 445-451, 1954.
- HAMILTON, W. F., WOODBURY, R. A. AND VOGT, E.: Differential pressures in the lesser circulation of the unanesthetized dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 125: 130-141, 1939.
- HAMMOND, J. AND WHITAKER, W.: Effects of intravenous digoxin in uncontrolled auricular fibrillation. Brit. Heart J. 19: 23-33, 1957.
- HANSEN, W. R., MCCLENDON, R. L. AND KINSMAN, J. M.: Auricular fibrillation; hemodynamic studies before and after conversion with quinidine. Amer. Heart J. 44: 499-516, 1952.
- 393. HARRIS, P.: Influence of acetylcholine on the pulmonary arterial pressure. Brit. Heart J. 19: 272-278, 1957.
- 394. HARRIS, P., FRITTS, H. W., JR., CLAUSS, R. H., ODELL, J. E. AND COURNAND, A.: Influence of acetylcholine on human pulmonary circulation under normal and hypoxic conditions. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 93: 77-79, 1956.
- 395. HARRISON, B. L. AND SEWARD, E. H.: Pulmonary oedema due to latent phaeochromocytoma. Brit. med. J. 1: 1077, 1954.
- 396. ΗΑΒRISON, T. R. AND ΒLALOCK, A.: The regulation of circulation. VI. The effects of severe anoxemia of short duration on the cardiac output of morphinized dogs and trained unnarcotized dogs. Amer. J. Physiol. 80: 169– 178, 1926.
- 397. HARRIBON, W. AND LIEBOW, A. A.: The effects of increased intracranial pressure on the pulmonary circulation in relation to pulmonary edema. Circulation 5: 824-832, 1952.
- 398. HARTFELDER, B. AND KUSCHINSKY, G.: Theophyllinwirkungen am Herzlungenpräparat der Katze. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 230: 386-405, 1957.
- 399. HARVEY, R. M., FERRER, M. I., CATHCART, R. T. AND ALEXANDER, J. K.: Some effects of digoxin on the heart and circulation in man. Digoxin in enlarged hearts not in clinical congestive failure. Circulation 4: 366-377, 1951.
- 400. HARVEY, R. M., FERRER, M. I., CATHCART, R. T., RICHARDS, D. W., JR. AND COURNAND, A.: Some effects of digoxin upon the heart and circulation in man. Amer. J. Med. 7: 439-453, 1949.
- 401. HEBB, C. O.: Bronchomotor responses to stimulation of the stellate ganglia and to injection of acetylcholine in isolated perfused guinea-pigs lungs. J. Physiol. 99: 57-75, 1940.
- HEBB, C. O. AND KONZETT, H.: Vaso- and broncho-dilator effects of n-isopropyl-norepinephrine in isolated perfused dog lungs. J. Pharmacol. 96: 228-237, 1949.
- 403. HEBB, C. O. AND NIMMO-SMITH, R. H.: Water, chloride and potassium exchanges in isolated blood-perfused dog lungs. J. Physiol. 110: 468-481, 1950.
- 404. HECHT, H. H.: Heart failure and lung disease. Circulation 14: 265-290, 1956.
- 405. HEEMSTRA, H.: Influence of anoxia on blood pressure in the pulmonary artery. Acta physiol. pharm. néerl. 1: 175-176, 1950.
- 406. HEEMSTRA, H.: The development of an increased pulmonary vascular resistance by local hypoxia. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 39: 83-91, 1954.
- 407. HELLEMS, H. K., HAYNES, F. W., DEXTER, L. AND KINNEY, T. D.: Pulmonary capillary pressure in animals estimated by venous and arterial catheterization. Amer. J. Physiol. 155: 98-105, 1948.
- 408. HEMINGWAY, A.: Pulmonary edema in guinea pigs during severe hypoxia. J. appl. Physiol. 4: 868-872, 1952.
- 409. HEMINGWAY, A. AND WILLIAMS, W. L.: Pulmonary edema in oxygen poisoning. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 80: 331-334, 1952.
- 410. HERMANN, H., CHATONNET, J. AND VIAL, J.: Modification de l'action vasomotrice de diverses substances par l'anoxémie chez le chien. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 144: 849-850, 1950.

- HERTZ, C. W.: Untersuchungen über den Einfluss der alveolaren Gasdrucke auf die intrapulmonale Durchblutungsverteilung beim Menschen. Klin. Wschr. 34: 472-477, 1956.
- 412. HICKAM, J. B. AND CARGILL, W. H.: Effect of exercise on cardiac output and pulmonary arterial pressure in normal persons and in patients with cardiovascular disease and pulmonary emphysema. J. clin. Invest 27: 10-23, 1948.
- 413. HILD, R., MECHELKE, K. AND NUSSER, E.: Über die Beziehungen zwischen dem Druck und der Stromstärke in der Arteria pulmonalis sowei der Leistung des rechten Ventrikels beim "unbeeinflussten Kreislauf" der Katze und im oligämischen Shock. Pflüg. Arch. ges. Physiol. 263: 401-410, 1956.
- 414. HILDEN, T.: The effect of tetraethylammonium bromide (Etylon) on cardiac asthma and acute pulmonary oedema. Acta med. scand. 147: 175-182, 1953.
- HILIS, B. R. AND KELLY, J. C. C.: Effect of hexamethonium iodide on lobeline-stimulated coughing. Glasg. med. J. 32: 72-76, 1951.
- 416. HILTON, J. G.: Effects of graded doses of epinephrine and of norepinephrine upon the isolated perfused rabbit heart. Amer. J. Physiol. 180: 371-374, 1955.
- 417. HINSHAW, L. B., KUIDA, H., GILBERT, R. P. AND VISSCHER, M. B.: Influence of perfusate characteristics on pulmonary vascular response to endotoxin. Amer. J. Physiol. 191: 293-295, 1957.
- HOCHREIN, M.: Der Lungenkreislauf unter normalen und pathologischen Verhältnissen. Verh. dtsch. Ges. Kreislaufforsch 8: 51-73, 1935.
- HOCHREIN, M. AND GROS, W.: Elektrische Reizversuche am N. vagus und N. depressor (Aortennerven) zum Studium der regulatorischen Beziehungen zwischen Atmung und Kreislauf. Pflüg. Arch. ges. Physiol. 229: 642-656, 1932.
- 420. HOCHREIN, M. AND KELLER, C. J.: Beiträge zur Blutzirkulation im kleinen Kreislauf. III. Mitteilung: Die nervöse Regulation der Durchblutung und Blutfüllung der Lunge. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 166: 229-242, 1932.
- 421. HOFFER, G.: A drug effective in lung embolism. Wien. med. Wschr. 107: 128, 1957.
- 422. HOLDEN, W. D., SHAW, B. W., CAMERON, D. B., SHEA, P. J., JR. AND DAVIS, J. H., JR.: Experimental pulmonary embolism. Surg. Gynec. Obstet. 88: 23-30, 1949.
- 423. HOLLANDER, W., JUDSON, W. E. AND STONE, R. W.: Relationship of dyspnea to acutely induced change in the pulmonary vascular pressures in patients with and without congestive heart failure. Circulation 12: 724, 1955.
- 425. HONIG, C. R. AND TENNEY, S. M.: Determinants of the circulatory response to hypoxia and hypercapnia. Amer. Heart J. 53: 687-698, 1957.
- 426. HOOBLER, S. W., KABZA, T. G. AND CORLEY, R. W.: The effect of protoveratrine on the cardiac output and on some regional circulations in man. J. clin. Invest. 34: 559-564, 1955.
- 427. HOBST, H. G., LEGLER, H. AND WEGENER, F.: Hemmung des Veratrinlungenödems des Kaninchens durch dihydrierte Mutterkornalkaloide (Hydergin). Z. ges. exp. Med. 116: 179–183, 1950.
- 428. HORVATH, A. A.: The action of ammonia upon the lungs. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 22: 199-200, 1925.
- HORVATH, S. M. AND KNAPP, D. W.: Hemodynamic effects of neosynephrine. Amer. J. Physiol. 178: 387-391, 1954.
- 430. HOUSSAY, B. A., BRIGNONE, R. F. AND MAZZOCCO, P.: Diabetes metaaloxanica en el perro. Rev. Soc. argent. Biol. 22: 195-231, 1946.
- 431. HOWARTH, S., MCMICHAEL, J. AND SHARPEY-SCHAFER, E. P.: Effects of venesection in low output heart failure. Clin. Sci. 6: 41-50, 1946.
- 432. HUGHES, J. P.: Hazardous exposure to some so-called safe solvents. J. Amer. med. Ass. 156: 234-237, 1954.
- 433. HÜRLIMANN, A. AND WIGGERS, C. J.: The effects of progressive general anoxia on the pulmonary circulation. Circulation Res. 1: 230-237, 1953.
- 434. HUBTADO, A., KALTREIDER, N. AND MCCANN, W. S.: Respiratory adaptation to anoxemia. Amer. J. Physiol. 109: 626-637, 1934.
- 435. HUTSCHENREUTER, K., KÖLLING, H. L., SEMISCH, R. AND WITTIG, H. H.: Die Druckverhältnisse im kleinen Kreislauf unter der Ganglienblockade. Anaesthesist, Berl. 6: 118–120, 1957.
- 436. INKLEY, S. R., GILLESPIE, L., JR. AND FUNKHOUSEB, R. K.: Two cases of primary pulmonary hypertension with sudden death associated with the administration of barbiturates. Ann. intern. Med. 43: 396-406, 1955.
- IRANYI, M. AND KOVACH, E.: Traumatic shock and adenosine triphosphate. Acta physiol. hung. 3: 331-334, 1952.
- JACKBON, D. E.: The pharmacologic action of 2-methylaminoheptane (EA-1). J. Lab. clin. Med. 29: 150-167, 1944.
- 439. JAMES, D. F., TURNER, H. AND MERRILL, A. J.: Circulatory and renal effects of aminophylline in congestive heart failure. Amer. J. Med. 5: 619, 1948.
- 440. JAQUES, R.: Acute pulmonary ordema and histamine. Brit. J. exp. Path. 33: 484-490, 1952.
- 441. JARISCH, A., HENZE, M. AND AMANN, A.: Das Verhalten des Bluthistamins beim zentrogenen Lungenödem. Arch. Kreislaufforsch. 7: 301-308, 1940.
- 442. JARISCH, A., RICHTER, H. AND THOMA, H.: Zentrogenes Lungenödem. Klin. Wschr. 18: 1440-1443, 1939.
- 443. JENKINS, M. T., JONES, R. F., WILSON, B. AND MOYER, C. A.: Congestive atelectasis—a complication of the intravenous infusion of fluids. Ann. Surg. 132: 327-347, 1950.
- 444. JESSER, J. H. AND DE TAKATS, G.: Visualization of the pulmonary artery during its embolic obstruction. Arch. Surg., Chicago 42: 1034-1049, 1941.

- 445. JIMÉNEZ DÍAZ, C., ARJONA, E., ARLESAND, J. M. AND SEGOVIA, J. M.: El contenido de sangre en el pulmón el en choque anafiláctico (ulteriores e estúdios acerca del mecanismo de la crisis de asma). Bull. Inst. med. Res. Univ. Madr. 2: 207-218, 1949.
- 446. JIMÉNEZ DÍAZ, C., PERIANES, J., ARJONA, E., AGUIRRE, M. AND LORENTE, L.: Studies on the histamine in blood and tissues. III. Distribution of the histamine and antihistaminics in the organs of the normal animal and in anaphylactic shock. Bull. Inst. med. Res. Univ. Madr. 1: 253-262, 1948.
- 447. JIMÉNEZ-VARGAS, J. AND VIDAL-SIVILLA, S.: Efectos de sustancias vasoconstrictoras y vasodilatadoras sobre la circulación pulmonar. Rev. esp. Fisiol. 5: 19–36, 1949.
- 448. JIMÉNEZ-VARGAS, J. AND VIDAL-SIVILLA, S.: Influencia del ion tetraetilamonio sobre los efectos de adrenalina y acetilcolina en la circulación pulmonar. Rev. esp. Fisiol. 6: 23-24, 1950.
- 449. JOHNSON, J. B., GROSS, J. F. AND HALE, E.: Effects of sublingual administration of nitroglycerin on pulmonary-artery pressure in patients with failure of the left ventricle. New Engl. J. Med. 257: 1114-1117, 1957.
- 450. JOHNSON, P. C. AND BEAN, J. W.: Effect of sympathetic blocking agents on the toxic action of Ot at high pressure. Amer. J. Physiol. 188: 593-598, 1957.
- 451. JOHNSON, S. R.: The effect of some anesthetic agents on the circulation in man: with special reference to the significance of pulmonary blood volume for the circulatory regulation. Acta chir. scand. Suppl. 158: 5-137, 1951.
- 452. JOHNSON, V., HAMILTON, W. F., KATZ, L. N. AND WEINSTEIN, W.: Studies on the dynamics of the pulmonary circulation. Amer. J. Physiol. 120: 624-634, 1937.
- 453. JUDSON, W. E., HOLLANDER, W. AND ARROWWOOD, J. G.: Studies on the pulmonary circulation: Effects of anoxia, exercise, and hexamethonium in patients with and without thoracic sympathetic denervation. J. clin. Invest. 33: 946-947, 1954.
- 454. JUDSON, W. E., HOLLANDER, W. AND WILKINS, R. W.: The effect of exercise in the supine position on cardiovascular and renal function in hypertensive patients before and during chronic oral hydralazine therapy. J. Lab. clin. Med. 49: 672-683, 1957.
- 455. JUDSON, W. E., HOLLANDER, W., HATCHER, J. D., HALPERIN, M. H. AND FRIEDMAN, I. H.: The cardiohemodynamic effects of venous congestion of the legs or phlebotomy in patients with and without congestive heart failure. J. clin. Invest. 34: 614-621, 1955.
- 456. KADATZ, R.: Über die Wirkung von chemischen Reisen auf die glatte Muskulatur und die Gefässe der isolierten durchströmten Froschlunge. Pflüg. Arch. ges. Physiol. 252: 1-16, 1949.
- 457. KARTUN, P., PARIS, P., NORY, J. AND BOUSQUET, G.: Action précoce sur la circulation de retour de l'injection intraveineuse d'un diurétique mercuriel. Arch. Mal. Coeur 43: 133-140, 1950.
- 458. KATO, R.: Pulmonary vasomotor action of adrenaline and acetylcholine [Japanese text]. J. Physiol. Soc. Japan 18: 15-25, 1956.
- 459. KATZ, L. N. AND FEINSTEIN, M.: Kinetics of respiration in experimental pulmonary embolism. Arch. intern. Med. 71: 536-546, 1943.
- 460. KAUFMAN, J., IGLAUER, A. AND HERWITZ, G. K.: Effect of Isuprel (isopropylepinephrine) on circulation of normal man. Amer. J. Med. 11: 442-447, 1951.
- 461. KELL, J. F., JR., HENNIGAE, G. R. AND HOFF, E. C.: Experimental medical hypertrophy and hyperplasia of cata' pulmonary arteries. Arch. Path. (Lab. Med.) 61: 239-244, 1956.
- 462. KELLAWAY, C. H. AND TRETHEWIE, E. R.: Tissue injury by volatile and gaseous anesthetics. Aust. J. exp. Biol. med. Sci. 17: 225-240, 1939.
- 463. KIESE, M.: Zur Pharmakologie des Tetranitromethans. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 206: 556-568, 1949.
- 464. KLEINERMAN, L., MARCUS, N. AND GEORGESCU, M.: Actiunea adrenalini si a acetilcolinei asupra circulatiei pulmonare. Rev. Fisiol. Norm. Patol. 2: 44-49, 1955.
- 465. KLEINERMAN, L., MARCUS, N. AND GEORGESCU, M.: Effect of hexamethonium bromide in experimental pulmonary hypertension and acute experimental pulmonary oedema. Rev. Fisiol. Norm. Patol. 3: 445-451, 1956.
- 466. KOCH, J. AND SZEBB, J.: Liberation of histamine by adrenaline from isolated lung. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 81: 91-98, 1950.
- 467. KOCH, R.: Zur Genese der durch Thioharnstoff und seine Derivate ausgelösten Lungenödeme (Pneumonose). Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 227: 239-245, 1955.
- KODEJSCKO, E. AND CZYZYK, A.: Badania nad císnieniem w tçtnicy pucnej. Arch. polon. med. interne 25: 687-705. 1955.
- 469. KOENIG, H. AND KOENIG, R.: Studies on the pathogenesis of ammonium pulmonary edems. Amer. J. Physiol. 158: 1-15, 1949.
- 470. KOHLER, D. AND BARBE, M.: Action potentialisante de l'atropine et du J.L. 1078 dans la vasodilation pulmonaire et la narcose provoquées par la somnifène. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 148: 247-251, 1954.
- 471. KOHLER, D. AND BARBE, M.: Variation des lipides du poumon dans l'oedème pulmonaire aigu d'origine barbiturique. Comparaison avec l'oedème adrénalinique. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 148: 299-302, 1954.
- 472. KOHLER, D. AND BARBE, M.: Sur le rôle de l'histamine dans la lipodiérese pulmonaire. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 148: 1184-1187, 1954.
- 473. KOHLER, D. AND BARBE, M.: A propos de l'antagonisme strychnine-barbiturique. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 148: 1734-1738, 1954.
- 474. KOHLER, D. AND BARBE, M.: Sur la co-existence des deux intoxications: strychnique et barbiturique. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 148: 1945-1947, 1954.
- 475. KOHLER, D. AND BARBE, M.: Sur l'action de l'acide succinique dans l'intoxication barbiturique. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 149: 42-44, 1955.

- 476. KOHLER, D. AND BARBE, M.: Sur le facteur nerveux de l'oedème pulmonaire. Influence de la morphine dans l'oedème adrénalinique. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 149: 238-241, 1955.
- 477. KOONTZ, A. R. AND MOULTON, C. H.: Tribromethanol (Avertin) narcosis in the treatment of lung edema induced by chemical irritation. J. Pharmacol. 47: 47-68, 1933.
- 478. KONZETT, H. AND HEBB, C. O.: Vaso- and bronchomotor actions of noradrenaline (arterenol) and adrenaline in isolate perfused lungs of dogs. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 78: 210-224, 1949.
- 479. KORTGE, P. AND SCHULTZ, G. W.: Zur Wirkungsweise des Thevetin. Kreislaufanalytische Untersuchungen. Dtsch. med. Wschr. 81: 1889-1891, 1956.
- 480. KORY, R. C. AND MENEELY, G. R.: Cardiac output in auricular fibrillation with observations on the effects of conversion to normal sinus rhythm. J. clin. Invest. 30: 653, 1951.
- 481. KRAYER, O., AUB, J. C., NATHANSON, I. T. AND ZAMECNIK, P. C.: The influence of antitoxin upon the action of *Clostridium oedematicns* toxins in the heart-lung preparation of the dog. J. clin. Invest. 26: 411-415, 1947.
- 482. KUBICEK, F.: Stellatumblockade beim Lungenödem. Wien. med. Wschr. 105: 911-913, 1955.
- 483. KUHN, H. A. AND PICHOTKA, J.: Über die Morphogenese der Lungenveränderungen bei der Sauerstoffvergiftung. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 205: 667-683, 1948.
- 484. KUHN, L. A. AND TURNER, J. K.: Alterations in pulmonary and peripheral vascular resistance in hypothermia. The effects of sympatholytic and sympathomimetic agents on the course of immersion hypothermia. U. S. Army Medical Research Laboratory. Fort Knox. Kentucky. Report No. 265. April 25, 1987.
- 485. KUHN, L. A. AND TURNER, J. K.: Alterations in pulmonary and peripheral vascular resistance in hypothermia. Circulation 16: 902, 1957.
- 486. KUHN, L. A. AND TURNER, J. K.: Alterations in pulmonary and peripheral vascular resistance in immersion hypothermia. Circulation Res. 7: 366-374, 1959.
- KUIDA, H., HINSHAW, L. B., GILBERT, R. P. AND VISSCHER, M. B.: Effect of gram-negative endotoxin on pulmonary circulation. Amer. J. Physiol. 192: 335-344, 1958.
- 488. LAGERLÖF, H. AND WERKÖ, L.: Studies on the circulation in man. V. The effect of cedilanid (lanatoside C) on cardiac output and blood pressure in the pulmonary circulation in patients with compensated and decompensated heart disease. Acta Cardiol., Brux. 4: 1-21, 1949.
- 488a. LAGERLÖF, H. AND WERKÖ, L.: Studies on the circulation of blood in man. VI. The pulmonary venous pressure pulse in man. Scand. J. clin. Lab. Invest. 1: 147-161, 1949.
- 489. LAGRANGE, E. AND SCHEECQMANS, G.: Production expérimentale d'oedème pulmonaire par injection intratrachéale de substances toxiques. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 83: 328-329, 1950.
- 490. LAGRANGE, E. AND SCHEECQMANS, G.: Recherches expérimentales sur l'oedème pulmonaire neurogène. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 83: 559-565, 1950.
- 491. LAHEY, W. J., ARST, D. B., SILVER, M., KLEEMAN, C. R. AND KUNKEL, P.: Physiologic observations on a case of beriberi heart disease with a note on the acute effects of thiamine. Amer. J. Med. 14: 248-255, 1953.
- 492. LANARI, A. AND AGREST, A.: Pressure volume relationship in the pulmonary vascular bed. Acta physiol. lat. amer. 4: 116-120, 1954.
- 493. LANARI-ZUBIAUR, F. J. AND HAMILTON, W. F.: Effect of unilateral anoxia on pulmonary circulation. Circulation Res. 6: 289-293, 1958.
- 494. LANGE, R. L. AND HECHT, H. H.: Human pulmonary 'wedge' sample in anoxia. Amer. J. Physiol. 187: 613, 1956.
- 495. LANGERON, G. AND ROUTIER, L.: Action de l'amino-2-méthyl-6-heptanol-6 sur la pression des cavités droites chez l'homme. Etude par le cathétérisme intracardiaque. Pr. méd. 65: 1287-1288, 1957.
- 496. LAURENT, D., LARRAIN, G., SINGER, D., PICK, R. AND KATZ, L. N.: Mechanisms causing bilateral pulmonary edema following unilobar miliary embolization as revealed by the action of certain pharmacological agents. Amer. J. Physiol. 191: 431-436, 1957.
- 497. LEE, G. DE J., CHURCHILL-DAVIDSON, H., MILES, B. E. AND WARDENER, H. E. DE: Circulatory effects of prolonged light anesthesia in man. Clin. Sci. 12: 169-174, 1953.
- 498. LEE, G. DE J., MATTHEWS, M. B. AND SHARPEY-SCHAFER, E. P.: The effect of the valsalva manoeuvre on the systemic and pulmonary arterial pressure in man. Brit. Heart J. 16: 311-316, 1954.
- 499. LEPINE, C., CARASSO, B. AND GREGAIRE, F.: Hemodynamic effects of individual systemic hypotension upon pulmonary hypertension of various organs. Abstracts of Second World Congress of Cardiology, pp. 134-135, 1954.
- 500. LERICHE, R., FONTAINE, R. AND FRIEDMANN, L.: L'infiltration stellaire, est-elle justifiée dans l'embolie pulmonaire du point du vue de la physiologie et anatomie-pathologie? Quelle place doit-elle occuper dans le thérapeutique de cette affection? J. Chir., Paris 50: 739-749, 1937.
- 501. LEUSEN, I. AND DEMEESTER, G.: Comparison of the Fick and dye injection methods for measuring the cardiac output in acute hypoxia. Exp. Med. Surg. 11: 258-264, 1953.
- 502. LEUSEN, I. AND DEMEESTER, G.: Variations de la résistance vasculaire pulmonaire au cours d'une anesthésie prolongée. Arch. int. Physiol. 61: 553-555, 1953.
- 503. LEUSEN, I. AND DEMEESTER, G.: De invloed van de hypoxis op de pulmonaire circulatie van de hond. Verh. Kongr. Acad. Geneesk. Belg. 16: 231-254, 1954.
- 504. LEUSEN, I. AND DEMEESTER, G.: La résistance pulmonaire dans l'hypoxemie siguë. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 96: 490-492. 1954.
- 505. LEUSEN, I. AND DEMEESTER, G.: Influence de l'hypoxemie sur la circulation pulmonaire chez le chat. Acta cardiol., Brux. 6: 556-575, 1955.

- 506. LEUSEN, I., DEMEESTER, G. AND DE WITTE, J.: Au sujet de l'influence du Ro 2-3248 sur la dynamique cardiovasculaire. Arch. int. Pharmacodyn. 102: 146-152, 1955.
- 507. LEVINSON, D. C. AND SHUBIN, H.: Hemodynamic changes with Isuprel in complete heart block. Circulation 18: 749, 1958.
- 508. LEVY, M. N. AND BRIND, S. H.: Influence of *l*-norepinephrine upon cardiac output in anesthetized dogs. Circulation Res. 5: 85-90, 1957.
- 509. LEWIS, B. M. AND GORLIN, R.: Effects of hypoxia on pulmonary circulation of the dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 170: 574-587, 1952.
- LEWIS, B. M., GORLIN, R. AND HOUSSAY, H. E. J.: Influence of ventilation on pulmonary vascular response to hypoxia. Fed. Proc. 12: 87, 1953.
- 511. LEWIS, B. M., HOUSSAY, H. E. J., HAYNES, F. W. AND DEXTER, L.: The dynamics of both right and left ventricles at rest and during exercise in patients with heart failure. Circulation Res. 1: 312-320, 1953.
- 512. LI, T. H. AND ETSTEN, B.: Effect of cyclopropane anesthesia on cardiac output and related hemodynamics in man. Anesthesiology 18: 15-32, 1957.
- 513. LIEBEGOTT, G.: Über Organveränderungen bei langer Einwirkung von Sauerstoff mit erhöhtem Partialdruck im Tierexperiment. Beitr. path. Anat. 105: 413–431, 1941.
- 514. LIEBOW, A. A.: Some applications of basic knowledge of the collateral circulation of the lung. Pulmonary Circulation and Respiratory Function, pp. 7-9. D. C. Thomson & Co., Ltd., Dundee, Scotland, 1956.
- 515. LILIENFIELD, L. S., FREIS, E. D., PARTENOPE, E. A. AND MOROWITZ, H. J.: Transcapillary migration of heavy water and thiocyanate ion in the pulmonary circulation of normal subjects and patients with congestive heart failure. J. clin. Invest. 34: 1-8, 1955.
- LILIENTHAL, J. L., JR. AND RILEY, R. L.: Diseases of the respiratory system. Circulation through the lung and diffusion of gases. Annu. Rev. Med. 5: 237-284, 1954.
- 517. LILJESTRAND, G.: Regulation of pulmonary arterial blood pressure. Arch. intern. Med. 81: 162-172, 1948.
- 518. LINDSEY, A. W., BANAHAN, B. F., CANNON, R. H. AND GUYTON, A. C.: Pulmonary blood volume of the dog and its changes in acute heart failure. Amer. J. Physiol. 190: 45–48, 1957.
- 519. LINENTHAL, A. J., ZOLL, P. M., REIDEB, R. B., NORMAN, L. R. AND FORDYCE, B. A.: Slowing of the idioventricular pacemaker by sympathomimetic amines. Circulation 18: 751, 1958.
- 520. LIVESAY, W. R. AND CHAPMAN, D. W.: The treatment of acute hypotensive states with *l*-norepinephrine. Amer. J. med. Sci. 225: 159-171, 1953.
- 521. LIVESAY, W. R., MOYER, J. H. AND CHAPMAN, D. W.: The cardiovascular and renal hemodynamic effects of Aramine. Amer. Heart J. 47: 745-756, 1954.
- 522. LOGARAS, G.: Further studies of the pulmonary arterial blood pressure. Acta physiol. scand. 14: 120-135, 1947.
- 523. LOHR, H.: Untersuchungen zur Physiologie und Pharmakologie der Lunge. Z. ges. exp. Med. 39: 67-130, 1924.
- 524. LONDON, F., STEVENSON, T. D., MORROW, A. G. AND HALLER, J. A.: Patent ductus arteriosus with reversal of flow. Circulation 12: 742, 1955.
- 525. LOVE, G. R. AND MCGUIGAN, H.: The action of nitrites upon pulmonary circulation. I. Nitroglycerin. J. Lab. clin. Med. 10: 882-884, 1925.
- 526. LOVE, G. R., MCGUIGAN, H. AND WILEY, C. E.: The action of nitrites upon pulmonary circulation. II. Sodium and amyl nitrite. J. Lab. clin. Med. 10: 885-891, 1925.
- 527. LOVEJOY, F. W., JR., YU, P. N. G., NYE, R. E., JR., JOOS, H. A. AND SIMPSON, J. H.: Pulmonary hypertension. III. Physiologic studies in three cases of carbon dioxide narcosis treated by artificial respiration. Amer. J. Med. 16: 4-11, 1954.
- 528. LU, F. C. AND MELVILLE, K. I.: Effects of noradrenaline on coronary flow and heart contraction, as recorded concurrently in the isolated rabbit heart. J. Physiol. 113: 365-371, 1951.
- 529. LUISADA, A. A.: Neue Untersuchungen über die Wirkung des Morphiums auf Blutgefässe besonders Lungengefässe. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 132: 296-312, 1928.
- 530. LUISADA, A. A.: Ipertensione encefalica ed edema polmonare spermientale di natura riflessa. Boll. Soc. ital. Biol. sper. 5: 528-530, 1950.
- 531. LUISADA, A. A.: Therapy of paraoxysmal pulmonary edema by antifoaming agents. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 74: 215-217, 1950.
- 532. LUISADA, A. A. AND CARDI, L.: Further studies with antifoaming agents in experimental pulmonary edema. Circulation Res. 3: 510-513, 1955.
- LUISADA, A. A. AND CARDI, L.: Acute pulmonary edema; pathology, physiology and clinical management. Circulation 13: 113-135, 1956.
- LUISADA, A. A. AND CONTRO, S.: Experimental pulmonary edema following rapid carotid infusion: mechanism and therapy. Circulation Res. 1: 179-183, 1953.
- LUISADA, A. A., GOLDMANN, M. A. AND WEYL, R.: Alcohol vapor by inhalation in the treatment of acute pulmonary edema. Circulation 5: 363-369, 1952.
- 536. LUISADA, A. A., LIU, C. K., JONA, E. AND POLLI, J. F.: Studies of pulmonary vessels. Method of study. Angiology 6: 503-504, 1955.
- LUISADA, A. A. AND SARNOFF, S. J.: Paroxysmal pulmonary edema consequent to stimulation of cardiovascular receptors. III. Pharmacologic experiments. Amer. Heart J. 31: 293-307, 1946.
- MCCLENDON, R. L., HANSEN, W. R. AND KINSMAN, J. M.: Hemodynamic changes following procaine amide administered intravenously. Amer. J. med. Sci. 222: 375-381, 1951.
- 539. McEvoy, R. K., HARDER, R. A. AND DALE, W. A.: Respiratory and cardiovascular phenomena associated with pulmonary embolism. Surg. Gynec. Obstet. 106: 271-287, 1958.

- 540. MCGREGOB, M., BOTHWELL, T. H., ZION, M. M. AND BRADLOW, B. A.: The effects of oxygen breathing on the pulmonary circulation in mitral stenosis. Amer. Heart J. 46: 187-194, 1953.
- 541. MCGUIRE, J., WESTCOTT, R. N. AND FOWLER, N. O.: Anoxia and human pulmonary vascular resistance. Trans. Ass. Amer. Phycns 64: 404-419, 1951.
- 542. MCLEMORE, G. A., GREEN, H. D. AND LIDE, T. N.: Respiratory complications from tetraethylammonium ion. Report of two deaths. Circulation 4: 47-53, 1951.
- 543. MCMICHAEL, J.: Pharmacology of the failing human heart. Brit. med. J. 2: 927-943, 1948.
- 544. MCMICHAEL, J. AND SHARPEY-SCHAFER, E. P.: Cardiac output in man by a direct Fick method. Effects of posture, venous pressure change, atropine and adrenaline. Brit. Heart J. 6: 33-40, 1944.
- 545. MCMICHAEL, J. AND SHARPEY-SCHAFER, E. P.: The action of intravenous digoxin in man. Quart. J. Med. 13: 123-135, 1944.
- 546. MCMILLAN, I. K. R., CASE, R. B., STAINSBY, W. N. AND WELCH, G. H., JR.: The hypothermic heart. Thorax 12: 208-213, 1957.
- 547. MACCANON, D. M. AND HORVATH, S. M.: Some effects of serotonin in pentobarbital anesthetized dogs. Amer. J. Physiol. 179: 131-134, 1954.
- 548. MACGREGOR, R. G.: Examination of the pulmonary circulation with the microscope. J. Physiol. 80: 65-77, 1934.
- 549. MACGREGOR, R. G. AND PEAT, S.: An investigation into a possible nervous mechanism involved in the liberation of histamine. J. Physiol. 71: 31-35, 1931.
- 550. MACHT, D. I.: The action of drugs on the isolated pulmonary artery. J. Pharmacol. 6: 13-37, 1914.
- 551. MACKAY, E. M.: Experimental pulmonary edema. IV. Pulmonary edema accompanying trauma to the brain. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 74: 695-697, 1950.
- 552. MACKINNON, J., VICKERS, C. F. H. AND WADE, E. G.: The effects of adrenergic-blocking agents on the pulmonary circulation of man. Brit. Heart J. 18: 442-448, 1956.
- 553. MAIRE, F. W. AND PATTON, H. D.: Neural structures involved in the genesis of 'preoptic pulmonary edema' gastric erosions and behavior changes. Amer. J. Physiol. 184: 345-350, 1956.
- 554. MALAGUTI, G. AND ZANETTI, G.: Asione di sostanze vegetativolitiche nell'edema polmonare traumatico sperimentale. Riv. Pat. Clin. Tuberc. 10: 315-321, 1955.
- 555. MALAMOS, B., MOULOPOULOS, S., DIMAKIS, D., PRIMIKIRIS, D. AND KYRIAKOPOULOS, A.: Über die Wirkung von Ganglienblockern und Aminophyllin auf den kleinen Kreislauf; Klinische und experimentelle Arbeit. Z. KreislForsch. 46: 681-697, 1957.
- 556. MANFREDI, F. AND SIEKER, H. O.: Effect of carbon dioxide on the pulmonary vascular bed. Circulation 18: 754-755. 1958.
- 557. MARAGLIANO, G. AND FERTITTA, S.: Edema polmonare acuto sperimentale ed ipotermia. Minerva chir. (Torino) 12: 985-987, 1957.
- 558. MARSH, D. F. AND DAVIS, A. J., JR.: Comparative activity of various antihistamine substances towards the vasodepressor response to histamine. J. Pharmacol. 89: 234-246, 1947.
- 559. ΜΑΤSUKA, T.: Influences of antituberculous agents on circulatory system. IV. Action of INAH, PAS and SM on the pulmonary blood pressure. Sapporo Med. J. 4: 160-162, 1953.
- 560. MATZEN, R. N.: Effect of vitamin C and hydrocortisone on the pulmonary edema produced by ozone in mice. J. appl. Physiol. 11: 105-109, 1957.
- MAUCE, H. P., JE., FREUND, J. AND PORTER, R. R.: Acute effect of mecamylamine on the hemodynamic changes in dogs. Circulation 16: 914, 1957.
- 562. MAXWELL, G. M., CASTILLO, C. A., WHITE, D. H., JR. AND CRUMPTON, C. W.: Effects of phenyl-2-butyl norsuprifen-HCl on the systemic, pulmonary and coronary hemodynamics and metabolism of the dog. Fed. Proc. 17: 391, 1958.
- 563. MAXWELL, G. M., ROWE, G. G., CASTILLO, C., SCHUSTER, B., WHITE, D. H. AND CRUMPTON, C. W.: Hemodynamic effects of chlorpromasine: including studies of cardiac work and coronary blood flow. Anesthesiology 19: 64-71, 1958.
- 564. MAZELLA, H. AND NAVARRO, A.: Estúdios sobre adrenalina sobre la circulación pulmonar y sobre la respiración. Arch. Soc. Biol. Montevideo 17: 20-26, 1950.
- 565. MEESMANN, W. AND SCHMIER, J.: Kreislaufdynamische Untersuchungen bei Schädigungen des ganzen Herzens. Pfüg. Arch. ges. Physiol. 261: 32-40, 1955.
- 566. MERIEL, P., BOLLINELLI, R., CALASEL, P. AND CASSAGNEAU, J.: Epreuve à l'hydergine et pressions pulmonaires. Premiers résultats. Arch. Mal. Coeur 46: 329–340, 1953.
- 567. MERRIMAN, J. E., SUNAHARA, F. A., YOUNG, I. E., GOWDEY, C. W. AND STEVENSON, J. A. F.: The influence of hexamethonium (C6) on the cardio-renal responses to acute anoxia and acute anaemia. Rev. canad. Biol. 13: 75, 1954.
- 568. MEYERS, F. H., COLLIER, H. D. AND SCHMITT, G. H.: The minor increase in cardiac output seen after isopropylarterenol as compared with epinephrine infusion. J. Pharmacol. 116: 43, 1956.
- 569. MEYERS, F. H., SCHOOLAR, J. C. AND OVERMAN, R. R.: Characteristics of shock following an acute reduction of cardiac output in dogs. Circulation Res. 2: 304-310, 1954.
- 570. MICHEL, D., NÖCKER, J. AND HARTLEB, O.: Zur Kreislaufwirkung der Adenyl-Phosphorsäureverbindungen. II. Einfluse von Adenosinmonophosphat auf den kleinen Kreislauf. Z. KreislForsch. 46: 717-725, 1957.
- 571. MILLER, J. L. AND MATTHEWS, S. A.: A study of the mechanical factors in experimental acute pulmonary edema. Arch. intern. Med. 4: 356-375, 1909.
- MISE, J.: The pulmonary circulation with special reference to pulmonary 'capillary' pressure. Jap. Circulation J. 18: 1-16, 1954.
- 573. MONTORSI, W., PEZZUOLI, G., PONZONI, R. AND TUSINI, G.: Sul potere protettivo dell'idro P2 nei riguardi dell' edema polmonare da adrenalina e da cloropicrina nel coniglio. Boll. Soc. ital. Biol. sper. 25: 1246-1250, 1949.
- 574. MOORE, D. B., GRAFF, R. J., LANG, S. AND PAREIRA, M. D.: Studies on the mechanism of death in pulmonary microembolism. Surg. Gynec. Obstet. 107: 615-622, 1958.
- 575. MOORE, J. C. AND SEXTER, M. S.: Changes in lung compliance during development of ANTU pulmonary edema. Fed. Proc. 15: 132-133, 1956.
- 576. MORAN, T. J. AND HELLSTROM, H. R.: Experimental aspiration pneumonia. V. Acute pulmonary edema, pneumonia, and bronchiolitis obliterans produced by injection of ethyl alcohol. Amer. J. clin. Path. 27: 300-308, 1957.
- 577. MOTLEY, H. L., COURNAND, A., WERKO, L., HIMMELSTEIN, A. AND DRESDALE, D.: The influence of short periods of induced acute anoxia upon pulmonary artery pressures in man. Amer. J. Physiol. 150: 315-320, 1947.
- 578. MOTLEY, H. L., WERKO, L., COURNAND, A. AND RICHARDS, D. W., JR.: Observations on the clinical use of intermittent positive pressure. J. Aviat. Med. 8: 417-435, 1947.
- 579. MOUNSEY, J. P. D., RITZMANN, L. W., SELVERSTONE, N. J., BRISCOE, W. A. AND MCLEMORE, G. A.: Circulatory changes in severe pulmonary emphysema. Brit. Heart J. 14: 153-172, 1952.
- 580. MUCIO, G., TRIVELLA, P., CHELLA, S. AND PEZONE, B.: Ricerche sugli effetti cardiovascolari dell'embolia sperimentale dell'arteria polmonare. II. Influenze nervose sulle sindrome embolica. Boll. Soc. ital. Biol. sper. 27: 960-962, 1951.
- MUCIO, G., TRIVELLA, P. AND CHELLA, S.: Ricerche sugli effetti cardiovascalari dell'embolia sperimentale dell'arteria polmonare. III. Influenze farmacologiche sulle sindrome embolica. Boll. Soc. ital. Biol. sper. 27: 963-966, 1951.
- 582. MÜLLER, O. AND RØRVIK, K.: Haemodynamic consequences of coronary heart disease; with observations during anginal pain and on the effect of nitro-glycerine. Brit. Heart J. 20: 302-310, 1958.
- 583. MULLER, C. A.: L'action de la pendiomide sur la douleur des embolies pulmonaires. Nouvelles perspectives thérapeutiques. Schweiz. med. Wschr. 83: 61-63, 1953.
- 584. MYERS, G. S., CURRENS, J. H., FREIDLICH, A. L. AND SCANNELL, J. G.: The circulatory effects of protoveratrines on hypertensive patients with and without congestive heart failure. J. clin. Invest. 35: 727, 1956.
- 585. NAGAISHI, C. AND TWENTY CO-WORKERS: Pulmonary circulation with reference to venous admixture. Jap. J. Tuberc. 4: 23-63, 1956.
- 586. NAHAS, G. G.: Effects of acute exposure to low oxygen tension on the circulation of vagotomized non-narcotized dogs. J. appl. Physiol. 9: 65-68, 1956.
- 587. NAHAS, G. G.: Effects of norepinephrine and 5-HT on pulmonary circulation of the spinal dog. Fed. Proc. 17: 115, 1958.
- 588. NAHAS, G. G. AND L'ALLEMAND, H.: Circulation in dogs after respiratory arrest induced by curare. J. appl. Physiol. 8: 468-472, 1956.
- 589. NAHAS, G. G. AND MACDONALD, I.: Circulatory effects of noradrenaline during apnea in the curarized dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 187: 618-619, 1956.
- NAHAS, G. G., MATHER, G. W., WARGO, J. D. M. AND ADAMS, W. L.: Influence of acute hypoxia on sympathectomized and adrenalectomized dogs. Amer. J. Physiol. 177: 13-15, 1954.
- NAHAS, G. G., VISSCHER, M. B. AND HADDY, F. J.: Discrepancies in cardiac output measurements by two applications of the direct Fick principle. J. appl. Physiol. 6: 292-296, 1953.
- 592. NAHAS, G. G., VISSCHEB, M. B., MATHER, G. W., HADDY, F. J. AND WARNER, H. R.: Influence of hypoxia on the pulmonary circulation of nonnarcotized dogs. J. appl. Physiol. 6: 467-476, 1954.
- 593. NELSON, R. A., MAY, L. G., BENNETT, A., KOBAYASHI, M. AND GREGORY, R.: Comparison of the effects of pressor and depressor agents and influences on pulmonary and systemic pressures of normotensive and hypertensive subjects. Amer. Heart J. 50: 172-187, 1955.
- 594. NEMIR, P., JR., STONE, H. H., MACKRELL, T. N. AND HAWTHORNE, H. R.: Studies on pulmonary embolism utilizing the method of controlled unilateral pulmonary artery occlusion. Surg. Forum 5: 210-214, 1954.
- 595. NICKEBSON, M. AND CURRY, C. F.: Control of pulmonary edema with silicone aerosols. J. Pharmacol. 114: 138-147, 1955.
- 596. NIDEN, A. H. AND AVIADO, D. M., JR.: Effects of pulmonary embolism on the pulmonary circulation with special reference to arteriovenous shunts in the lung. Circulation Res. 4: 67-73, 1956.
- 597. NISELL, O. I.: The action of oxygen and carbon dioxide on the bronchioles and vessels of the isolated perfused lungs. Acta physiol. scand. 21: Suppl. 73, 5-62, 1950.
- 598. NISELL, O.: The influence of blood gases on the pulmonary vessels of the cat. Acta physiol. scand. 23: 85-90, 1951.
- 599. NISELL, O.: Reactions of the pulmonary venules of the cat with special reference to the effect of the pulmonary elastance. Acta physiol. scand. 23: 361-374, 1951.
- 600. NURI, B.: Pharmacology of pulmonary circulation. Jap. Circulation J. 18: 205-215, 1954.
- 601. OGDEN, E. AND EMERSON, G. A.: Effects of privine and neosynephrine on the Starling heart-lung preparation. Fed. Proc. 4: 132, 1945.
- 602. OKADA, S.: Pharmacological study of smooth muscle of lung blood vessels and of the bronchial muscles. I. The dilator action of adrenaline upon exposed and circulated lung of various animals. Folia endocrin. jap. 15: 897-918, 1939.

AVIADO

- 603. OKADA, S.: Pharmacological studies of smooth muscle of lung blood vessels and of the bronchial muscles. II. The action of histamine, adrenaline and pituitrin upon the exposed and circulated lung, with special reference to their interrelations on the occurrence. Folia endocrin. jap. 15: 919–933, 1939.
- 604. Oswald, W.: Zur Therapie des Lungenödems. Wien. med. Wschr. 106: 477-479, 1956.
- 605. ÖZCAN, R., HARMANCI, N. AND BASSÍFAHÍ, M.: Study on the hemodynamics of the pulmonary circulation at rest and after effort in normal and patients with chronic pulmonary disease. Istanbul Contrib. clin. Sci. 2: 27-55, 1952.
- 606. PAASONEN, M. K. AND ECKERT, D.: Effect of chlorprophenpyridamine on pulmonary edema produced by adrenaline and chloropicrin in rabbits. Ann. Med. exp. Fenn. 32: 235-239, 1954.
- 607. PAGE, I. H.: The vascular action of natural serotonin, 5- and 7-hydroxytryptamine and tryptamine. J. Pharmacol. 105: 58-73, 1952.
- 608. PAGE, I. H., DEL GRECO, F. AND CORCORAN, A. C.: Effects of pentobarbital anesthesia, high spinal cord section and large doses of ganglioplegic agents on hemodynamic functions measured by dye dilution. Amer. J. Physiol. 179: 601-606, 1954.
- 609. PAGE, R. G., FOLTZ, E. L., SHELDON, W. F. AND WENDEL, H.: Effect of ousbain on the coronary circulation and other circulatory functions in intact anesthetized dogs. J. Pharmacol. 101: 112-118, 1951.
- PAKRZYWNICKI, S. AND CHEVAT, S.: Leczenie zatorow plucnych pendiomidem. Pol. med. Wkly 8: 947-948, 1953.
 PALEY, H. W., TBAI, S. Y., JOHNSON, J. E., JR., KENNOYER, W. C., MAY, L. G. AND GREGORY, R.: The effects
 of histamine and Regitine on the pulmonary artery pressure in a case of pheochromocytoma. J. Lab. clin. Med.
 44: 905-906, 1954.
- 612. PANUCCIO, P. AND CAINI, B.: Ulteriore contributo allo studio dell'ipertensione polmonare primitiva: prove farmaco-dinamiche con 2-benzil-imidazolina (Priscol). Minerva cardioangiol., Tor. 5: 523-525, 1957.
- 613. PANUCCIO, P., CORTI, L., CAINI, B., GALLINI, R. AND PRINCIPE, U.: Effetti della 2-benzilimidazolina (Priscol) sulla pressione del circolo polmonare normale. Ricerche sperimentali. Sperimentale 105: 117-125, 1955.
- 614. PAOLINI, A.: Effetti degli alcaloidi diidrogenati del secale cornutum sugli edemi polmonari sperimentali da adrenalina, salicilato di metile e tiourea. Experientia 6: 234-235, 1950.
- 615. PARDO, E. G., RENNICK, B. R. AND MOE, G. K.: A cardiac sympathetic pathway not blocked by tetraethylammonium. Amer. J. Physiol. 161: 245-249, 1950.
- 616. PARK, W. W. AND COCKERSOLE, F. J.: Hexamethonium lung. Report of a case associated with pregnancy. J. Obstet. Gynaec., Brit. Emp. 63: 728-734, 1956.
- 617. PASARGIKLIAN, M. AND BINDA, G.: Contributo alla conoscenza del cuore polmonare. Influenza dell'anossiemia sul comportamento della gettata cardiaca e della pressione dell'arteria polmonare. G. ital. Tuberc. 9: 3-22, 1955.
- 618. PASARGIKLIAN, M., BINDA, G., CASTELFRANCO, M., CORNIA, G., GHIRINGHELLI, G., DE MATTEIS, M. AND LUNA, F.: Contributo alla conoscenza del cuore polmonare cronico. Nota I-II comportamento della concentrazione ossiemoglobinica, del consumo di ossigeno, della pressione arteriosa polmonare e della portata cardiaca di cani in condizioni di ipossiemia sperimentale. Folia cardiol., Milano 15: 661-716, 1956.
- 619. PATEL, D. J. AND BURTON, A. C.: Active constriction of small pulmonary arteries in rabbit. Circulation Res. 5: 620-628, 1957.
- 620. PATEL, D. J., LANGE, R. L. AND HECHT, H. H.: Some evidence for active constriction in the human pulmonary vascular bed. Circulation 18: 19-24, 1958.
- 621. PATRICK, R. R.: Relationship of anesthetic agents to hypotension. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 66: 983-987, 1957.
- 622. PATTLE, R. E.: A test of silicone anti-foam treatment of lung oedema in rabbits. J. Path. Bact. 72: 203-209, 1956.
- 623. PATTLE, R. E.: Failure of local anoxia in rabbit lung to produce or intensify pulmonary oedema. J. Path. Bact. 72: 211-217, 1956.
- 624. PATTLE, R. E. AND BURGESS, F.: Toxic effects of mixtures of sulphur dioxide and smoke with air. J. Path. Bact. 73: 411-419, 1957.
- 625. PEDACE, E. A., BACHMANN, A. E. AND MORENO, G. R.: Contribución al estudio del origen reticuloendotelial de las células "con polvillo" o macrófagos alveolares. IV. Su aparición en el pulmón del cobayo en shock histaminico. Int. Arch. Allergy, Basel 3: 217-229, 1952.
- 626. PENNETTI, V., STRANO, A., DAGIANTI, A. AND POLOSA, C.: Registrazione contemporanea della pressione arteriosa polmonare e del tasso ossimetrico nell'uomo. Studio dei rapporti tra variazioni del tasso ossimetrico e pressione arteriosa polomnare. Boll. Soc. ital. Biol. sper. 32: 1067-1069, 1956.
- 627. PENROD, K. E.: Nature of pulmonary damage produced by high oxygen pressures. J. appl. Physiol. 9: 1-4, 1956.
- 628. PENBOD, K. E.: Lung damage by oxygen using differential catheterization. Fed. Proc. 17: 123, 1958.
- 629. PERALTA, R. B.: Mecanismo de la fase inicial hiperglicemica de la aloxana en el gato. Rev. Inst. Salubr. Enferm. trop., Méx. 6: 117-122, 1945.
- 630. PEROSA, L., COLONNA, L., BINI, L. AND DESANTIS, M.: Portata circolatoria dopo acido nicotinico nel cuore polmonare cronico. Rif. med. 70: 1486-1490, 1956.
- 631. PERRY, H. M., JR., O'Neal, R. M. AND THOMAS, W. A.: Pulmonary disease following chronic chemical ganglionic blockade. A clinical and pathologic study. Amer. J. Med. 22: 37-50, 1957.
- 632. PESERICO, E.: Sulla liberazione di una sostanza istamino-simile dal polmone in edema. (Contributo allo studio dell'edema polmonare acuto). Minerva Med., Roma 1: 692-700, 1930.
- 633. PETERS, R. M.: Effect of unilateral carbon dioxide breathing on pulmonary blood flow. Amer. J. Physiol. 191: 399-403, 1957.

232

- 634. PETERS, R. M. AND ROOS, A.: Effect of unilateral nitrogen breathing upon pulmonary blood flow. Amer. J. Physiol. 171: 250-255, 1952.
- 635. PETROVSKAIA, B.: Broncho- and vasomotor responses of guinea-pig lungs. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 29: 121-137, 1939.
- 636. PETROVSKAIA, B.: The action of drugs on the isolated perfused lungs of the pig. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 29: 277-282, 1939.
- 637. PEZZUOLI, G. AND BELLI, L.: Sul comportamento del circolo polmonare sotto l'influsso dei ganglioplegici. Atti Soc. lombarda Med. 8: 83-88, 1953.
- 638. PEZZUOLI, G., SPROVIERI, L. AND AMBROXINI, A.: Modificazioni emodinamiche del circolo polmonare durance l'ibirnazione. Atti. Soc. lombarda Med. 9: 61–65, 1954.
- 639. ΡΙCΗΟΤΚΑ, J.: Über die histologischen Veränderungen der Lunge nach Atmung von hochkonzentriertem Sauerstoff im Experiment. Beitr. path. Anat. 105: 381-412, 1941.
- 640. POCIDALO, J. J. AND DAMOISEAU, B.: Embolie pulmonaire expérimentale; inhibiteurs neuro-végétatifs. Pr. méd. 61: 1623-1627, 1953.
- 641. POCIDALO, J. J., DAMOISEAU, B. AND HIMBERT, J.: Ganglioplégiques à ammonium quarternaire et débit cardiaque. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 147: 1568–1571, 1953.
- 642. POLLI, J. F. AND LUISADA, A. A.: Effect of splenectomy, nephrectomy and other procedures on epinephrineinduced pulmonary edema. Amer. J. Physiol. 188: 599-603, 1957.
- 643. PORTO, J. AND CORDEIRO, R.: Altérations tensionnelles dans la circulation pulmonaire par action toxique (Nitrate d'argent). Cardiologia 21: 421-427, 1952.
- 644. POULSEN, T.: Antihistamines as antidotes against histamine-like effects of curare preparations. Nord. med. 41: 627-632, 1949.
- 645. POULSEN, T.: Investigations into pulmonary edema produced in mice by CO₂. Acta pharm. tox., Kbh. 10: 204-222, 1954.
- 646. POULSEN, T.: Experimental investigations into the effects of morphine and aprobarbital on carbon-dioxide provoked pulmonary ordema in mice. Acta pharm. tox., Kbh. 10: 246-252, 1954.
- 647. POULSEN, T.: Experimental investigations into the effect of ether on carbon-dioxide provoked pulmonary ordema in mice. Acta pharm. tox., Kbh. 10: 253-260, 1954.
- 648. POULSEN, T.: Investigations into the effects of atropine, sympatholytics, sodium nitrite, and promethazine on pulmonary oedema provoked by carbon dioxide. Acta pharm. tox., Kbh. 10: 379-389, 1954.
- 649. PRASAD, B. N.: Role of prednisone in acute pulmonary oedema. Arch int. Pharmacodyn. 114: 146-151, 1958.
- 650. PREC, O., ROBENMAN, R., BRAUN, K., RODBARD, S. AND KATZ, L. N.: The cardiovascular effects of acutely induced hypothermia. J. clin. Invest. 28: 293-300, 1949.
- 651. PRICE, K. C., HATA, D. AND SMITH, J. R.: Pulmonary vasomotion resulting from miliary embolism of the lungs. Amer. J. Physiol. 182: 183-190, 1955.
- 652. PRINCIOTTO, J. V., HOWELL, W. L. AND MORGAN, C. F.: Antifoaming effect of a methylpolysiloxane compound in experimental pulmonary edema. Amer. J. Physiol. 171: 758, 1952.
- 653. PRYOR, W. W., HICKAM, J. B., SIEKER, H. O. AND PAGE, E. B.: Effect of circulatory changes on the pulmonary compliance of normal subjects and patients with mitral stenosis. Circulation 15: 721-725, 1957.
- 654. PUGH, L. G. C. AND WYNDHAM, C. L.: The circulatory effects of mercurial diuretics in congestive heart failure. Clin. Sci. 8: 11-19, 1949.
- 655. PUNTE, C. L. AND OWENS, E. J.: The effect of antifoaming compounds on mortality and pulmonary edema due to pulmonary irritants (U). Chemical Warfare Laboratories Report No. 2037, pp. 1-5, 1956.
- 656. PURPURA, F.: Sull'azione della jaluronidasi nell'edema polmonare acuto sperimentale da adrenalina. Riv. pat. Clin. Tuberc. 12: 393-404, 1957.
- 657. QUIMBY, C. W., JR., AVIADO, D. M., JR. AND SCHMIDT, C. F.: The effects of aminophylline and other xanthines on the pulmonary circulation. J. Pharmacol. 122: 396-405, 1958.
- 658. RAHN, H. AND BAHNSON, H. T.: Effect of unilateral hypoxia on gas exchange and calculated pulmonary blood flow in each lung. J. appl. Physiol. 6: 105-112, 1953.
- 659. RAKITA, L. AND SANCETTA, S. M.: Acute hemodynamic effects of hexamethonium in normotensive man. Circulation Res. 1: 499-501, 1953.
- 660. RAMINEZ DE ARELLANO, M., LAWTON, A. H. AND DRAGSTEDT, C. A.: Liberation of histamine by trypsin. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 43: 360-361, 1940.
- RAPAPORT, E., KUIDA, H., HAYNES, F. W. AND DEXTER, L.: Pulmonary red cell and plasma volumes and pulmonary hematocrit in the normal dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 185: 127-132, 1956.
- 662. RE, P. M.: Enfisema congestión y edema agudos del pulmón por inyección de histamina. Rev. Asoc. méd. argent. 57: 989-995, 1943.
- 663. REHBOCK, D. J., OLDT, M. R. AND DIXON, H. M.: Effect of exposure to high oxygen tension on the lungs and heart of the rat. Arch. Path. (Lab. Med.) 30: 1172-1177, 1940.
- 664. REICH, N. E., ROSENBERG, B. A. AND METZ, M.: The use of 2-ethylhexanol in acute pulmonary edema. Dis. Chest 23: 43-49, 1953.
- 665. REID, G.: The liberation of histamine and heparin by tubocurarine and its circulatory effects in the dog. Aust. J. exp. Biol. med. Sci. 28: 465-476, 1950.
- 666. REID, G.: The pharmacology of tryptamine. Aust. J. exp. Biol. med. Sci. 29: 101-116, 1951.
- 667. REID, G.: Circulatory effects of 5-hydroxytryptamine. J. Physiol. 118: 435-453, 1952.
- 668. REID, G. AND JENKINS, H. A.: The action of renin and hypertension on the pulmonary and hepatic circulation. Aust. J. exp. Biol. med. Sci. 26: 81-91, 1948.

- 669. REMINGTON, J. W., HAMILTON, W. F., WHEELER, N. C. AND HAMILTON, W. F., JR.: Validity of pulse contour method for calculating cardiac output of the dog, with notes on effect of various anesthetics. Amer. J. Physiol. 159: 379-384, 1949.
- 670. RENAIS, J., SCEBAT, L. AND LENÈGRE, J.: Oedème pulmonaire experimental par insuffisance ventriculaire gauche aiguë. Arch. Mal. Coeur 50: 715-719, 1957.
- 671. RESTALL, P. A. AND SMIRK, F. H.: Regulation of blood pressure levels by hexamethonium bromide and mechanical devices. Brit. Heart J. 14: 1-12, 1952.
- 672. RICHARDS, D. W.: Right heart catheterization; its contributions to physiology and medicine. Science 125: 1181-1185, 1957.
- 673. RICHTER, H. AND THOMA, H.: Zentrale Wirkungen des Veratrins. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 193: 622-628, 1939.
- 674. RILEY, R. L., HIMMELSTEIN, A., MOTLEY, H. L., WEINER, H. M. AND COURNAND, A.: Studies of the pulmonary circulation at rest and during exercise in normal individuals and in patients with chronic pulmonary disease. Amer. J. Physiol. 152: 372-382, 1948.
- 675. RING, G. C., MOSS, W. G., REINER, I., PARTIN, H. AND KURBATOV, T.: Changes in arterial dilution curves associated with blockage of abdominal aorta, hypoxia and hemorrhage. Amer. J. Physiol. 187: 283–287, 1956.
- 676. RIVERA-ESTRADA, C., SALTZMAN, P. W., SINGER, D. AND KATZ, L. N.: Action of hypoxia on the pulmonary vasculature. Circulation Res. 6: 10-14, 1958.
- ROACH, H. D. AND LAUFMAN, H.: The use of intravenous trypsin in experimental pulmonary embolism. Surgery 35: 45-55, 1954.
- 678. ROBICSEK, F.: On the nervous regulation of compensation in mitral stenosis. Acta med. hung. 9: 1-14, 1956. 679. ROBILLARD, R., RIOPELLE, J. L., ADAMKIEWICZ, L., TREMELAY, G. AND GENEST, J.: Pulmonary complications
- during treatment with hexamethonium. Canad. med. Ass. J. 72: 448-451, 1955. 680. ROCHA E SILVA, M.: Ação da tripsina sobre o intestino e utero isolados de cobaia; libertação de histamina do
- pulmão, pela perfusão com soluções de tripsina. Arch. Inst. biol., S. Paulo 9: 145-163, 1938. 681. ROCHA E SILVA, M.: Libération de l'histamine par le perfusion du poumon du cobaye au moyen de la trypsine.
- C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 130: 186-188, 1939.
 682. ROCHA E SILVA. M. AND ARONSON, M.: Histamine release from the perfused lung of the guinea pig by serotoxin (anaphylatoxin). Brit. J. exp. Path. 33: 577-586, 1952.
- COLDARD, S.: Bronchomotor tone. A neglected factor in the regulation of the pulmonary circulation. Amer. J. Med. 15: 356-367, 1953.
- 684. RODBARD, S., AND HARASAWA, M.: The passivity of the pulmonary vasculature in hypoxia. Amer. Heart J. 57: 232-239, 1959.
- 685. ROBE, J. C.: Studies on properties of pulmonary blood vessels. Bull. Georgetown Univ. Med. Center 10: 147-153, 1957.
- 686. ROSE, J. C.: Active constriction and dilatation in pulmonary circulation in response to acetylcholine. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 94: 734-737, 1957.
- 687. RORE, J. C., FREIS, E. D., HUFNAGEL, C. A. AND MASSULLO, E. A.: Effects of epinephrine and nor-epinephrine in dogs studied with a mechanical left ventricle. Demonstration of active vasoconstriction in the lesser circulation. Amer. J. Physiol. 182: 197-202, 1955.
- 688. ROBE, J. C. AND LAZARO, E. J.: Pulmonary vascular responses to serotonin and effects of certain serotonin antagonists. Circulation Res. 6: 283-288, 1958.
- 689. ROSENBLUTH, M. B., EPSTEIN, F. H. AND FELDMAN, D. J.: Study of antifoaming agents and preliminary evalution of their use in experimental pulmonary edema. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 80: 691-693, 1952.
- 690. ROBENMAN, R. H., FISHMAN, A. P., KAPLAN, S. R., LEVIN, H. G. AND KATZ, L. N.: Observations on the clinical use of visammin (khellin). J. Amer. med. Ass. 143: 160-165, 1950.
- 691. Ross, R.: Personal communication.
- 692. ROVATI, V., FERRI, F., ROMANELLI, R., PANESI, M. AND RIGHINI, E.: Influenza del sistema neuro-vegetativo nella genesi della ipertensione polmonare riflessa sperimentale. Rass. Fisiopat. clin. terap. 28: 623-638, 1956.
- 693. Rowe, G. G., CASTILLO, C. A., WHITE, D. H., JR., FREEMAN, D. J. AND MAXWELL, G. M.: Hemodynamic effects of mecamylamine. Fed. Proc. 17: 407, 1958.
- 694. Rowe, G. G., EMANUEL, D. A., MAXWELL, G. M., BROWN, J. F., CASTILLO, C., SHUSTER, B., MURPHY, Q. R. AND CRUMPTON, C. W.: Hemodynamic effects of quinidine: including studies of cardiac work and coronary blood flow. J. elin. Invest. 36: 844-847, 1957.
- 695. Rowe, G. G., HUSTON, J. H., MAXWELL, G. M., CROSLEY, A. P., JR. AND CRUMPTON, C. W.: Hemodynamic effects of 1-hydrazinophthalazine in patients with arterial hypertension. J. clin. Invest. 34: 115-120, 1955.
- 696. Rowe, G. G., HUSTON, J. H., MAXWELL, G. M. WEINSTEIN, A. B., TUCHMAN, H. AND CRUMPTON, C. W.: The effects of 1-hydrazinophthalazine upon coronary hemodynamics and myocardial oxygen metabolism in essential hypertension. J. clin. Invest. 34: 696-699, 1955.
- 697. RUDOLPH, A. M., DUNCAN, S. R. AND KURLAND, D.: Effects of drugs on normal and on serotonin-constricted pulmonary vessels. Fed. Proc. 17: 137, 1958.
- 698. RUDOLPH, A. M. AND PAUL, M. H.: Pulmonary and systemic vascular response to continuous infusion of 5-hydroxytryptamine (serotonin) in the dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 189: 263-268, 1957.
- 699. RUDOLPH, A. M., PAUL, M. H., SOMMER, L. S. AND NADAS, A. S.: Effects of tolazoline hydrochloride (Priscoline) on circulatory dynamics of patients with pulmonary hypertension. Amer. Heart J. 55: 424-432, 1958.
- 700. SAI, Y.: The action of certain bronchial asthma remedies on the pulmonary circulation. Igaku Kenkyuu (Acta Med.) 24: 165-186, 1954.

- 401. SALARIS, C. AND PASQUARIELLO, G.: Rilievi clinici ed ossimetrici sull'azione dell'acido nicotinico nel cuore polmonare cronico. Folia cardiol., Milano 12: 627-640, 1954.
- 702. SALISBURY, P. F., WEIL, P. AND STATE, D.: Factors influencing collateral blood flow to the dog's lung. Circulation Res. 5: 303-309, 1957.
- 703. SAMUELSSON, S.: The danger of using morphine in cor pulmonale. Cardiologia 21: 817-824, 1952.
- 704. SANCETTA, S. M.: Acute hemodynamic effects of hexamethonium (C6) in patients with emphysematous pulmonary hypertension. Amer. Heart J. 49: 501-506, 1955.
- 705. SANCETTA, S. M.: Acute hemodynamic effects of total head-down body tilt and hexamethonium in normal and pulmonary emphysematous subjects. J. Lab. clin. Med. 49: 684-693, 1957.
- 706. SANCETTA, S. M. AND KLEINERMAN, J.: Effect of mild, steady state exercise on total pulmonary resistance of normal subjects and those with isolated aortic valvular lesions. Amer. Heart J. 53: 404-414, 1957.
- 707. SANCETTA, S. M. AND RAKITA, L.: Response of pulmonary artery pressure and total pulmonary resistance of untrained, convalescent man to prolonged mild steady state exercise. J. clin. Invest. 36: 1138-1149, 1957.
- 708. SARNOFF, S. J. AND BERGLUND, E.: Neurohemodynamics of pulmonary edema. IV. Effect of systemic vasoconstriction and subsequent vasodilation on flow and pressures in systemic and pulmonary vascular beds. Amer. J. Physiol. 170: 588-600, 1952.
- 709. SARNOFF, S. J., BERGLUND, E. AND SARNOFF, C.: Neurohemodynamics of pulmonary edema. III. Estimated changes in pulmonary blood volume accompanying systemic vasoconstriction and vasodilation. J. appl. Physiol. 5: 367-374, 1953.
- 710. SARNOFF, S. J., CASE, R. B., BERGLUND, E. AND SARNOFF, L. C.: Ventricular function. V. The circulatory effects of Aramine; mechanism of action of "vasopressor" drugs in cardiogenic shock. Circulation 10: 84-93, 1954.
- 711. SARNOFF, S. J., GOODALE, W. T. AND SARNOFF, L. C.: Graded reduction of arterial pressure in man by means of a thiophanium derivative (Ro 2-2222). Preliminary observations on its effect in acute pulmonary edema. Circulation 6: 63-73, 1952.
- 712. SARNOFF, S. J. AND KAUFMAN, H. E.: Elevation of left auricular pressure in relation to ammonium pulmonary edema in the cat. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 78: 829-832, 1951.
- 713. SARNOFF, S. J. AND SARNOFF, L. C.: Neurohemodynamics of pulmonary edema. II. The role of sympathetic pathways in the elevation of pulmonary and systemic vascular pressures following the intracisternal injection of fibrin. Circulation 6: 51-62, 1952.
- 714. SARTI, L., TAGLIACOZZO, S. AND PASANISI, A.: Azione dei ganglioplegici sulle modificazioni pressorie del piccolo circolo conseguenti ad embolia polmonare sperimentale. Chir. torac. 8: 373-376, 1955.
- 715. SCÉBAT, L. AND LENÈGRE, J.: L'action de la morphine sur la pression sanguine des cavités droites du coeur chez les cardiaques. Arch. Mal. Coeur 42: 1154-1156, 1949.
- 716. SCHAUMANN, W.: Resistenz einiger Wirkungen peripherer Vagusreizung gegenüber Ganglienblockern. Arch. exp. Path. Pharmak. 231: 378-387, 1957.
- 717. SCHMID, E., BUBNOFF, M. VON AND TAUGNER, R.: Zur Kreislaufwirkung der Purinkörper am wachen Hund. Ärstl. Forsch. 5: 194-201, 1955.
- 718. SCHROEDER, W., SCHOOP, W. AND STEIN, E.: Die Durchblutung der Extremität im akuten Sauerstoffmangel unter besonderer Berücksichtigung der Funktion der arterio-venösen Anastomosen. Untersuchungen am wachen Carotisschlingenhund. Pflüg. Arch. ges. Physiol. 259: 124-141, 1954.
- SCHUMAN, C. AND SIMMONS, H. G.: Cardiac asthma: its pathogenesis and response to aminophylline. Ann. intern. Med. 36: 864–872, 1952.
- 720. SCHUMANN, H.: Über den Wirkungsmechanismus einer neuen konservativen Therapie der Mitralstenose mit Reserpin. Klin. Wschr. 33: 124-126, 1955.
- 721. SCOTT, R. C., KAPLAN, S. AND STILES, W. J.: Observations on the effect of tetraethylammonium chloride on the pulmonary vascular resistance in mitral stenosis. Amer. Heart J. 50: 720-730, 1955.
- 722. SEGAL, M. S., HERSCHFUS, J. A. AND SALOMON, A.: The use of corticotrophin and corticosteroids in pulmonary disease. Amer. J. Surg. 90: 624-636, 1955.
- SELYE, H.: The prevention of adrenalin lung edems by the alarm reaction. Amer. J. Physiol. 122: 347-351, 1938.
 SELZER, A., LEE, R. H., GOGGANS, W. H. AND GERBODE, F.: The effect of ouabain upon the maximum performance of the normal dog's heart. Stanf. med. Bull. 11: 253-261, 1953.
- 725. SEREMBE, M. AND VISENTINI, P.: Azione irritante dell'eritromicina introdotta per via polmonare. Arch. ital. Sci. farmacol. 4: 334, 1954.
- 726. SHACKMAN, R., GRABER, G. I. AND MELROSE, D. G.: The haemodynamics of the surgical patient under general anaesthesia. Brit. J. Surg. 40: 193-201, 1952.
- 727. SHACKMAN, R., GRABER, G. I., MELROSE, D. G. AND SMITH, J.: Haemodynamics of methonium hypotension during anaesthesia. Anaesthesia 7: 217-222, 1952.
- 728. SHADLE, O. W., FERGUSON, T. B., SABISTON, D. C., JR. AND GREGG, D. E.: The hemodynamic response to lanatoside C of dogs with experimental aortic-caval fistulas. J. clin. Invest. 36: 335-339, 1957.
- 729. SHADLE, O. W., MOORE, J. C. AND BILLIG, D. M.: Effect of *l*-arterenol infusion on "central blood volume" in the dog. Circulation Res. 3: 385-389, 1955.
- 730. SHARPEY-SCHAFER, E.: The influence of the depressor nerve on the pulmonary circulation. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 12: 373-394, 1920.
- 731. SHENGER, L. F.: The importance of the nervous system in the pathogenesis of pathological pulmonary changes in animals under hypothermia. Arkh. Pat. 17: 41-44, 1955.
- 732. SHEPHERD, J. T., DONALD, D. E., LINDER, E. AND SWAN, H. J. C.: Site of action of 5-hydroxytryptamine on pulmonary blood vessels in the dog. The Physiologist 1: 72, 1958.

- 733. SHEPHERD, J. T., SEMLER, H. J. AND HELMHOLZ, F., JR.: Effects of infusions of acetylcholine on pulmonary vascular resistance in patients with pulmonary hypertension and congenital heart disease while breathing air and oxygen. Circulation 18: 781, 1958.
- 734. SHINGLETON, W. W., ANLYAN, W. G. AND NEILL, K. C.: Studies on lysis of experimental pulmonary emboli using trypsin. Surgery 34: 501-509, 1953.
- 735. SIEBENS, A. A., SMITH, R. E. AND STOREY, C. F.: Effect of hypoxis on pulmonary vessels in man. Amer. J. Physiol. 180: 428-431, 1955.
- 736. SILBER, E. N., SNIDER, G. L., GOLDBERG, H., KATZ, L. N. AND RADNER, D. B.: The effect of khellin on cardiopulmonary function in chronic pulmonary disease. J. clin. Invest. 30: 1046-1054, 1951.
- 737. SILBERT, N. E.: Enzyme therapy by intramuscular route in chest diseases. Dis. Chest 29: 520-532, 1956.
- 738. SINGER, D., SALTZMAN, P. W., RIVERA-ESTRADA, C., PICK, R. AND KATZ, L. N.: Hemodynamic alterations following miliary pulmonary embolization in relation to the pathogenesis of the consequent diffuse edema. Amer. J. Physiol. 191: 437-442, 1957.
- 739. SINHA, A. S.: Vasomotor responses in isolated perfused guinea-pig lungs. Indian J. med. Res. 30: 123-129, 1942.
- 740. SINHA, A. S.: Observations on the behaviour of pulmonary vessels in the isolated perfused rat lungs. Indian J. med. Res. 30: 623-627, 1942.
- 741. SMITH, D. J. AND COXE, J. W.: Reactions of isolated pulmonary blood vessels to anoxia, epinephrine, acetylcholine and histamine. Amer. J. Physiol. 167: 732-737, 1951.
- 742. SMITH, G. AND SMITH, A. N.: The role of serotonin in experimental pulmonary embolism. Surg. Gynec. Obstet. 101: 691-700, 1955.
- 743. SMITH, J. R., AGREST, A. AND HOOBLER, S. W.: The effect of acute and chronic administration of pentolinium tartrate on the blood pressure and cardiac output in hypertensive patients. Circulation 12: 777, 1955.
- 744. SMITH, J. R. AND JENSEN, J.: Observations on the effect of theophylline aminoisobutanol in experimental heart failure. J. Lab. clin. Med. 31: 850-856, 1946.
- 745. SODERHOLM, B. AND WERKO, L.: Acetylcholine and the pulmonary circulation in mitral valvular disease. Brit. Heart J. 21: 1-8, 1959.
- 746. SOLIS, J. T. AND ESSEX, H. E.: Action of protamine sulfate and certain other drugs on the vascular system of the rabbit. Amer. J. Physiol. 167: 1-12, 1951.
- 747. SPAIN, D. M.: Some basic biologic effects of cortisone as related to pulmonary disease. Dis. Chest 23: 270-281, 1953.
- 748. SPARACIA, A.: Edema polmonare acuto sperimentale da adrenalina ed azione curativa della miscela farmacologica 5-oesitriptamina-arfonad-antiistaminico. Gior. ital. chir. 13: 1071-1084, 1957.
- 749. SPITZBARTH, H., GERSMEYER, E. F., WEYLAND, H. AND GASTEYER, K. H.: Der Pulmonalarteriendruck des Menschen bei Kreislaufveränderungen im Phenothiazin-schlaf. Klin. Wschr. 35: 87-91, 1957.
- 750. SPOEREL, W. E. G. A. AND GOWDEY, C. W.: Cardiovascular effects of pentolinium bitartrate in dogs. Canad. J. Biochem. Physiol. 34: 747-755, 1956.
- 751. STARR, I., GAMBLE, C. J., MARGOLIES, A., DONAL, J. S., JR., JOSEPH N. AND EAGLE, E.: A clinical study of the action of 10 commonly used drugs on cardiac output, work and size; on respiration, on metabolic rate and on the electrocardiogram. J. clin. Invest. 16: 799-823, 1937.
- 752. STEAD, E. A., JR., WARREN, J. V. AND BRANNON, E. S.: Effect of lanatoside C on the circulation of patients with congestive failure. Arch. intern. Med. 81: 282-291, 1948.
- 753. STEIN, D. H. AND HECHT, H. H.: Cardiovascular and renal responses to the combination of hexamethonium and 1-hydrazinophthalazine (Apresoline) in hypertensive subjects. J. clin. Invest. 34: 867-874, 1955.
- 754. STEWART, H. J., DEITRICK, J. E., CRANE, N. F. AND WHEELER, C. H.: Action of digitalis in uncompensated heart disease. Arch. intern. Med. 62: 569-592, 1938.
- 755. STONE, C. A. AND LOEW, E. R.: Effects of various drugs on epinephrine-induced pulmonary edema in rabbits. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 71: 122-126, 1949.
- 756. STORSTEIN, O.: The effect of pure oxygen breathing on the circulation in anoxemia. Acta med. scand. 143: Suppl. 269, 1-185, 1952.
- 757. STORSTEIN, O., CUDKOWICZ, L. AND ATTWOOD, H. D.: The effect of histamine on the pulmonary circulation in dogs. Circulation Res. 7: 360-365, 1959.
- 758. STORSTEIN, O., ELGVIN, T., HELLE, I. AND SEBELIEN, J.: The effect of phentolamine (Regitine) on the pulmonary circulation. Scand. J. clin. Lab. Invest. 9: 150-155, 1957.
- 759. STORSTEIN, O., HELLE, I. AND ROKSETH, R.: The effect of theophylline ethylenediamine on the pulmonary circulation. Amer. Heart J. 55: 781-790, 1958.
- 760. STORSTEIN, O. AND TVETEN, H.: The effect of hexamethonium bromide on the pulmonary circulation. Scand. J. clin. Lab. Invest. 6: 169-177, 1954.
- 761. STORSTEIN, O. AND TVETEN, H.: The hemodynamic effect of restoring normal sinus rhythm in patients with auricular fibrillation. Scand. J. clin. Lab. Invest. 7: 167-170, 1955.
- 762. STOUT, R. J.: Ether peroxides as a probable cause of pulmonary ordema. Anaesthesia 5: 41-43, 1950.
- 763. STROUD, R. C. AND CONN, H. L., JR.: Pulmonary vascular effects of moderate and severe hypoxia in the dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 179: 119-122, 1954.
- 764. STROUD, R. C. AND RAHN, H.: Effect of O2 and CO2 tensions upon the resistance of pulmonary blood vessels. Amer. J. Physiol. 172: 211-220, 1953.
- 765. SUETUNA, M.: Pharmacological studies of the pulmonary blood vessels. Igaku Kenkyuu (Acta Med.) 24: 1158-1171, 1954.

236

- 766. SUNAHARA, F. A., MERRIMAN, J. E. AND GOWDEY, C. W.: Cardiovascular effects of hexamethonium in acutelyproduced experimental anemia in the dog. Fed. Proc. 12: 369-370, 1953.
- 767. SURTSHIN, A., RODBARD, S. AND KATZ, L. N.: Inhibition of epinephrine action in severe hypoxemia. Amer. J. Physiol. 152: 623-632, 1948.
- 768. SUTTON, G. C., KAPPERT, A., REAL, A., SKOGLUND, C. H. AND NYLIN, G.: Studies on *l*-nor-epinephrine: relation of dosage to pressor and bradycardia effect. J. Lab. clin. Med. 36: 460-462, 1950.
- 769. TAGLIACOZZO, S., PASANISI, A. AND SARTI, L.: Azione dei ganglioplegici sulle turbe emodinamiche da embolia polmonare sperimentale. Arch. Chir. Torace 11: 73-113, 1957.
- 770. TAKATS, G. DE, BECK, W. C. AND FENN, G. K.: Pulmonary embolism: an experimental and clinical study. Surgery 6: 339-367, 1939.
- 771. TAKATS, G. DE AND JESSER, J. H.: Pulmonary embolism; suggestions for its diagnosis, prevention and management. J. Amer. med. Ass. 114: 1415-1421, 1940.
- 772. TAPPAN, V. AND TOBREY, E. H.: Studies on the cardiac output of the dog. III. Influence of pulse rate upon minute volume under anesthesia. Amer. J. Physiol. 78: 376-383, 1926.
- 773. TAYLOR, S. H., DONALD, K. W. AND BISHOP, J. M.: Circulatory studies in hypertensive patients at rest and during exercise. With a note on the Starling relationship in the left ventricle in essential hypertension. Clin. Sci. 16: 351-376, 1957.
- 774. TEMESVÁRI, A. AND ROBICSEK, F.: Beiträge zur nervösen Regulation des kleinen Kreislaufs. Wirkung des Pendiomids beim experimentellen aorto-pulmonalen Shunt. Thoraxchir., Stuttgart 4: 489-495, 1957.
- 775. TENNEKOON, G. E.: Pulmonary oedema due to thiosemicarbazide. J. Path. Bact. 67: 341-347, 1954.
- 776. TESTELLI, M. R., POLLI, J. F. AND MUSIKER, S. B.: Experiments on prophylactic digitalization in pulmonary edema and acute heart failure. Circulation 16: 944-945, 1957.
- 777. TESTONI, F. AND LOMEO, G.: L'azione di alcuni alcaloidi diidrogenati della segale cornuta nell'edema polmonare acuto sperimentale da adrenalina. Experientia 9: 30-31, 1953.
- 778. TESTONI, F. AND MOSCATO, V.: Sulla patogenesi dell'edema polmonare acuto sperimentale da cloropicrina. Patol. Sper. 42: 110-113, 1954.
- 779. THOMPSON, M. C., PATRICK, R. T. AND WOOD, E. A.: Effects of cyclopropane anesthesia on the circulation of human beings. J. Amer. med. Ass. 164: 389-393, 1957.
- 780. THORNTON, J. W.: The liberation of acetylcholine at vagus nerve endings in isolated perfused lungs. J. Physiol. 82: 14P-15P, 1934.
- TIRELLA, F. F.: Intractable postinfarction shock complicated by pulmonary edema. Conn. St. med. J. 21: 415–418, 1957.
- 782. TOBIAS, J. M., PASTEL, H. M., PATT, H. M. LUSHBAUGH, C. C., SWIFT, M. N. AND GERARD, R. W.: Localization of the site of action of a pulmonary irritant, diphosgene. Amer. J. Physiol. 158: 173-183, 1949.
- 783. TRAFOLD, J. H.: Role of venous return in the cardiovascular response following injection of ganglion blocking agents. Circulation Res. 5: 444-450, 1957.
- 784. TRETHEWIE, E. R. AND GAFFNEY, F. M.: The influence of gonadal hormones on histamine content of lungs of guinea pigs. Aust. J. exp. Biol. med. Sci. 28: 589-593, 1950.
- 785. TRETHEWIE, E. R. AND GAFFNEY, F. M.: The influence of diphtheria toxoid on the histamine content of the lung and the lethal dose of histamine. Aust. J. exp. Biol. med. Sci. 29: 315-319, 1951.
- 786. TSUJI, K.: Über die Frage nach dem Wesen des Bronchialasthmas. Acta Sch. med. Univ. Kioto 12: 119-130, 1929.
- 787. TYRER, J. H.: The peripheral action of digoxin on venous pressure: a study using sheep with an "artificial heart." Med. J. Aust. 1: 497-505, 1952.
- 788. TYRER, J. H.: The effects of papaverine upon systemic venous pressure in artificially perfused sheep and in control sheep with intact circulation. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 38: 155-160, 1953.
- 789. TYRER, J. H.: The actions of *l*-adrenaline and *dl*-noradrenaline on the pulmonary circulation of artificially perfused sheep. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 38: 169-172, 1953.
- 790. TYRER, J. H.: A comparison of the direct peripheral actions upon systemic venous pressure of k-strophanthosid, digoxin and ouabain. Quart. J. exp. Physiol. 38: 177-184, 1953.
- UMIKER, W. AND PEARCE, J.: Nature and genesis of pulmonary alterations in carbon tetrachloride poisoning. Arch. Path. (Lab. Med.) 55: 203-217, 1953.
- 792. UNGAR, G. AND BOLGERT, M.: Essais de prévention des lésions pulmonaires mortelles consécutives à l'inhalation de vapeurs irritantes par l'acide ascorbique et par l'histaminase. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 129: 1107-1109, 1938.
- 793. UNGAR, G., GROSSIORD, A. AND BRINCOURT, J.: Le phrénique nerf vasomoteur histaminergique du poumon. Ann. Anat. path. méd.-chir. 13: 189-201, 1936.
- 794. VALLECORSI, G. AND MONFARDINI, R.: Trattamento per via aerosolica della dispnea nel cardiopatico (L'aerosol di sparteina). Minerva Med., Roma 2: 1369-1373, 1950.
- 795. VAN BERGEN, F. H.: Hexamethonium-induced hypotension. Minn. Med. 38: 573-576, 1955.
- 796. VAN DE WALLE, J.: The use of pendiomid in a case of postoperative pulmonary edema. Acta Anesthesiol., Belg. 3: 154-158, 1952.
- 797. VAN DEN HEUVEL-HEYMANS, G., ROVATI, A., KING, T. O. AND MARTINI, L.: The effects of drugs and the carotid sinus reflex on pulmonary blood pressure. Abstracts of XX International Physiol. Congress, pp. 910-911, Brussels, 1956.
- 798. VAN DER STRAETEN, M. AND LEUSEN, I.: De invloed van pituitrine op de longcirculatie. Verh. Kongr. Acad Geneesk. Belg. 16: 215-230, 1954.
- 799. VARNAUSKAS, E.: Studies in hypertensive cardiovascular disease with special reference to cardiac function. Scand. clin. Lab. Invest. 7: Suppl., 5-117, 1955.

AVIADO

- 800. VERMEIL, G., HALPERN, B. N. AND CRUCHAUD, S.: Relations entre les modifications tensionnelles dans la grande et la petite circulation et l'apparition d'oedème aigu du poumon chez le lapin. C. R. Soc. Biol., Paris 143: 77-80, 1949.
- 801. VIDAL-SIVILLA, S. AND JIMÉNEZ-VARGAS, J.: Influencia del ion tetraetilamonio sobre los efectos de la anoxia, hipercapnia y asfixia en la circulaciónpulmonar. Rev. esp. Fisiol. 6: 35-42, 1950.
- 802. VIERSMA, H. J.: Longoedeem en longfibrose bij maligne hypertensie tijdens behandeling met ganglionblokkerende stoffen. Ned. Tijdschr. Geneesk. 99: 3593-3603, 1955.
- VINSCHER, M. B., HADDY, F. J. AND STEPHENS, G.: The physiology and pharmacology of lung edema. Pharmacol. Rev. 8: 389-434, 1956.
- VUYLSTEEK, K. AND LEUSEN, I.: Les pressions capillaire pulmonaire et intra-auriculaire gauche chez le chien. Arch. int. Physiol. 63: 422-428, 1955.
- 805. VUYLSTEEK, K., LEUSEN, I., VERSTRAETEN, J. AND VAN DER STRAETEN, M.: Invloed der scute hypoxie op de longcirculatie bij chronisch longlijden, Belg. Tijdschr. Geneesk. 18: 881-902, 1955.
- 806. VUYLSTEEK, K., LEUSEN, I., VERSTRAETEN, J. AND VAN DER STRAETEN, M.: L'influence de l'hypoxie aiguë sur la circulation pulmonaire dans les pneumopathies chroniques. Acta Belg. arte med. Pharm. Mil. 110: 19-38, 1957.
- VYSKOCIL, J., BERKA, I. AND KRITCKA, J.: Fatal poisoning with trichloroethylene. Pracovni Lekarstvi 8: 205-207, 1956.
- 808. WADE, E. G., MACKINNON, J. AND VICKERS, C. F. H.: The nature of the increased pulmonary vascular resistance in mitral stenosis. Brit. Heart J. 18: 458-466, 1956.
- 809. WAKIM, K. G.: Certain cardiovasculorenal effects of hexamethonium. Amer. Heart J. 50: 435-441, 1956.
- WAKIM, K. G., DENTON, C. AND ESSEX, H. E.: Certain cardiovascular effects of vasopressin (Pitressin). Amer. Heart J. 47: 77-83, 1954.
- 811. WALDENSTRÖM, J. AND LJUNGBERG, E.: Studies on the functional circulatory influence from metastasizing carcinoid (argentaffine, enterochromaffine) tumours and their possible relation to enteramine production. II. The chemistry of carcinoid tumours. Acta med. scand. 152: 311-331, 1955.
- WALKER, J. M., LOURIE, E. M. AND BURN, J. H.: The effects of digoxin and ouabain on the heart-lung preparation of the dog. Brit. J. Pharmacol. 5: 306-314, 1950.
- 813. WALTON, R. P. AND BRODIE, O. J.: The effect of drugs on the contractile force of a section of the right ventricle under conditions of an intact circulation. J. Pharmacol. 90: 26-41, 1947.
- 814. WALTON, R. P. AND BRODIE, O. J.: Cardiovascular effect of two aliphatic amines and of epinephrine. J. Pharmacol. 96: 343-351, 1949.
- 815. WARREN, M. F., PETERSON, D. K. AND DRINKER, C. K.: The effects of heightened negative pressure in the chest, together with further experiments upon anoxia in increasing the flow of lung lymph. Amer. J. Physiol. 137: 641-648, 1942.
- 816. WEARN, J. T., BARR, J. S. AND GERMAN, W. J.: The behavior of the arterioles and capillaries of the lung. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 24: 114-115, 1926.
- 817. WEARN, J. T., ERNSTENE, A. C., BROMER, A. W., BARR, J. S., GERMAN, W. J. AND ZSCHIESCHE, L. J.: The normal behavior of pulmonary blood vessels with observations on the intermittence of the flow of blood in the arterioles and capillaries. Amer. J. Physiol. 109: 236-256, 1934.
- WÉGRIA, R., NICKERSON, J. L., CASE, R. B. AND HOLLAND, J. F.: Effect of nitroglycerine on the cardiovascular system of normal persons. Amer. J. Med. 10: 414-418, 1951.
- 819. WEIL, M. H., MACLEAN, L. D., VISSCHER, M. B. AND SPINK, W. W.: Studies on the circulatory changes in the dog produced by endotoxin from gram-negative microorganisms. J. clin. Invest. 35: 1191-1198, 1956.
- WEI*, P., SALISBURY, P. F. AND STATE, D.: Physiological factors influencing pulmonary artery pressure during separate perfusion of the systemic and pulmonary circulations in the dog. Amer. J. Physiol. 191: 453-460, 1957.
 WEISBBACH, H., WAALKES, T. P. AND UDENFRIEND, S.: Presence of serotonin in lung and its implication in the
- anaphylactic reaction. Science 125: 235-236, 1957. 822. WEISELER, A. M., LEONARD, J. J. AND WARREN, J. V.: Effects of posture and atropine on the cardiac output.
- J. clin. Invest. 36: 1656-1662, 1957. 823. WERKÖ, L., EK, J., VARNAUSKAS, E., BUCHT, H., THOMASSON, B. AND ELIASCH, H.: The relationship between
- verkey, L., Ek, J., VARNAUSKAS, E., DUCHT, H., HOMASSON, D. AND EINSER, H. THE FEBRUOUSHIP OF WEEN renal blood flow, glomerular filtration rate and sodium excretion, cardiac output and pulmonary and systemic blood pressures in various heart disorders. Amer. Heart J. 49: 823–837, 1955.
- 824. WERKÖ, L., ELIABCH, H., THOMASSON, B. AND VARNAUSKAS, E.: Verkan av lanatosid C pa lungcirkulationen vid mitralisvitium. Nord. med. 53: 568-571, 1955.
- 825. WERKÖ, L., FRISK, A. R., WADE, G. AND ELIASCH, H.: Effect of hexamethonium bromide in arterial hypertension. Lancet 2: 470-472, 1951.
- 826. WERKÖ, L. AND LAGERLÖF, H.: Studies on the circulation of blood in man. VII. The effect of a single intravenous dose of theophylline diethanolamine on cardiac output, pulmonary blood volume and systemic and pulmonary blood pressures in hypertensive cardiovascular disease. Scand. J. clin. Lab. Invest. 2: 181-197, 1950.
- 627. WEST, T. C. AND RUSHMER, R. F.: Comparative effects of epinephrine and levarterenol (*l*-norepinephrine) on left ventricular performance in conscious and anesthetized dogs. J. Pharmacol. 120: 361-370, 1957.
- 828. WEBTCOTT, R. N., FOWLER, N. O., SCOTT, R. C., HAUENSTEIN, V. D. AND MCGUIRE, J.: Anoxia and human pulmonary vascular resistance. J. clin. Invest. 30: 957-970, 1951.
- WEYL, R.: Alcohol inhalation in the treatment of acute pulmonary edema in the immediate postoperative period. Illinois med. J. 108: 265-269, 1955.

- 830. WHEATLEY, D.: Relief of acute left ventricular failure by priscol. Brit. med. J. 1: 1174, 1952.
- 831. WIGGERS, C. J.: The regulation of the pulmonary circulation. Physiol. Rev. 1: 239-268, 1921.
- 832. WIGGERS, C. J.: Cardiac adaptation in acute progressive anoxia. Ann. intern. Med. 14: 1237-1247, 1941.
- 833. WILBER, J. A. AND BRUST, A. A.: The circulatory and metabolic effects in man of histamine, mecholyl, tetraethylammonium and atropine in the presence of circulating epinephrine and norepinephrine. J. clin. Invest. 37: 476-485, 1958.
- 834. WILKINSON, E. L., BACKMAN, H. AND HECHT, H. H.: Cardiovascular and renal adjustments to a hypotensive agent (1-hydrazinophthalazine: Ciba BA-5968: Apresoline). J. clin. Invest. 31: 872-879, 1952.
- 835. WILLIAMS, H. M., JR.: Effect of ANTU-induced pulmonary edema on the alveolar-arterial oxygen pressure gradient in dogs. Amer. J. Physiol. 175: 84-86, 1953.
- 836. WILLIAMS, H. M., JR.: Relationships between pulmonary artery pressure and blood flow in the dog lung. Amer. J. Physiol. 179: 243-245, 1954.
- 837. WILSON, R. H., HOBETH, W. AND DEMPSEY, M. E.: The effects of breathing 99.6% oxygen on pulmonary vascular resistance and cardiac output in patients with pulmonary emphysems and chronic hypoxis. Ann. intern. Med. 42: 629-637, 1955.
- 838. WILSON, V. H. AND GILROY, J. C.: The effects of oxygen administration upon pulmonary hypertension in patients with chronic widespread respiratory disease and cor pulmonale. S. Afr. J. med. Sci. 17: 47-52, 1952.
- 839. WILSON, V. H. AND KEELEY, K. J.: The haemodynamic effects of hexamethonium bromide in patients with pulmonary hypertension and heart failure. S. Afr. J. med. Sci. 18: 125-129, 1953.
- 840. WINTER, C. A.: Failure of antihistaminic drug "Phenergan" to protect against acute pulmonary edema. Proc. Soc. exp. Biol., N. Y. 72: 122-124, 1949.
- 841. WITHAM, A. C. AND FLEMING, J. W.: The effect of epinephrine on the pulmonary circulation in man. J. clin. Invest. 30: 707-717, 1951.
- 842. WITHAM, A. C., FLEMING, J. W. AND BLOOM, W. L.: The effect of the intravenous administration of dextran on cardiac output and other circulatory dynamics. J. clin. Invest. 30: 897-902, 1951.
- 843. WOLFF, F. W.: Shock due to pulmonary embolism (treatment with l-noradrenaline). Lancet 267: 72-73, 1954.
- 844. WOOD, H. C., JR.: A physiological study of the pulmonary circulation. Amer. J. Physiol. 6: 283-295, 1902.
- 845. WOOD, P.: Pulmonary hypertension with special reference to the vasoconstrictive factor. Brit. Heart J. 20: 557-570, 1958.
- 846. WOOD, P., BESTERMAN, E. M., TOWERS, M. K. AND MCLEROY, M. B.: The effect of acetylcholine on pulmonary vascular resistance and left atrial pressure in mitral stenosis. Brit. Heart J. 19: 279-286, 1957.
- 847. WOOD, P. AND PAULETT, J.: The effect of digitalis on the venous pressure. Brit. Heart J. 11: 83-91, 1949
- 848. WOODBURY, R. A. AND HAMILTON, W. F.: The effect of histamine on the pulmonary blood pressure of various animals with and without anesthesia. J. Pharmacol. 71: 293-300, 1941.
- 849. YU, P. N., BEATTY, D. C., LOVEJOY, F. W., JR., NYE, R. E., JR. AND JOOS, H. A.: Studies of pulmonary hypertension. VII. Hemodynamic effects of acute hypoxia in patients with mitral stenosis. Amer. Heart J. 52: 683-694, 1956.
- 850. YU, P. N., LOVEJOY, F. W., JR., JOOS, H. A., NYE, R. E., JR., BEATTY, D. C. AND SIMPSON, J. H.: Studies of pulmonary hypertension. VI. Pulmonary "capillary" pressure in various cardiopulmonary diseases at rest and under stress. Amer. Heart J. 49: 31-50, 1955.
- 851. YU, P. N., NYE, R. E., JR., LOVEJOY, F. W., JR., MACIAS, J. DE J., SCHREINER, B. F. AND LUX, J. J.: Studies of pulmonary hypertension. VIII. Effects of acetylstrophanthidin on pulmonary circulation in patients with cardiac failure and mitral stenosis. Amer. Heart J. 54: 235-245, 1957.
- 852. YU, P. N., NYE, R. E., JR., LOVEJOY, F. W., JR., SCHREINER, B. F. AND YIM, B. J. B.: Studies of pulmonary hypertension. IX. The effects of intravenous hexamethonium on pulmonary circulation in patients with mitral stenosis. J. clin. Invest. 37: 194-201, 1958.
- 853. ZAMBONI, P.: L'azione protettiva svolta dall'ergotamina e dalla novocaina contro l'edema polmonare acuto da adrenalina. Arch. ital. Sci. farmacol. 1: 187-192, 1951.
- 854. ZIFFER, A. M., RADNER, B. AND EICHNA, L. W.: Hemodynamic effects of vasodilatation induced by sodium nitrite in congestive heart failure; relationship to Starling's law of the heart. Circulation 16: 958, 1957.
- 855. ZIMMERMAN, H. A.: Preliminary report on the pulmonary circulation in bronchial asthma. Amer. J. Med. 6: 667, 1949.
- 856. ZIMMERMAN, H. A.: A study of the pulmonary circulation in man. Dis. Chest 20: 46-74, 1951.